# Why the PA Should Not Control the Gaza Strip

Yishai Rivlin Yigal Ram Boaz Haetzni Noga Arbell

Shvat 5785 – January 2025 Policy Paper no. 92

National sovereignt Individual liberty.



# Adv. Yishai Rivlin Research Leader

Former member of Kohelet Policy Forum's Litigation Department.



# **Yigal Ram**

Legal scholar, researcher and historian. Published in Ha'aretz, Israel Hayom and the Jewish Journal.



# Boaz Haetzni

Kiryat Arba councilmember, guided tours manager for the Samaria Regional Council, activist for the Land of Israel.



# Noga Arbell

Former Senior analyst at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' Center for Political Research, and former senior researcher at Kohelet Policy Forum. Served as head of the International Policy Research Division in the IDF's COVID-19 research team at the Ministry of Health. Lecturer on rhetoric, persuasion, and shifting trends in public opinion.

Why the PA Should Not Control the Gaza Strip

> Yishai Rivlin Yigal Ram Boaz Haetzni Noga Arbell



Shvat 5785 – January 2025 Policy Paper no. 92

# Why the PA Should Not Control the Gaza Strip

Yishai Rivlin, Yigal Ram, Boaz Haetzni and Noga Arbell Printed in Israel, January 2025

ISBN 978-965-7796-17-7



Introduction and Summary	1
A: The Ideological Infrastructure of the Palestinian Authority	5
A.1 The Early History and Ideology of Fatah (the Palestine Liberation Movement)	6
A.2 The Establishment of the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) and its Takeover by Fatah	8
A.3 The PLO's Palestinian National Charter	9
A.4 From the PLO to the PA	12
B: The Palestinian Authority Promotes Hatred of Israel and the Murder of Jews, and Actively Participates in Terrorism	19
B.1 Children's Education to Terrorism and Hatred of Israel in the PA	20
B.1.1 The PA Education System's Textbooks	20
B.1.2 Teaching Hatred in Preschools and Elementary Schools	26
B.1.3 Teaching Terrorism in Summer Camps	28
B.1.4 Naming Educational Institutions and Initiatives after Terrorists	30
B.1.5 Incitement in the PA's "Educational Television"	32
B.1.6 Summary	35
B.2 The Palestinian Authority Refuses to Recognize Israel and Its Right to Exist	36
B.2.1. Erasure of Israel from Official Maps and Reference to Israeli Cities as Palestinian Cities	36
B.2.2 Refusal to Participate in Events with Israelis or Maintain Normal Relations with Israel	37

B.3 The Palestinian Authority and its Senior Officials Openly Encourage Terrorism	38
B.4 The PA Financially Supports Terrorists and Their Families with Terror Payments	43
B.5 Involvement of Fatah and PA Personnel in Acts of Terrorism Against Israelis	49
C: The Palestinian Authority Does Not Function as a Proper Sovereign in its Territories	51
C. 1 The Palestinian Authority Lacks Public Legitimacy Among Palestinians	51
C.2 The Palestinian Authority No Longer has Effective Control over Parts of its Territory	54
C.3 The Palestinian Authority Severely Violates Palestinians' Human Rights	55
C.3.1 The Palestinian Authority Violates Freedom of Expression	56
C.3.2 The Palestinian Authority Violates Freedom of Association	58
C.3.3 The Palestinian Authority Violates Women's Rights	59
C.3.4 The Palestinian Authority Violates LGBT Rights	63
C.3.5 The Palestinian Authority Violates the Rights of Christians and Religious Minorities	65
C.3.6 The Palestinian Authority Violates the Right to Due Process and Tortures Detainees and Prisoners	66
C.3.7 The Palestinian Authority Violates Children's Rights	68
C.4 The Palestinian Authority is Deeply Afflicted with Corruption	69
C.5 The Palestinian Authority has no Independent Judiciary	72
Summary	75
Endnotes	77

# Introduction and Summary

Who will govern the Gaza Strip the day after the war? This question has been repeatedly invoked both in Israel and the international arena, ever since war broke out on October 7, 2023. Many in the international community, and even in Israel, point to the Palestinian Authority (PA), in its current form or in some renewed one, as the leading candidate for the job.

This paper aims to review this option by scrutinizing the PA's characteristics – the ideology that fuels its component organizations, the stance it takes towards Israel, its share in initiating and promoting terrorism, the way it treats its own citizens and its leaders' conduct in terms of their probity.

This paper's conclusion is that the idea of handing the Gaza Strip over to the PA's control is a dangerous idea – first and foremost to Israel, but also to the Gaza residents themselves.

The first chapter presents the ideological infrastructure that guides the PA's actions, starting with a review of the Fatah's establishment by Yasser Arafat in 1959, and its basic charter. This charter counts among its goals the complete destruction of the state of Israel and the establishment of a Palestinian state - meant to be part of the greater Arab nation. Next, the paper will trace how the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) was established, how the Fatah movement took it over and changed the national Palestinian charter after doing so. This charter also saw its primary goal as military struggle against the "Zionist entity", as well as denying the connection between the Jewish people and their homeland while identifying the Palestinian struggle with the pan-Arab one. We will go on to follow the PLO's development, during which the "Phases" program was adopted – a program that was "willing" to promote the Palestinian cause in non-violent ways on condition they advanced the primary goal. We'll see how the PLO, later the PA, acted in precisely such a manner and how the PA refused any attempt to accept a long-term solution that involved recognition of the state of Israel.

In **the second chapter**, we'll see how, in practice, the PA works to promote its murderous ideology. The paper demonstrates the way the PA indoctrinates hatred and terrorism from early childhood. We'll see how incitement is deeply rooted in the Palestinian education system: from the schoolbooks, summer-camp materials, television and afternoon entertainment programs to the very names of the schools and camps.

We will also see how the PA absolutely refuses to recognize Israel, and how its senior officials take every opportunity to encourage terrorism and the struggle against Israel – including explicit support of the October 7 Hamas massacre.

We will further detail how the PA directly sponsors terrorism, and how, in practical terms, the most lucrative (and tenured) employment is killing Jews. We'll see how the PA takes pride in and prioritizes this financial sponsorship.

The second chapter closes by presenting the direct involvement of Palestinian Security Services personnel in terrorist attacks against Israel. In short, the PA promotes, sponsors and actively participates in acts of terrorism.

The **third and final chapter** seeks to present the viewpoint of the Arab population in Judea, Samaria and Gaza. The chapter opens with the fact that the PA has no democratic legitimacy. PA residents voted overwhelmingly for Hamas back in 2006, and no elections have been held since then – the PA being thoroughly convinced that the people have had enough of their say. This is also evident in opinion polls showing that PA residents see themselves as better off without the PA and would prefer other leadership. Sadly, the most popular candidate was Hamas political leader Ismail Haniyeh [now deceased]. We will demonstrate that, beyond that, the PA does not actually govern significant portions of its own territory.

Not only is the PA illegitimate in the eyes of its own population and does not de facto govern its own territories; wherever they do govern, they practice acute systematic abuse of the residents' human rights. As we will demonstrate, this includes the torture and murder of political dissidents, harm to the Christian minority, severe violation of women and children's rights, LGBT persecution and so on and so forth.

To all this must be added the pervasive corruption permeating the PA, considered to be deeply entrenched in its political culture, as well as the judiciary's lack of independence – the judicial system is, to all intents and purposes, ruled by Mahmoud Abbas, after his decades-long efforts to eradicate any shred of its independence.

This paper seeks to present a broad and comprehensible picture of the PA's actions and intentions, in order to promote vital public discussion of this issue. The subject matter reviewed herein is extensive, and we naturally could not cover the entirety of all available sources and studies. Still, the material presented here provides sufficient and substantial data to provide a comprehensive and coherent picture.

This paper would not be possible without the work of many organizations who spent years researching the Palestinian Authority. We wish to thank PMW for the sheer volume of material it gathered; to the research department of "Regavim" for their support and assistance in analyzing the PA's involvement in terrorist activity; The Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs; The Middle East Media Research Institute (MEMRI); The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center and The Institute for National Security Studies (INSS). These and others have collated, researched and analyzed a great deal of information over the years and this paper is based in large measure on their work. Gathering all the data into one place makes it possible to grasp the full picture and its inevitable conclusion.

The research and writing of this paper truly opened our eyes, and we hope its readers will be similarly enlightened,

The Authors.

Jerusalem, 2025.

# A: The Ideological Infrastructure of the Palestinian Authority

To better understand the Palestinian Authority (PA), one must look back to its historical origins, to its ideological foundations, and to the founding documents of the bodies operating within its framework. To that end, we will review the history and ideology of the Fatah movement ("Harakat Al-Tahrir Al-Filastini" in Arabic - the Palestine Liberation Movement), whose flagship position is the armed struggle against the State of Israel till its destruction, as part of the pan-Arab struggle. We will then describe the founding of the PLO (The Palestinian Liberation Front), and how it was taken over by Fatah. We will present the Palestinian national charter, amended after the Fatah takeover to stipulate that armed resistance against Israel was a strategy rather than a tactic, and that raising children to an armed struggle was a sacred duty. Next, we will outline the changes the PLO underwent until its transformed into the Palestinian Authority. We will explain and demonstrate why the changes were merely window dressing - not evidence of the PLO relinquishing its original goals but merely part of the Palestinian phases plan, the program that views armed struggle as only one tool out of a set with which to fight against Israel. Afterwards, we will present part of the negotiation processes between Israel and the newly established PA. from which it is also clear that the idea of total war against the State of Israel was never abandoned.

The Fatah founders were inspired by the Algerian uprising against the colonialist power of France ('The Algerian War of Independence'). The violent uprising, marked by terror attacks on civilians, lasted more than seven years and ended with an Algerian victory and the establishment of an independent state.

# A.1 The Early History and Ideology of Fatah (the Palestine Liberation Movement)

The basic idea for the Fatah organization was formulated in 1957 by Yasser Arafat, Khalil al-Wazir (known as Abu-Jihad) and other friends in Kuwait, based on two position papers they produced. The first official meeting of the organization was held in 1959, two years later, with close to twenty participants from various groups. Among these activists were Yasser Arafat, Khalil al-Wazir, Salah Khalaf and Khaled al-Hassan. They were later joined by Farouk Qaddumi, and together they led Fatah in its early days.

The Fatah founders were inspired by the Algerian uprising against the colonialist power of France ('The Algerian War of Independence'). The violent uprising, marked by terror attacks on civilians, lasted more than seven years and ended with an Algerian victory and the establishment of an independent state.<sup>1</sup>

The Fatah charter was written before the Six Day War, when the areas of Judea and Samaria were occupied by Jordan, and the Gaza Strip by Egypt. It included some foundational principles, including the following primary ones:<sup>2</sup>

- 1. Palestine is part of the Arab world, the Palestinian citizens are part of the Arab nation, and their struggle is part of the overall Arab struggle.
- 2. The Palestinian people have a separate identity, have a right to decide their own destiny, and are fully sovereign over all their lands.
- 3. The Palestinian struggle is part of a general global struggle against Zionism, colonialism and imperialism.
- 4. The Zionist movement is racist, colonialist and aggressive in its ideology, aims, organization and methods.
- 5. Israeli existence in Palestine is a Zionist, colonialist invasion, and a natural ally of colonialism and imperialism.
- 6. The liberation of Palestine and defense of its holy places are an Arab, religious, and humanist duty.
- 7. Those who participate in the revolution and liberation of Palestine are the owners of the Palestinian land.

Among the movement's objectives stated in the charter were the following:<sup>3</sup>

- The complete liberation of all Palestine, and the total annihilation of all Zionist existence – economic, political and military.
- 2. The establishment of a democratic state with full sovereignty over all the territory of Palestine, with Jerusalem as its capital.
- 3. Active participation in attaining the Arab nation's goals of liberation and the building of a united, independent and progressive Arab society.

[For the sake of convenience, we use the term "Palestine" as the name for the land of Israel when presenting the Fatah, PLO and PA positions, in line with those who promulgated these positions and documents. This is no way marks a recognition on our part of "Palestine" as a legitimate designation for the Land of Israel].

In the chapter discussing Fatah's methods of operation,<sup>4</sup> the charter states that the only way to liberate Palestine is in armed struggle, and that armed struggle is not a tactic but the strategy to eradicate Zionist existence. It also states that the armed struggle will not cease until the Zionist state is destroyed and Palestine fully liberated. The charter goes so far as to state that they will absolutely oppose any political solution constituting an alternative to the eradication of Zionist occupation in Palestine.

The charter distilled the Fatah organization's ideology and strategy together, which, as noted, viewed the Palestinian struggle as both religious and pan-Arabic, and itself as part of the greater Arab nation, which set itself the goal of destroying the State of Israel and liberating all of its territory.

In 1963, it was decided to establish a Central Committee for the organization, meant to bind together the scattered cells, whose connection had been somewhat tenuous up to that point.<sup>5</sup>

In the chapter discussing Fatah's methods of operation. the charter states that the only way to liberate Palestine is in armed struggle, and that armed struggle is not a tactic but the strategy to eradicate Zionist existence. It also states that the armed struggle will not cease until the Zionist state is destroyed and Palestine fully liberated. The charter goes so far as to state that they will absolutely oppose any political solution constituting an alternative to the eradication of Zionist occupation in Palestine.

# A.2 The Establishment of the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) and its Takeover by Fatah

In 1964, another organization was established parallel to the rise of the Fatah organization, meant to be the umbrella organization for all Palestinian national movements - the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO). Its establishment was instigated by then President of Egypt Gamal Abdel Nasser, with some Soviet assistance, as part of his desire to use the Palestinian struggle to raise the pan-Arabic flag and the struggle against Israel.<sup>6</sup> As Arafat himself pointed out, the goal of the PLO was to grant Nasser—not the Fatah—control over the Palestinian cause.<sup>7</sup>

Ahmed Shukeiri, born in Lebanon and raised in Tulkarm and Acre, was placed at the head of the National Palestinian Council, and as chairman of the PLO's Executive Committee. He established a committee that appointed members to the Palestinian National Council according to the geographical distribution of Palestinian concentrations in Arab countries and beyond, "from the sea to the gulf."<sup>6</sup> The Palestinian National Council approved the "Palestinian National Charter", and the PLO's foundational constitution. The Second Arab Summit Committee, held in September 1964, approved the PLO's establishment. Nasser saw this as "the fundamental turning point in Arab action for the liberation of Palestine" and as an expression of "Zionism's failure to eliminate the Palestine problem."<sup>9</sup>

During that period, Fatah began carrying out terror attacks and sabotage operations against Israel, while challenging both the Egyptian strategy regarding the conflict with Israel, and the PLO's approach under Shukeiri's leadership. In a letter sent to the Palestinian National Council, the organization emphasized *fedayeen* activity, meaning terror operations, and called for transforming the PLO into a "revolutionary organization" - meaning a combatant organization fighting against Israel. Fatah's public emergence and its acts of terrorism and sabotage caused it to become a competing factor with the PLO.<sup>10</sup>

The challenge that Fatah posed to the PLO, alongside Shukeiri's conduct, led to a sharp decline in the PLO's status. In December 1967, 7 out of 15 members of the PLO Executive Committee demanded Shukeiri's resignation. When an additional member joined this demand, a majority was formed in the Executive Committee in favor of his resignation. On December 24, 1967, Shukeiri resigned.<sup>11</sup>

Subsequently, and as a result of the rising prominence of organizations that operated through armed struggle against Israel, the PLO Executive Committee members concluded there was no escaping a change to the composition of the organization's institutions; they needed to add representatives from the *fedayeen* (terror organizations). A new preparatory committee was therefore convened, and it decided on a new composition of the Palestinian National Council. The composition included one hundred members, according to the following key: 48 representatives of *fedayeen* organizations, 20 representatives of the Palestine Liberation Army, and 32 additional representatives. The new leadership convened in July 1968, with Fatah its central and leading organization. During this session, several amendments to the Palestinian National Charter were adopted.<sup>12</sup>

In February 1969, the process of the *fedayeen* organizations' takeover of the PLO was completed when a new Executive Committee was elected with a large majority of their representatives and supporters. The total votes for Fatah and their supporters reached 50%. Since then, the PLO has been identified with Fatah, and vice versa.<sup>13</sup>

# A.3 The PLO's Palestinian National Charter

To reiterate, the PLO Charter was amended after Fatah's takeover of the organization. Below we will present several relevant sections from the Charter:<sup>14</sup>

- Article 1: Palestine is the homeland of the Arab Palestinian people and is an inseparable part of the greater Arab homeland, and the Palestinian people are an integral part of the Arab nation.
- Article 4: The Palestinian identity is an authentic, inherent, permanent characteristic passed from fathers to sons; the Zionist occupation and the dispersal of the Arab Palestinian people as a result of the disasters that befell them do not negate or eliminate their Palestinian identity and affiliation.
- Article 5: The Palestinians are the Arab citizens who were living permanently in Palestine until 1947, whether they were expelled or remained there. Whoever is born to a Palestinian father after that date, within Palestine or outside is a Palestinian.
- Article 6: Jews who were living permanently in Palestine until the beginning of the Zionist invasion will be considered Palestinians.
- Article 7: The Palestinian affiliation and the material, spiritual and historical ties with Palestine are permanent realities. The upbringing of the Palestinian individual in an Arab and revolutionary fashion is a national duty. All means will be employed to forge a national consciousness in the Palestinian, in order to profoundly acquaint him spiritually and materially with his homeland. It is necessary to prepare

The upbringing of the Palestinian individual in an Arab and revolutionary fashion is a national duty. All means will be employed to forge a national consciousness in the Palestinian. in order to profoundly acquaint him spiritually and materially with his homeland. It is necessary to prepare him for the armed struggle, as well as the sacrifice of his property and life for the restoration of his homeland. until its liberation.

**Fedayeen** action forms the nucleus of the popular Palestinian war of liberation. This requires its escalation. expansion and protection, and the mobilization of all Palestinian capacities in human mass and science. their organization and involvement in the armed **Palestinian** revolution and realizing the national-struggle conflation of various groups of the Arab-Palestinian nation with the Arah masses (in the Arab countries) to ensure the continuation of the revolution, its expansion and victory.

him for the armed struggle, as well as the sacrifice of his property and life for the restoration of his homeland, until its liberation.

- Article 9: Armed struggle is the only way to liberate Palestine and is therefore a strategy and not a tactic. The Palestinian people affirm their absolute resolution and abiding determination to pursue the armed struggle and to march forward towards the armed popular revolution, to liberate its homeland, return there, preserve its right to a natural life, and to exercise its right of self-determination and national sovereignty.
- Article 10: Fedayeen action forms the nucleus of the popular Palestinian war of liberation. This requires its escalation, expansion and protection, and the mobilization of all Palestinian capacities in human mass and science, their organization and involvement in the armed Palestinian revolution and realizing the national-struggle conflation of various groups of the Arab-Palestinian nation with the Arab masses (in the Arab countries) to ensure the continuation of the revolution, its expansion and victory.
- Article 14: The destiny of the Arab nation, indeed the very Arab existence, depends on the destiny of the Palestinian issue. The efforts of the Arab nation to liberate Palestine flows from this connection. The Palestinian people assume the vanguard role in realizing this sacred national aim.
- Article 15: The liberation of Palestine from the Arab viewpoint is a national duty to repulse the Zionist, imperialist invasion from the great Arab homeland and to purge it from the Zionist presence. The full responsibility for this falls to the Arab nation, both peoples and governments, with the Arab-Palestinian people at their head.
- Article 19: The partition of Palestine in 1947 and the establishment of Israel is *a priori* null and void, whatever time has elapsed because they stand contrary to the wishes of the Palestinian people and their natural right to their homeland and they contradict the principles embodied in the UN Charter, the first of which is the right to self - determination.

- Article 20: The Balfour Declaration, the mandatory document, and all that was based upon them are considered null and void. Claims of historical or spiritual ties between Jews and Palestine do not tally with the historical realities nor with the components of statehood in their true sense. Judaism in its character as a religion of revelation, is not a nationality with an independent existence. Likewise, the Jews are not one people with an independent personality but rather citizens of the states to which they belong.
- Article 22: Zionism is a political movement organically related to world imperialism and is hostile to all movements of liberation and progress around the world. It is an inherently racist and fanatic movement;, aggressive, colonialist -expansionist in its aims; and nazi-fascist in its means. Israel is the tool of the Zionist movement and the human and geographic base for the world imperialism. It serves as a springboard from which to strike at the heart of the Arab nation's hope for liberation, unity and progress.
- Article 30: The fighters and bearers of arms in the battle of liberation are the nucleus of the popular Arab army which will be the protection arm for the Palestinian Arab people's achievements.

Several features are clear from the charter:

- 1. The Palestinian people see themselves as part of a pan-Arab struggle (in the language of the charter "the Arab nation"), and the vanguard of the camp.
- 2. All Palestinian territory belongs to the Palestinian people, with no recognition of the Jewish people's right to self-determination within its borders.
- Anyone born to someone who resided in Palestine before 1947 is considered Palestinian, as well as all future progeny, down through the ages.<sup>15</sup>
- 4. Armed struggle is the only way to liberate Palestine, and this struggle must also be expressed in education and training, as well as sacrifices up to death.
- 5. Sweeping non-recognition of the State of Israel, the Balfour Declaration or the British Mandate, while denying the historic and religious connection of the Jews to the Land of Israel. According to the Charter, the Jews have no right to self-determination in the Land of Israel.
- 6. Zionism is an imperialist movement, which is racist, fanatical, aggressive, and even fascist-Nazi in the means by which it operates.

The Balfour Declaration. the mandatory document, and all that was based upon them are considered null and void. Claims of historical or spiritual ties between Jews and Palestine do not tally with the historical realities nor with the components of statehood in their true sense. Iudaism in its character as a religion of revelation, is not a nationality with an independent existence. Likewise, the Jews are not one people with an independent personality but rather citizens of the states to which they belong.

# A.4 From the PLO to the PA

The PLO under Yasser Arafat's leadership established itself in Jordan and launched strikes against Israel through terrorist attacks and missile fire from Jordanian territory. Simultaneously, the PLO attempted to act against the Jordanian kingdom and even tried to organize a coup. Following this attempt, King Hussein of Jordan launched a military operation in 1970 (later known as "Black September"), during which his forces entered PLO camps, killed thousands of operatives, and expelled the rest to Syria, from where they moved to Lebanon.

In the following years, the PLO established itself in southern Lebanon (in an area nicknamed "Fatahland"<sup>16</sup>), and from there carried out increasing numbers of terrorist operations against Israel and Israeli targets worldwide. One of the most notable terrorist actions during this period was the murder of eleven Israeli athletes in Munich in 1972.<sup>17</sup>

A certain shift in PLO strategy occurred after the Arab summit that convened in Algiers after the Yom Kippur War. Egyptian President Anwar Sadat pressured the PLO leadership to adopt the "Phases Plan" – a plan that acknowledged that armed struggle was not the only way to liberate Palestine. The Palestinian National Council, which convened in June 1974, held a discussion on the matter, and disagreement arose between those advocating a strategy that saw armed struggle as the only way to liberate all of Palestine, and those who saw the Yom Kippur War as a change in circumstances, calling accordingly to adopt the Phases Plan and a diplomatic solution alongside continued armed struggle. At the end of the discussion, the 12th Palestinian National Council adopted the Ten Point Program (Phases Plan), which stated:<sup>18</sup>

- 1. Opposition to UN Security Council Resolution 242, which recognized the sovereignty and independence of regional states (including Israel).
- 2. The PLO would employ all means, and first and foremost armed resistance, to liberate Palestinian territory. This meant there were additional ways – besides armed struggle-to achieve the liberation of Palestine.
- 3. Opposition to any proposal that would allow the establishment of a Palestinian entity the price of which is recognition (of Israel), peace (with Israel), secure borders, renunciation of national rights, or denial of Palestinian right of return and self-determination in their homeland. This article rejected all proposals based on recognizing Israel.<sup>19</sup>
- 4. Any step taken towards liberation is a step toward realizing the Palestinian strategy.

- 5. The struggle would be conducted together with Jordanian forces, to establish a Jordanian-Palestinian front.
- 6. Cooperation with additional Arab liberation forces supporting this plan.
- 7. Strengthening national unity to advance national duties and tasks.
- 8. Once it is established, the Palestinian national authority will strive to achieve a union of the confrontation countries, with the aim of completing the liberation of all Palestinian territory, and as a step along the road to comprehensive Arab unity.
- 9. Strengthen solidarity with socialist countries to thwart the plots of Zionism and imperialism.
- 10. Based on this plan, the leadership of the revolution will determine the tactics which will serve and make possible the realization of these objectives.

The adoption of the Phases Plan caused several militant Palestinian organizations (including the "Popular Front") to suspend their membership in the Executive Committee.<sup>20</sup>

Despite the apparent "softening" of its position, the PLO refused to accept Sadat's initiative, his visit to Jerusalem, and his speech at the Israeli Knesset in November 1977. These were described as a "great betrayal" and "recognition of the Israeli victory in the historical struggle between the Arab nation and Zionism." The Camp David Accords were denigrated as "selling the Palestine problem for a handful of Sinai lands". At the next Palestinian National Council meeting, the dissenting organizations also participated, and the Council's decision emphasized the PLO's determination to continue and escalate armed struggle and all forms of political and popular struggle.<sup>21</sup>

The PLO's establishment in Lebanon was temporary, and following the 1982 Peace for Galilee War, Arafat and his people were expelled to Tunisia, where they re-established PLO headquarters.

In the following years, King Hussein of Jordan tried to advance a joint Palestinian-Jordanian diplomatic proposal based on "land for peace", in accordance with Security Council Resolution 242. The Palestinian National Council, and later Yasser Arafat himself, refused to explicitly agree to Resolution 242, to negotiate with Israel, and to condemn terrorism. Consequently, King Hussein announced that: "We cannot continue diplomatic coordination with the PLO leadership as long as it has no meaning and no commitment, credibility, and stability".<sup>22</sup>

Despite the apparent "softening" of its position, the PLO refused to accept Sadat's initiative. his visit to Jerusalem, and his speech at the Israeli Knesset in November 1977. These were described as a "great betrayal" and "recognition of the Israeli victory in the historical struggle hetween the Arah nation and Zionism." The Camp David Accords were denigrated as "selling the Palestine problem for a handful of Sinai lands".

The First Intifada, which broke out in late December 1987 and was perceived as a continuation of the PLO's struggle against Israel, put the PLO in crisis. The King of Jordan feared that the Intifada might spread to his territory and took preemptive action, announcing the severance of administrative and legal ties with Judea and Samaria, and declaring in July 1988 that, "Jordan has no sovereignty over the occupied West Bank and Gaza Strip, which belong to the Palestinian people".<sup>23</sup>

To prevent a vacuum in the territory, with some other body than the PLO establishing its sovereignty over the area, the Palestinian National Council approved the Palestinian Declaration of Independence<sup>24</sup> on November 15, 1988, along with a diplomatic statement.<sup>25</sup> In the Palestinian Declaration of Independence, the Council announced "the establishment of the State of Palestine on our Palestinian territory with its capital Jerusalem," with its legal basis being the 1947 Partition Resolution. This apparently meant the PLO recognized the right of two states to exist on Mandatory Palestine land – Israel and Palestine - without determining borders and without a clear statement on the matter. The Declaration of Independence also stated that Palestine believed in resolving regional disputes through peaceful means in accordance with the UN Charter and its resolutions, and that it rejected threats or use of force, violence, and terrorism against itself and against the territorial integrity of other states.

However, this Declaration of Independence also claimed that Israel had occupied Palestine and parts of other Arab territories, expelled Palestinians from their homes through organized terror, and that the Palestinians who remained as an enslaved remnant in their homeland were persecuted and forced to suffer the destruction of their national lives. Accordingly, it was declared that the Palestinian National Council, in the name of God and the Arab Palestinian people, established the State of Palestine with Jerusalem as its capital, and that the Palestinian state was part of the great Arab nation.

The declaration ended with a call to Allah who "givest the Kingdom to whom Thou wilt, and seizest the Kingdom from whom Thou wilt. Thou exaltest whom Thou wilt, and Thou abasest whom Thou wilt; in Thy hand is the good; Thou art powerful over everything".<sup>26</sup>

A political statement was also attached to the PLO's Declaration of Independence. The political statement issued by the PLO spoke of the need to convene an international conference based on UN Security Council Resolutions 242 and 338, demanding Israel's withdrawal from all Palestinian and Arab territories occupied in 1967, solving the Palestinian refugee problem, and creating security arrangements between all states connected to the region, including the Palestinian state. In this statement, the Palestinian National Council also announced its opposition to all manner of terrorism, referring to the Cairo Declaration of November 7 1988 on this matter. This was a declaration by Arafat that actions within Israel and the territories of Judea and Samaria are legitimate as "a war for independence and resistance to occupation", and only sabotage operations abroad constituted "terrorism." In other words, even the opposition to terrorism is not a renunciation of continuing to kill Jews in the Land of Israel.

It could be argued that within the framework of the Palestinian Declaration of Independence, the PLO accepted the basic premises of Security Council Resolution 242, which recognizes Israel's existence.<sup>27</sup> However, close reading of the aforementioned texts reveals that the State of Israel is not recognized or mentioned in the declaration at all, and that violent actions were rejected against Palestinian "independence and territorial integrity" and against the "territorial integrity of other states", without specifically mentioning the State of Israel. The declaration also called on the Palestinian people to struggle until the end of the occupation without defining what that occupation was – Judea, Samaria and the Gaza Strip, or all of Israel's territory.<sup>28</sup> Moreover, the declaration explicitly stated that the Palestinians stood by the limitless right of return, that they see Jerusalem as their capital, and that the declaration was not an announcement of the end of the conflict.

The inevitable conclusion is that the PLO leaders continued to adhere to the Phases Plan and saw the recognition of UN Security Council Resolutions 242 and 338 and Israeli withdrawal to the 1967 borders as simply one phase of the Phases Plan, not the end of the conflict.

During the Palestinian National Council deliberations before the declaration's publication, Salah Khalaf (Abu Iyad), for one, declared: "This is a state intended for future generations. At first, it will be small... God willing, it will expand eastward and southward... I wanted all of Palestine at once. But I was foolish. Yes, I want to liberate Palestine, but the question is how. And the answer is: step by step".<sup>29</sup>

About a month later, on December 14 1988, following American pressure, Arafat held a press conference where he declared that the Palestinian National Council recognized Israel's right to exist in peace according to Security Council Resolution 242, and that the PLO absolutely rejected all forms of terrorism. Following this declaration, the United States agreed to open dialogue with PLO representatives, opening the door to the Madrid Conference (held in 1991).

Close reading of the aforementioned texts reveals that the State of Israel is not recognized or mentioned in the declaration at all. and that violent actions were rejected against Palestinian "independence and territorial integrity" and against the "territorial integrity of other states", without specifically mentioning the State of Israel. The declaration also called on the Palestinian people to struggle until the end of the occupation without defining what that occupation was – Judea, Samaria and the Gaza Strip, or all of Israel's territory.

In a speech broadcast on Jordanian radio a few days before the signature of the **Oslo Accords (on September** 13 1993), Arafat said (in Arabic) that the Oslo Agreement "will be the basis for an independent Palestinian state. in accordance with the **Palestinian National Council** decision of 1974 Ithe Phases Plan], a decision that called for establishing a Palestinian national authority on any part of Palestinian land from which Israel withdraws.or which is liberated..."

In September 1993, after the change in political leadership in Israel and the establishment of a government headed by Yitzhak Rabin, Israel and the PLO exchanged letters of mutual recognition – Arafat wrote to Rabin that the PLO "recognizes the right of the State of Israel to exist in peace and security", "accepts UN Security Council Resolutions 242 and 338", commits to "resolving the conflict through peaceful means", "renounces the use of terrorism", and confirms that the articles of the charter denying Israel's right to exist "are now inoperative and no longer valid". He even committed to submit the necessary changes in the Palestinian charter to the Palestinian National Council. In response, Rabin wrote to him that the Israeli government decided to recognize the PLO as the representative of the Palestinian people, marking the beginning of the Oslo process that led to the signing of the Oslo Accords in 1993.<sup>30</sup> These agreements established the Palestinian Authority, which was headed by Arafat.

Again, despite the declarations of apparent recognition of Israel, the Palestinians continued to clarify that they had no intention of being satisfied with a two-state solution, and that everything was part of the Phases Plan.

In a speech broadcast on Jordanian radio a few days before the signature of the Oslo Accords (on September 13 1993), Arafat said (in Arabic) that the Oslo Agreement "will be the basis for an independent Palestinian state, in accordance with the Palestinian National Council decision of 1974 [the Phases Plan], a decision that called for establishing a Palestinian national authority on any part of Palestinian land from which Israel withdraws, or which is liberated..."<sup>31</sup>

Similarly, in a sermon at a Johannesburg mosque on May 10 1994, Arafat promised that the jihad would continue, and that what was being negotiated with Israel was not "the eternal State of Israel" but "the eternal State of Palestine". The Oslo Agreement, according to him, was no more binding than the agreement signed in 628 between the Prophet Mohammad and the Quraysh tribe in the Hejaz – "the Treaty of Hudaybiyyah" – an agreement Mohammad violated as soon as he was stronger and capable of winning the battle against them.<sup>32</sup>

In November 1996, Mohammed Dahlan, a senior official in the PA security apparatus, said: "The Palestinian Authority does not rule out returning to armed struggle and will use its weapons".<sup>33</sup> In August of that year, Arafat called Israel "Satan", and called on Arabs to use all means at their disposal to fight it, going so far as to threaten that if Israel refused the PA's demands, there would be a response. He further threatened: "We have a fighting force of

30,000 men".<sup>34</sup> Nabil Shaath, a minister in the Palestinian Authority, also noted that same year that if Israel did not comply with PA demands regarding Jerusalem and the return of refugees, "we shall go back to the struggle, as we did for 40 years... except that this time we'll have 30,000 armed Palestinian soldiers".<sup>35</sup> The ideas of maintaining the armed struggle and the right of return are both present in these statements.

In 1996, Fatah won a majority in the Palestinian Legislative Council as the largest organization in the PLO, and Yasser Arafat became Chairman of the Palestinian Authority. But even the fact that he headed the PA did not lead to him fulfil his commitment to Rabin to submit the necessary changes in the Palestinian charter to the Palestinian National Council. The Palestinian National Council dragged its feet for several years in this regard, and only in December 1998, after heavy American pressure, were the articles in the charter actually canceled.<sup>36</sup>

In 2000, U.S. President Bill Clinton tried to convene the Israeli and Palestinian leadership at Camp David to formulate a comprehensive and final peace agreement. Even after the failure of the Camp David talks, the American administration continued to try bringing the parties to an agreement on several basic principles, which were accepted by the Israeli leadership but completely rejected by the PA. They made it clear that they were unwilling to give up the Palestinian right of return to Israel itself, demanded full sovereignty over the Temple Mount (above and below), and most importantly – refused to declare an end to the conflict.<sup>37</sup>

As historian Benny Morris notes, "Arafat's refusal to agree to joint sovereignty over the Temple Mount expressed a clear denial of Jewish rights to the Temple Mount, and by implication, a denial of their right to the entire land as well, because according to Arafat's view, the Jews 'are not a people' and have no historical past in the Land of Israel, therefore their political and territorial claims are not legitimate. This was Arafat's message at Camp David, and such was the constant recurring chorus from Palestinian leaders, from Husseini to Abbas, throughout the history of the Palestinian national movement".<sup>38</sup>

Attorney Daniel Reisner, who participated on behalf of Israel at Camp David, described matters in a similar fashion. According to him, at one point in the talks Arafat demanded that Israel allow refugees from Lebanon and their hundreds of thousands of descendants to "return" to Israel. When he understood that he would have to give up the right of return in the format he had advocated for – he refused.<sup>39</sup> But even the fact that he headed the PA did not lead to him fulfil his commitment to Rabin to submit the necessary changes in the Palestinian charter to the Palestinian National Council. The Palestinian National Council dragged its feet for several years in this regard, and only in December 1998, after heavy American pressure, were the articles in the charter actually canceled. In 2011. documents from the **Palestinian negotiating team** at Camp David were leaked to the press. The documents presented the "behind the scenes" of Palestinian demands, and they too clearly show that the Palestinians refused to give up the right of return and the right of Palestinians to settle in all places they had left before the War of Independence. The Palestinian demand to allow the return of hundreds of thousands or even millions of Palestinians into the territory of the State of Israel means the erasure of the existence of the State of Israel as a lewish state.

In 2011, documents from the Palestinian negotiating team at Camp David were leaked to the press. The documents presented the "behind the scenes" of Palestinian demands, and they too clearly show that the Palestinians refused to give up the right of return and the right of Palestinians to settle in all places they had left before the War of Independence.<sup>40</sup> The Palestinian demand to allow the return of hundreds of thousands or even millions of Palestinians into the territory of the State of Israel means the erasure of the existence of the State of Israel as a Jewish state. Evidently then, at Camp David as well, the Palestinians refused a peace agreement that would end the conflict between them and Israel, and were unwilling to recognize the right of the State of Israel to exist, or the right of Jews to exist in the territory of the State of Israel.

With the death of Yasser Arafat in November 2004, Mahmoud Abbas (Abu Mazen) was elected Chairman of the PLO Executive Committee, and he has headed the Palestinian Authority since then.

The change in leadership did not create an ideological change within the PA either, and it continued to refuse to recognize Israel as a Jewish state. In November 2007, Saeb Erekat said: "The Palestinians will not accept Israel as a Jewish state," and Abu Mazen said after the Annapolis peace summit: "The Palestinians do not accept the formula that the State of Israel is a Jewish state [...] We say that Israel exists and in Israel there are Jews and there are non-Jews".<sup>41</sup>

In the next chapter, we will see how the PA's ideology is expressed in practice – from education steeped in hatred of Israel and the Jews who live in it, through payments to terrorists, to the active involvement of PA personnel in the murder of Jews.

B: The Palestinian Authority Promotes Hatred of Israel and the Murder of Jews, and Actively Participates in Terrorism

The previous chapter presented the PLO's ideology – the organization at the head of the Palestinian Authority (PA). This chapter will detail how the PA and its member bodies act to implement these objectives and promote the destruction of the State of Israel.

The chapter will begin with a presentation of the PA's systems of education and propaganda, incorporating hatred, terrorism and the denial of Israel's existence and the promotion of terrorism and murder – among others through the official PA television channel and statements of its senior officials.

Later it will be shown that:

- The PA actively refuses to recognize Israel.
- PA senior officials themselves promote terrorism, including the October 7 massacre.
- The PA funds the murder of Jews by financial support for terrorists and their families.
- PA affiliates are actively involved in acts of terrorism and the murder of Jews in Israel.

Note that the many examples presented in this paper are but a small portion of the entire body of evidence accumulated on this issue, due to the sheer volume of source material and the limited scope of this research.

The previous chapter presented the PLO's ideology – the organization at the head of the Palestinian Authority (PA). This chapter will detail how the PA and its member bodies act to implement these objectives and promote the destruction of the State of Israel.

The PA education system inculcates children with hatred of Israel and Iewish people, encourages and teaches terrorism and murder, and preaches a religious war against Jews and the demand to expel Jews from all of Israel's territory. Such education begins in preschools and continues throughout all the years of education. Thus, entire generations are brought up on hatred of Israel and the glorification of terrorism and death.

# B.1 Children's Education to Terrorism and Hatred of Israel in the PA

The PA education system inculcates children with hatred of Israel and Jewish people, encourages and teaches terrorism and murder, and preaches a religious war against Jews and the demand to expel Jews from all of Israel's territory. Such education begins in preschools and continues throughout all the years of education. Thus, entire generations are brought up on hatred of Israel and the glorification of terrorism and death. Presented below is the indoctrination into hatred and terrorism as expressed in the PA education system's official textbooks and various activities, teaching hatred and terrorism in preschools, elementary schools and other educational systems.

# B.1.1 The PA Education System's Textbooks

The basis for hatred of Israel is inculcated in the students in the textbooks themselves. Throughout the years, several reports have been compiled on the Palestinian educational system's textbooks. In one case, the European Union appointed the Georg Eckert Institute to examine the Palestinian Authority's textbooks, and they conducted a review of textbooks and teacher's manuals published by the Palestinian Ministry of Education in 2017-2019.42 The study sought to examine how Palestinian textbooks address issues such as human rights or tolerance, whether they incite violence or hatred, and if so, in what manner. The study found that while the Palestinian textbooks presented a perspective that ostensibly supported human rights, they also contained anti-Semitic passages glorifying and supporting violence against the State of Israel and Israelis, labeled in the textbooks "the Zionist occupiers". In such a way, the first Intifada was presented as the "Stone Uprising"; terrorism against Israeli civilians was painted as a legitimate method of struggle; terrorist attacks, like those perpetrated by Dalal Mughrabi,<sup>43</sup> were presented as examples of legitimate civilian resistance. Many textbooks presented such acts alongside descriptions of unarmed civil resistance against the Israeli Occupation such as strikes - and were often accompanied by exercises encouraging discussion of the examples given.

Moreover, most of the textbooks examined did not refer to the State of Israel at all but rather used the common designation "Zionist Occupation"; maps of the region did not show Israel, or showed the entire country as Palestinian territory, blocked out with the colors of the Palestinian flag.

Beyond that, the study found that many textbooks engaged in dehumanization of Israel and the Jews, portraying them in an aggressive and hate-provoking manner. One of the books in the study also included blatantly antisemitic stereotypes and allegations, accusing the Jews of attempting to murder the Prophet Mohammed. Other textbooks alleged a Jewish conspiracy to seize control of the holy sites of Islam.

Following are just a few examples from the study, taken from PA school textbooks:



Figure 72: Islamic Education 5/II (2019), p. 66265

The enemies of Islam in every time and place will not stop using all means and methods to fight Islam and Muslims, fighting those who call for Islam, and seeking to extinguish the light of Allah on earth, but Allah supports his religion and those who call to the way of Allah, despite the numerous methods of distortion and harm.

### **Topic for discussion:**

The several attempts by Jews to kill the Prophet (pbuh)

Activity 2: Mention other situations used by enemies to insult Islam and Muslims.

Banner: (Victory is but an hour of patience).

The study found that many textbooks engaged in dehumanization of Israel and the Jews, portraying them in an aggressive and hate-provoking manner. One of the books in the study also included blatantly antisemitic stereotypes and allegations, accusing the Jews of attempting to murder the Prophet Mohammed. Other textbooks alleged a Jewish conspiracy to seize control of the holy sites of Islam.



Figure 73: Islamic Education 5/II (2019), p. 71268

### Topic for discussion:

The Jews desecrated a number of the graves of the Prophet's Companions. They removed them from Muslim cemeteries in Jerusalem in particular, and in Palestine in general.

[Image]: The grave of 'Ubada Ibn al-Samit

Listen together to the song (I am the son of Jerusalem and from here).



# مل فلسطين: 💑

مد وفرع فلسطين تحت الاحتلال الصهبوني وقف أهلها مراقف البطرلة والقدام، رجالا ونساء وأشكالاً، حيث واجهوا المحقين الصهابة بكل قوا وإقدام، وقد ظهرت بطولات وخجاعة الكثير من الفادة والأبطال م أهل فلسطين على مرا تاريخها أخل الشهيد عبد الفاده

الحسيمي، وعز الدين الفشام كما يزات شجاعة أطفال فلسطين في الانفاضتين الأولى والثابة، وقاموا بمقاومة الأعداء الصهابة بكل فؤة وشجاعة، حيث ارتقى عددً كبيرً منهم شهداء أناء دفاعهم عن أرض فلسطين أرض الإسراء والمعراج.

Figure 124a: Islamic Education 5/I (2019), p. 39-40

# The courage of the Palestinians:

Since Palestine was under the Zionist occupation الاحتلال المهيزيا, al-iħtiläl aş-şuhyūnī] its people, men, women and children, stood up for heroism and sacrifice. They resisted the Zionist occupiers with courage. Palestine's history marks the heroism and bravery of many Palestinian leaders and heroes such as *a*-shahīd Abdul Qader al-Husseini and Izz ad-Din Al-Qassam.<sup>385</sup> The bravery of Palestinian children became also apparent during the First and Second Intifadas, as they resisted the Zionist enemies with strength and courage. Some of them became *shuhadā'* [died/were killed], while defending the land of Palestine, the land of *Isra'* and *Mi'raj*. [Image]





Figure 92: History 12 (2019), p. 40

Unit two:

People's revolutions Think and reflect: The path to Palestine is neither far nor near; it is as far away as the revolution.



Figure 96: History 12 (2019), p. 58

نْغَنِّي وَنَحْفَظُ: ما سَأْضَحَى بدِمانى الأَرَقِي أَرْضَ الْكُرَماء وَأَزِيلَ الْغَاصِبَ مِنْ بَلَدِي وَأُسِدَ فلول الغدد يا بَلَدَ الْأَقْصى وَالْحَرَم برأ فالنَّط وَالْفُ

igure 123a: The Arabic Language 3/II (2019), p. 66

## Sing and learn by heart: The land of Kurāma' [generosity]. [Image]

I swear, I will sacrifice my blood to irrigate the land of generosity, to kick out the violators and strangers from my country.

O country of Al-Aqsa and Al-Haram, you cradle of revival and generosity.

Be patient, victory will be for us and the sun will rise after the night.

Haidar Mahmoud



Figure 77: Islamic Education 5/II (2019), p. 77

### **Topic for discussion:**

Talk about the role of Palestinian women in their *jihād*, their sacrifice and steadfastness in facing the Jewish Zionist occupation.



Figure 103: The Arabic Language 5/II (2019), p. 51<sup>341</sup>

Dalal Al-Mughrabi (The authors) About the text:

Our Palestinian history is full of many names of *shuhadā'* who sacrificed their lives for the homeland, including the *shahida* Dalal Al-Mughrabi whose struggle took the form of defiance and heroism, which made her memory immortal in our hearts and minds. And the text in our hands talks about one aspect of her struggle.



Figure 91: The Arabic Language 9/II (2019), p. 50

The curriculum is replete with content that supports hate speech, incitement and the encouragement of violence. Thus, for example, Newton's second law of motion is illustrated by a child using a slingshot aimed at soldiers. **Probability is taught through** the following example: "If the probability of hitting a car with the first shot is 0.7, and the settler shot at ten (Palestinian) cars. what is the number of vehicles that will be hit?"

Another report that studied school textbooks in the PA is "The 2020-21 Palestinian School Curriculum Grades 1-12<sup>244</sup> by The Institute for Monitoring Peace and Cultural Tolerance in School Education (IMPACT-SE).<sup>45</sup>

Below are several conclusions from the report, alongside verbal examples, to demonstrate:

- The curriculum is replete with content that supports hate speech, incitement and the encouragement of violence. Thus, for example, Newton's second law of motion is illustrated by a child using a slingshot aimed at soldiers. Probability is taught through the following example: "If the probability of hitting a car with the first shot is 0.7. and the settler shot at ten (Palestinian) cars, what is the number of vehicles that will be hit?" Linear equations are taught by references to the massacre in the Cave of the Patriarchs, with students being instructed to "calculate the number of martyrs and wounded in the massacre, assuming that the number of martyrs in the massacre is X and it is known that the number of wounded is five times the number of the martyrs". Biology is taught with the example of Mohammed al-Dura, a twelveyear-old boy killed in a firefight between the Israeli army and Palestinians in September 2002 (probably by Palestinian police). Chemistry is taught by a demonstration of the water and salt solutions that sustain Palestinian prisoners on hunger strikes.
  - Textbooks systematically demonize Israel and the Jews. Thus, for example, Arabic poetry is taught by a poem and graphic photograph of the corpse of a four-month-old Palestinian girl at her funeral. The song describes how Israeli soldiers "burned her dimple" and "bombed her smile." Supplementary activities tell students to display pictures and names of babies "cold-bloodedly" killed by Israelis on the walls of their classroom. A story of a "Zionist officer" unjustly shooting a Gaza fisherman in front of his son is used for reading comprehension.
- Another exercise in reading comprehension presents a Palestinian girl writing a letter to the world's children that includes graphic depictions of alleged Israeli actions, including: ear-piercing with rifle fire, "Death to Soldiers" parades, the obliteration of childhood by the elimination of sunlight, and spreading darkness that "kills" roses and butterflies in the gardens.
- Issues of cooperation, coexistence, understanding and tolerance of the Jewish-Israeli other are completely absent. Making peace to resolve the conflict is not presented as

an option in any way. Moreover, the existence of Israel is completely denied on regional maps, which ignore both the State of Israel and Israeli cities. The name "Israel" and "Israeli occupation" are replaced by the term "Zionist occupation". The very existence of Israel is portrayed as racist and its establishment by "Zionist gangs" is described as a form of racial discrimination against the Palestinians. Jewish history and heritage are repeatedly portrayed as having been forged. Jewish holy sites are presented as Muslim areas usurped by the Zionists.

- The textbooks are saturated with messages inciting children to sacrifice their life for the continuous struggle for "jihad", "revolution" and "uprising". Likewise, the reward of reaching Paradise and winning virginal brides for the "martyrs" is promised, while those looking for personal success are portrayed as cowards. "Drinking the cup of bitterness in glory is far sweeter than a long, pleasant life accompanied by humiliation". The jihad "for the liberation of Palestine" is presented as "the personal duty of every Muslim". Martyrdom is positively described as "the fuel that fed the intifada and gave it the power to continue". The Arabic language is taught through a story about a suicide bombing in which Palestinians "cut the throats of the enemy soldiers" and "donned explosive belts". Terrorists such as Dalal Mughrabi are glorified as "the crown of the nation".
- The curriculum emphasizes the return of Palestinian refugees to the 1949 borders and the establishment of Palestinian sovereignty in Israel, with the message that the struggle for liberation does not extend only to the West Bank and Gaza.
- The textbooks contain classic anti-Semitic imagery such as an arm with a Star of David grasping a globe (Jews control the world), and Jews are characterized as liars and cheaters; controlling money, the media, and politics.

This is all well-known and familiar to the world at large. Thus, for example, at a Senate press conference in February 2007 in which the PA educational textbooks were being discussed, then Senator Hillary Clinton said:<sup>46</sup>

"These textbooks do not give Palestinian children an education; they give them an indoctrination. When we viewed this report in combination with other media that these children are exposed to, we see a larger picture that is disturbing. It is disturbing on a human level, it is disturbing to me as a mother, it is disturbing to me as a United States Senator, because it basically, profoundly poisons the minds of these children...

The existence of Israel is completely denied on regional maps, which ignore both the State of Israel and Israeli cities. The name "Israel" and "Israeli occupation" are replaced by the term "Zionist occupation". The very existence of Israel is portrayed as racist and its establishment by "Zionist gangs" is described as a form of racial discrimination against the Palestinians. Jewish history and heritage are repeatedly portrayed as having been forged. Jewish holy sites are presented as Muslim areas usurped by the **Zionists**.

The curriculum is replete with content that supports hate speech, incitement and the encouragement of violence. Thus, for example, Newton's second law of motion is illustrated by a child using a slingshot aimed at soldiers. **Probability is taught through** the following example: "If the probability of hitting a car with the first shot is 0.7. and the settler shot at ten (Palestinian) cars. what is the number of vehicles that will be hit?"

This propaganda is dangerous. You know, words really matter. Some people sort of downplay the importance of words. But words really matter. Because in idealizing for children a world without Israel, children are taught never to accept the reality of the State of Israel, never to strive for a better future that would hold out the promise of peace and security to them, and is basically a message of pessimism and fatalism that undermines the possibility for these children living lives of fulfillment and productivity".<sup>47</sup>

# B.1.2 Teaching Hatred in Preschools and Elementary Schools

The indoctrination of hatred and terrorism is not only manifested in the textbooks, as described above, but also in various activities in the educational system. Thus, for example, in a number of kindergarten graduation ceremonies in the Tulkarm area, children put on plays calling for martyrdom in the name of the Al-Aqsa Mosque, waving toy weapons and chanting "We will continue to sacrifice until our last breath", and that Acre, Jaffa and Safed are not for sale.<sup>48</sup>



PA preschools commemorate the Balfour Declaration as a day of mourning. The declaration is taught to be the root of all evil, Balfour's picture is burned, and both it and the declaration are stepped on.<sup>49</sup>



A primary school in Sur Baher (East Jerusalem) taught young children to sing about being soldiers defending Al Aqsa, calling for the restoration of the glory of Islam and their own sacrifice ("Let our blood be spilled from us"). The children hold stones in their hands, and one can even be seen holding a bullet.<sup>50</sup>



A British investigation discovered that Palestinian schools funded by British aid, put on plays in which the children "kill" an Israeli soldier.<sup>51</sup>

A primary school in Sur Baher (East Jerusalem) taught young children to sing about being soldiers defending Al Aqsa, calling for the restoration of the glory of Islam and their own sacrifice ("Let our blood be spilled from us"). The children hold stones in their hands, and one can even be seen holding a bullet.



# B.1.3 Teaching Terrorism in Summer Camps

The inculcation of terrorism does not end with the formal education system – preschool and elementary school – but continues with even greater intensity in the informal educational system – summer camps and community centers.

Thus, for example, Sheikh Khaled al-Mughrabi teaches children (ages 7–12) at the Al-Aqsa Mosque summer camp about the "rights" of the martyr who dies in the defense of the homeland.<sup>52</sup>



Another example is head of the education administration in Qabatiya (a town in Samaria), Rama Dra'amah who opens her summer camps under the heading: "Supporting the Prisoners in Appreciation of Their Struggles," where she extols "the great sacrifice of our brave prisoners for the sake of freedom and the grandeur of the homeland."<sup>53</sup>

A play put on for young children at the Burj Al-Luqluq Community Center in East Jerusalem presented puppets who told the children: "I felt like standing up before an audience and singing to Jerusalem that is denied us, Jerusalem whose young the Jews are killing. Singing and saying: Jerusalem, we are coming, Jerusalem, the time of death has come. Jerusalem, we will not be defeated by our enemies, we will not be humiliated."<sup>54</sup>



Another example is a Fatah camp held in June 2022 for children and teenagers (ages 13–17) in the village of Beita (south of Nablus). In the videos, children and teenagers, some of them armed with rifles, undergo semi-military training under the guidance and direction of the PA security forces and local armed and masked Fatah activists. The camp's purpose was to reinforce revolutionary concepts among the coming generations, as a means of preserving the legacy of the martyrs and their struggle.<sup>55</sup>



Similar Fatah camps for the high school age taught adolescents to disassemble Kalashnikovs, and fight hand-to-hand.<sup>56</sup>

The PA explicitly declares its goal (in holding summer camps) to be encouraging children to violently oppose Israel, holding up terrorists as role models for the children.<sup>57</sup>

A Fatah camp held in June 2022 for children and teenagers (ages 13–17) in the village of Beita (south of Nablus). In the videos, children and teenagers, some of them armed with rifles, undergo semi-military training under the guidance and direction of the PA security forces and local armed and masked Fatah activists.

The PA explicitly declares its goal (in holding summer camps) to be encouraging children to violently oppose Israel, holding up terrorists as role models for the children. Naming summer camps after suicide bombers is a common phenomenon in the PA. Thus, for example, head of the Palestinian Authority's Council for Youth and Sport Jibril Rajoub, explains to children that the suicide bombers are the elite of the Palestinian people:



# B.1.4 Naming Educational Institutions and Initiatives after Terrorists

Naming summer camps after suicide bombers is a common phenomenon in the PA. Thus, for example,<sup>58</sup> the Fatah summer camps in Hebron, Bethlehem and Jericho were named after Dalal Mughrabi, who led the Coastal Road massacre. Another example is the Abu Sukar equestrian summer camp. Abu Sukar planned the 1975 Jerusalem bombing in which 15 people were killed and over 60 were injured. Another example is the Fatah soccer tournament named after the three terrorists who murdered father of three Meir Hai in a shooting terror attack in 2009.<sup>59</sup>

Accordingly, the children participating in those camps proudly highlight their connection to suicide bombers:



But not only summer camps are named after terrorists; the PA's education system is full of schools named after terrorists. Here is a partial list:<sup>60</sup>

- A girls' high school in Tulkarm named after Nash'at Abu-Jabara (a Hamas operative who assembled explosive belts for suicide attacks).
- A boys' elementary school in Tulkarm named after "The Martyrs of Anabta".
- A boys' high school in Jenin named after Martyr Ahmed Yassin (founder of the Hamas terror organization).
- An elementary school in Jenin named after [Martyr] Izz ad-Din [al-Qassam] (the religious leader and head of terror gangs in the 1930s, who carried out acts of insurgency, murder, and sabotage in the north of the country against Jews and the British authorities. Hamas's military wing and the first rockets fired from Gaza at Israel were also named after him).
- A boys' school in Arraba, near Jenin, named after Martyr Abu Ali Mustafa (head of the "Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine," and responsible for several major terror attacks).
- A girls' school in Arraba, named after Martyr Abu Ali Mustafa.
- A boys' high school in Arraba, named after Abu Jihad (the Fatah co-founder who planned dozens of terror attacks, including the Savoy Hotel attack in Tel Aviv, 1975; the refrigerator bombing at Zion Square in Jerusalem, 1975; the Coastal Road attack, 1978; the Hadassah House attack in Hebron, 1980; and more). A forest, a research center in Bitunia, a street and a museum in Ramallah, and a youth sports center in Qabatiya are also all named after Abu Jihad.
- A girls' high school in Al-Shuyukh, near Hebron, named after Dalal Mughrabi.
- A girls' school in Hebron named after "The Martyrs of the Al-Aqsa Intifada".
- A boys' school in Dura named after "The Martyrs of Al-Dura".
- An elementary school in Surif named after "The Martyrs of Surif".
- An elementary school in Jerusalem named after "The Martyrs of Hizma".
- A boys' high school in Jerusalem named after "The Martyrs of Silwad".

But not only summer camps are named after terrorists; the PA's education system is full of schools named after terrorists. In the photos below, for example, a teacher leads a procession of female students, encouraging them to shout after her slogans supporting jihad, the October 7 massacre, and death to Zionists, such as: "We are the daughters of Mohammed Deif.

- A girls' school in Qalqilya named after "The Martyrs of the Al-Aqsa Intifada".
- A boys' high school in Ya'bad, northwest Samaria, named after [Martyr] Izz ad-Din al-Qassam.
- The PMW organization found that the most common name for schools in PA territories is "Al-Khansa" - the name of a respected woman in Islamic tradition (from the seventh century) who expressed great joy following the death of her four sons as martyrs on the battlefield.

The encouragement of violence and murder of Jews is integrated into the education system of both boys and girls. In the photos below, for example, a teacher leads a procession of female students, encouraging them to shout after her slogans supporting jihad, the October 7 massacre, and death to Zionists, such as: "We are the daughters of Mohammed Deif" (the Hamas leader who led the massacre), and additional slogans that can be seen in these images.<sup>61</sup>



#### B.1.5 Incitement in the PA's "Educational Television"

The incitement and calls for murder are effectively transmitted to children not only in the education system itself but also after school hours in the children's programs they watch on television. For example, a girl on the show "Giants of Patience" (on the PA's official television channel) presents a poem she wrote following "Trump's decision that Jerusalem is Israel's capital," which states:<sup>62</sup>

"Balfour, you vile person, what did you do to our people? Is your conscience quiet? Go in your grave to the blazing fire; you are the one that expelled us, do not ask for help. You drank our blood from a goblet, and brought this fate down upon us... You brought to our people those orphaned small children. You have turned the best of our people into martyrs and prisoners; why did you bring the Jews to us, who defile Jerusalem and its great mosque?"



Another poem written by a child "on the occasion of Arafat's death" on the program "House of Houses" (on the Palestinian Authority's official television channel, in the presence of the PA's Minister of Education), in which she accuses the "treacherous occupier" of poisoning Arafat,<sup>63</sup> and ends with the words: "To Jerusalem march millions of martyrs."<sup>64</sup> Another poem written by a child "on the occasion of Arafat's death" on the program "House of Houses" (on the Palestinian Authority's official television channel, in the presence of the PA's Minister of Education), in which she accuses the "treacherous occupier" of poisoning Arafat, and ends with the words: "To Jerusalem march millions of martyrs."



الارابة الأمينكية بمر

THE PALESTINIAN AUTHORITY PROMOTES HATRED OF ISRAEL AND THE MURDER OF JEWS, AND ACTIVELY PARTICIPATES IN TERRORISM 33

PA Chairman Abbas, himself. was seen applauding a girl at an event marking Palestinian Children's Dav (broadcast on Palestinian television). who recited the following: "If all the Jews came, and sought refuge with the monkeys, and the lions trembled before them, we would not agree to accept compensation for our land. There is no substitute for lerusalem! In Palestine there are brave hearts. who fight the most terrible oppression... our death is like life, my homeland is a grave for invaders... I will still march a thousand miles. would that I die in it as a martyr...

So too, for instance, did the official television broadcast a report about cultural activities in a Palestinian school aimed at strengthening students' awareness of the need to boycott Israeli products. The TV reporter told viewers that "planting the culture of boycotting occupier's goods in the hearts of children and adolescents was the goal that led the [PA's] Ministry of Education to place this issue at the center of school activities across the homeland." The student interviewed in the report went further and told the interviewers: "I came to rehearse the play, so we would boycott Israeli products, fight the Jews, kill them and overcome them."<sup>65</sup>



PA Chairman Abbas, himself, was seen applauding a girl at an event marking Palestinian Children's Day (broadcast on Palestinian television), who recited the following: "If all the Jews came, and sought refuge with the monkeys, and the lions trembled before them, we would not agree to accept compensation for our land. There is no substitute for Jerusalem! In Palestine there are brave hearts, who fight the most terrible oppression... our death is like life, my homeland is a grave for invaders... I will still march a thousand miles, would that I die in it as a martyr... all together, towards Jerusalem! Towards Jerusalem! Towards Jerusalem!



This, for example, is how the Palestinian Authority's official television presented a professional image, showing children sitting on grass, with the girl wrapped in a Palestinian flag and holding a bouquet of flowers, while the boy wears a kaffiyeh and holds a Kalashnikov.<sup>67</sup>



#### **B.1.6 Summary**

The PA's education system is saturated with violence, hatred, and incitement to terrorism against Jews, alongside the denial of Israel's existence. Incitement to terrorism exists everywhere in the education system – in preschools, in school textbooks, in summer camps, and in naming educational institutions after Palestinian terrorists. A Palestinian child is educated from kindergarten age to hate Israel and to sanctify the struggle against it through terrorism. They learn to view terrorists as role models and emulate their example. All of these are the product of deliberate policy. The PA continues to operate according to the Palestinian National Charter, which sets as its goal "the upbringing of the Palestinian individual in an Arab and revolutionary fashion...prepare him for the armed struggle, as well as the sacrifice of his property and life for the restoration of his homeland, until its liberation". The injection of poison and hatred into the minds and hearts of Palestinian children demonstrates. more than anything that the PA has never abandoned the path of terrorism and violence but is rather preparing the next generation to act exactly in such a way.

The PA's education system is saturated with violence. hatred, and incitement to terrorism against Jews, alongside the denial of Israel's existence. Incitement to terrorism exists everywhere in the education system -in preschools, in school textbooks, in summer camps, and in naming educational institutions after Palestinian terrorists. A Palestinian child is educated from kindergarten age to hate Israel and to sanctify the struggle against it through terrorism. They learn to view terrorists as role models and emulate their example.

In a 2021 speech, PA Prime **Minister Mohammad** Shtavveh presented the Palestinian narrative as absolute historical truth that negates the Zionist and lewish narrative. "78% of historical Palestine was cut off for the Zionist enterprise, and now what remains in the West Bank and Gaza Strip is being eroded... Israel, as a Zionist project, is a mission, not a state. as it is a functional state.

# Chapter B.2 The Palestinian Authority Refuses to Recognize Israel and Its Right to Exist

The Palestinian Authority (PA), its senior officials, and its institutions consistently refuse to recognize the State of Israel. This refusal has many manifestations; below are some examples.

## B.2.1. Erasure of Israel from Official Maps and Reference to Israeli Cities as Palestinian Cities

The State of Israel does not appear on the maps published by the PA. The entire territory is described as belonging to the Palestinians. This is reflected in official publications of Fatah,<sup>68</sup> the Palestinian Presidential Guard<sup>69</sup>, the Palestinian National Security Forces<sup>70</sup>, and Palestinian Television.<sup>71</sup> These official publications occasionally also convey the desire to recapture the territories by force of arms.<sup>72</sup>

Reports on textbooks in the PA (some mentioned above in Chapter B1) also contain many examples of the absence of the State of Israel from maps in textbooks.<sup>73</sup>

The PA does not stop at erasing the State of Israel from maps published in its territories. Many publications present Israeli cities (Jaffa, Acre, Haifa, Nazareth, Ramla, Lod, Tiberias, Tzippori, Jerusalem, Tira, Beit She'an, and more)<sup>74</sup> and Israeli sites (the Sea of Galilee, Haifa Port, Mt. Carmel and Galilee Keshet Cave)<sup>75</sup> as Palestinian cities and sites. This is shown in broadcasts on the PA official television - in the logo at the bottom of the screen,<sup>76</sup> at the beginning of daily programs,<sup>77</sup> in educational and other programs,<sup>78</sup> in broadcast songs,<sup>79</sup> and in press publications<sup>80</sup> of the PA and its official bodies. This was also seen at a festival held in 2012 under the patronage of Palestinian Prime Minister Salam Fayyad, which was also broadcast on official Palestinian television.<sup>81</sup>

PA senior officials similarly express themselves in an open and public manner. For example, in an interview with the sports channel Alkass, Jibril Rajoub said that "all of Palestine - from the river to the sea - is all occupied"<sup>82</sup>; the governor of Salfit Governorate in the Palestinian Authority (located near Ariel) presented a plaque of appreciation featuring an image of Palestine that includes all territories of the State of Israel<sup>83</sup>; Ziad Abu Ein, Head of the Anti-Wall and Settlement Commission and member of Fatah's Revolutionary Council said: "We will continue the resistance, and all the land is Palestinian land."<sup>84</sup>

Aside from the geographical description, PA officials routinely express themselves in ways that completely negate the possibility of Israel's existence. The PA's Minister of Foreign Affairs and Expatriates Riyad al-Maliki said on official television: "We say that the Balfour Declaration 100 years ago was the beginning of the Palestinian catastrophe. This is a disaster that still continues. This disaster is primarily manifested in the uprooting and establishment of the Zionist entity which is the State of Israel."<sup>85</sup> In a 2021 speech, PA Prime Minister Mohammad Shtayyeh presented the Palestinian narrative as absolute historical truth that negates the Zionist and Jewish narrative. "78% of historical Palestine was cut off for the Zionist enterprise, and now what remains in the West Bank and Gaza Strip is being eroded... Israel, as a Zionist project, is a mission, not a state, as it is a functional state, and the colonization of Palestine did not begin with the Zionist movement, but fifteen years before its establishment, when the first colony, Petah Tikva, was established in 1882."<sup>86</sup>

An official PA document published in 2019 showed the PA's perception of Israel and the final outcome that the PA seeks to achieve through the peace process. The document's authors were careful to avoid using the term "the Jewish people", as using this term would be tantamount to denying the Palestinian narrative that rejects the existence of such a people. Therefore, they clarify in the introduction that it is intended for the people in Israel, world Jewry, and the international community. The document speaks of two states based on the '67 lines, Israel and Palestine, living side by side, but refuses to accept the fact that one of the states will be a Jewish state, and to accept Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people.<sup>87</sup>

### B.2.2 Refusal to Participate in Events with Israelis or Maintain Normal Relations with Israel

The Palestinian Authority repeatedly calls for a refusal to compete in sports competitions with Israeli competitors or to maintain sports relations with them. For example, the Palestinian Olympic Committee ordered a Palestinian boxer to boycott a competition with an Israeli competitor.<sup>88</sup> Similarly, the chairman of the Palestine Olympic Committee claimed that "any normalization activity in sports with the Zionist occupation constitutes a crime against humanity".<sup>89</sup>

The PA has a national committee for combating normalization in Palestine. The committee previously issued a statement condemning the participation of children from Judea and Samaria in a soccer game between Palestinian and Israeli children, organized by the Peres Center for Peace.<sup>90</sup> Similar condemnation of the same event was issued by the Fatah movement leadership<sup>91</sup> and by Palestinian Olympic Committee member Abd al-Salam Haniyeh<sup>92</sup>.

Regarding trade relations with Israel, Fatah Central Committee member and Mahmoud Abbas's vice chairman, Mahmoud al-Aloul, declared in 2012 that the goal is to strengthen among Palestinians a culture of not bringing Israeli goods into Palestinian homes, so that it becomes the prevailing culture in society.<sup>93</sup> The Palestinian Authority repeatedly calls for a refusal to compete in sports competitions with Israeli competitors or to maintain sports relations with them. For example, the Palestinian Olympic Committee ordered a Palestinian boxer to boycott a competition with an Israeli competitor. PA President Mahmoud Abbas frequently extends his patronage either directly or indirectly to events honoring and glorifying murderous terrorists. For example, he awarded the "Military Star of Honor" to terrorist Fatima Barnawi - who planted a bomb in a Jerusalem cinema in the 1970s.

### B.3 The Palestinian Authority and its Senior Officials Openly Encourage Terrorism

The Palestinian Authority itself, its senior officials, leaders, and even its controlled media outlets openly and declaratively support terrorism and terrorists. There are numerous examples of this; following is a sample.

PA President Mahmoud Abbas frequently extends his patronage either directly or indirectly to events honoring and glorifying murderous terrorists. For example, he awarded the "Military Star of Honor" to terrorist Fatima Barnawi - who planted a bomb in a Jerusalem cinema in the 1970s. The ceremony was broadcast on the PA's official television channel, and the Secretary-General of the Presidential Office read out a presidential decree issued in her honor, in which she was called "the first prisoner of the modern Palestinian revolution," and appreciation was expressed "for her pioneering role in the struggle, her sacrifice for her homeland, for her people and for their revolution."<sup>994</sup>



This is the same Abbas who, as mentioned, cheered a girl who sang "Our death is like life, my homeland is a grave for invaders... I will still march a thousand miles, would that I die in it as a martyr".<sup>95</sup>

Another senior PA official who openly encourages terrorism is Jibril Rajoub. He currently serves as Deputy Secretary of Fatah's Central Committee (headed by President Abbas), Chairman of the Palestinian Football Association, Head of the PA's Supreme Council for Youth and Sports, and Chairman of the Palestine Olympic Committee. He previously served as head of the PA's Preventive Security Intelligence.

Jibril Rajoub sponsored a fencing competition named after terrorist Abu Jihad,<sup>96</sup> a table tennis championship named after martyr Muhannad Halabi, who murdered a father of seven walking with his family to the Western Wall,<sup>97</sup> a women's table tennis event named after terrorist Dalal Mughrabi,<sup>98</sup> a racing tournament named after

Abu Ali Mustafa, who planned many attacks against Israelis during the Second Intifada, and a car race named after terrorist Abu Jihad.<sup>99</sup> The same Jibril Rajoub, representing the Fatah movement on official Palestinian television, describes terrorists as heroes and as a crown on Palestinians' heads.<sup>100</sup>



On official Palestinian television, Rajoub also called Palestinians killed during terrorist events "martyrs," meaning saints, and "heroes":





He also described the terrorist Abu Suker as "a beacon" and "a giant":101



Jibril Raioub sponsored a fencina competition named after terrorist Abu Jihad. a table tennis championship named after martyr Muhannad Halabi, who murdered a father of seven walking with his family to the Western Wall. a women's table tennis event named after terrorist Dalal Mughrabi, a racing tournament named after Abu Ali Mustafa, who planned many attacks against Israelis during the Second Intifada, and a car race named after terrorist Abu Iihad.

Rajoub saluted Hamas for kidnapping Gilad Shalit, saying that the only language Israelis understand is abductions:

Dalal Mughrabi was a terrorist who led the deadly Coastal Road attack. in which thirty five people, including twelve children, were murdered, and seventy seven were wounded. Due to the attack's scale and "success". Mughrabi became a revered figure and role model in the **Palestinian Authority. As** part of cultivating Mughrabi's character and legacy, an official ceremony is held annually in her memory on the date of the attack (March 11), with the participation of senior Fatah and PA officials, and official ceremonies are held to mark her birthday.

Rajoub saluted Hamas for kidnapping Gilad Shalit, saying that the only language Israelis understand is abductions:



He even presented plaques of appreciation to a pair of terrorists sentenced to life imprisonment for murdering two Israeli hikers in the Masua Forest area. $^{102}$ 

Lower-ranking officials also encourage this. For example, an annual ceremony was held for high school and university graduates, dedicated to the memory of Nissim Abu Rumi - a resident of El-Eizariya, who carried out a stabbing attack at the exit of the Temple Mount along with his friend, another resident of El-Eizariya. Among the participants in the ceremony were the head of the PLO's Jerusalem Department; the PA General Intelligence commander in the Jerusalem district; Fatah's secretary in El-Eizariya and his deputy; the mayor of El-Eizariya, school principals, students and their families.<sup>103</sup>

#### Ceremonies in Memory of Dalal Mughrabi

As mentioned above, Dalal Mughrabi was a terrorist who led the deadly Coastal Road attack, in which thirty five people, including twelve children, were murdered, and seventy seven were wounded. Due to the attack's scale and "success", Mughrabi became a revered figure and role model in the Palestinian Authority. As part of cultivating Mughrabi's character and legacy, an official ceremony is held annually in her memory on the date of the attack (March 11), with the participation of senior Fatah and PA officials, and official ceremonies are held to mark her birthday.<sup>104</sup>

In 2018, for instance, an event was held in Ramallah marking 40 years since the Coastal Road attack. At the event, where songs of praise for Dalal Mughrabi and the martyrs were recited, Nasser al-Qudwa, member of Fatah's Central Committee and head of the Yasser Arafat Foundation, spoke. He praised Mughrabi and all the "martyrs," and added: "We will continue with serious activity, sacrifice, and resistance."

In 2017, an official ceremony was held in Ramallah marking the 39th anniversary of Mughrabi's death. The ceremony was attended by Laila Ghannam, PA Governor of Ramallah and al-Bireh. Abbas Zaki, member of Fatah's Central Committee, also participated. In his speech, Abbas Zaki praised the Coastal Road attack that made Mughrabi a legend. He noted that the Coastal Road attack constituted a "new beginning" of "Palestinian resistance" due to the "deep impact and spirit of victory" it conveyed among Palestinians. In addition to the main ceremony in Ramallah, a ceremony was also held in Jericho, attended by Mahmoud al-Aloul, member of Fatah's Central Committee and Fatah's Vice Chairman.

The previous year, in 2016, the main memorial event was also held with Laila Ghannam's participation. Several members of the PLO Executive Committee and Fatah Central Committee also participated, including Sultan Abu al-Einein, member of Fatah's Central Committee (who also served as Head of the Palestinian Council for NGO Affairs, a rank equivalent to minister). Ghannam said she was very proud of martyr Dalal and her fellow terrorists. According to her, Dalal insisted on carrying a rifle alongside her male comrades and fought at their side. Similar statements were made by Amal Hamad, a member of Fatah's Central Committee.

In 2014, the Fatah movement held a rally in Al-Am'ari refugee camp (south of Ramallah) in memory of Mughrabi. The rally was attended by senior Fatah activists, including Ziad Abu Ein – PA Deputy Minister of Prisoners Affairs and member of Fatah's Revolutionary Council, and Rashida Mughrabi, Dalal's sister, an *Amid* (Brigadier General) in the PA security apparatus. At the rally, speakers praised the terrorist Mughrabi's "heroism and sacrifice" and emphasized that her memory would not be forgotten.

In 2009, the "National Political Guidance Authority," under Abbas, held a ceremony marking Mughrabi's 50th birthday. The ceremony was held under the President's patronage, with the participation of senior Fatah and PA officials who emphasized in their speeches her status as a symbol of the Palestinian struggle. A children's parade was also held for her birthday. A giant banner hung for the ceremony featured a picture of Dalal Mughrabi with the text: "Under the patronage of President Abu Mazen. The National Political Guidance Authority. Ceremony marking the birthday of the bride, the bride of existence, the martyr Dalal Mughrabi". Fatah spokesman Dr. Jamal Nazzal wrote in the official newspaper Al-Hayat al-Jadida, congratulating Mughrabi on her birthday. Abbas Zaki, member of Fatah's Central Committee, thanked Hamas and Islamic Jihad for "the readiness for the October 7 operation", and said that Hamas "knows how to complete and achieve the goals that stand before us: lifting the siege and removing the occupation from the West Bank".

#### Justification or Denial of the October 7 Massacre

Rajoub (the aforementioned senior PA official) justified the October 7 massacre and defined it as being "in the context of the defensive war our people are waging".<sup>105</sup> This statement is not surprising, as the same Rajoub was the one who spread the blood libel against Israel that: "In every city in Palestine, from Rafah to Jenin, there is an Israeli Auschwitz to slaughter Palestinians".<sup>106</sup>

Abbas Zaki, member of Fatah's Central Committee, thanked Hamas and Islamic Jihad for "the readiness for the October 7 operation", and said that Hamas "knows how to complete and achieve the goals that stand before us: lifting the siege and removing the occupation from the West Bank".<sup>107</sup>

Talal Dweikat, head of the PA's Political and National Guidance Committee and spokesman for the Palestinian Authority's security forces, said on the PA's official television: "Not just President Mahmoud Abbas. They won't find a single Palestinian who would make such a decision and condemn what happened on October 7... We will continue together in the struggle until the occupation disappears, and until Palestinian children raise the Palestinian flag from every stone and church in Jerusalem".<sup>108</sup>

Mahmoud al-Aloul, Fatah's Vice Chairman, wrote on his Twitter page: "We tell you that the blood of the heroes (who carried out the massacre in the Gaza Envelope) will become a curse that will remove this occupier, all those behind it, and all those who do not support our people." Al-Aloul made similar statements in an interview with the Palestinian news agency WAFA.<sup>109</sup>

Fatah Tulkarm Branch Secretary Iyad Jarrad, expressed similar sentiments: "We stand alongside our brothers in the Gaza Strip, because they are truly a source of pride, heroism and honor for the Palestinian people".<sup>110</sup>

Billionaire Munib al-Masri, who was once a candidate to succeed Arafat, claimed in an article published in the Palestinian daily "Al-Quds" that the October 7 attack was a "natural response" and a "legitimate right" anchored in international law. In his article, al-Masri sent greetings to the Palestinian resistance "and its legitimate struggle." According to him, the Palestinian resistance "returned the Palestinian issue to its rightful place at the top of international priorities"."

This opinion broadly expresses the view of common Palestinians, among whom the PA and its leaders invest great efforts to perpetuate in their consciousness the position that indiscriminate killing of Jews is an act of heroism worthy of admiration. 82% of respondents among the Palestinian public think Hamas was right to launch the October 7 massacre, and 70% think the best way to fight the "occupation" is through armed struggle. Moreover, the massacre significantly increased Palestinian public support for Hamas and weakened Mahmoud Abbas.<sup>112</sup>

Another survey,<sup>113</sup> found that 65% of respondents believed the war between Israel and Hamas is a war that serves all Palestinians, 75% of respondents believed the war would end in victory for Gazans, who would expel the Israeli occupier, and 79% even believed the end of the war would include all Palestinian prisoners in Israeli prisons. 98% of respondents felt rising pride in their Palestinian identity, and 87% said the chance to achieve a peace agreement with Israel has decreased (while 68% said their support for a two-state solution for two peoples has decreased).

The organizations perceived by Palestinians to be most important in the war were the Al-Qassam Brigades, Islamic Jihad, Al-Aqsa Brigades, and Hamas (89%, 84%, 80%, and 76% respectively). Fatah and the PA were perceived as much less significant factors (23% and 10% respectively).

Alongside justifying the massacre, as mentioned above, on November 19, 2023, the Palestinian Foreign Ministry issued a document denying the October 7 massacre, claiming that IDF combat helicopters killed the Nova festival participants and later many Israelis in the Gaza envelope communities.<sup>114</sup>

## B.4 The PA Financially Supports Terrorists and Their Families with Terror Payments

The previous chapters discussed the Palestinian education system, where young children are educated about their role as warriors in the jihad (holy war) against Israel, and the role of PA senior officials in encouraging terrorism. The next layer of promoting terrorism is making it "worthwhile" for terrorists and their families: The Palestinian Authority directly pays terrorists imprisoned in Israel and the families of dead terrorists high salaries, thus directly incentivizing the murder of Israelis.

The PA established this allowance commitment through numerous laws, regulations, and government decisions, including, among others.<sup>115</sup>

- The 2004 Law No. 14 on Aid for Prisoners in Israeli Prisons.
- The 2004 Law No. 19 on Prisoners and Released Prisoners.

82% of respondents among the Palestinian public think Hamas was right to launch the October 7 massacre, and 70% think the best way to fight the "occupation" is through armed struggle. Moreover, the massacre significantly increased Palestinian public support for Hamas and weakened Mahmoud Abbas. Law No. 19 on Prisoners and Released Prisoners institutionalized the commitment to terrorists and their families in primary legislation. It was passed by the Palestinian Legislative Council, ratified by the PA Chairman, and came into effect on April 23, 2005.

- The 2010 Palestinian Cabinet Decision No. 19 regarding regulations for exempting released prisoners from tuition in schools and universities, health insurance, and rehabilitation courses.
- The 2010 Palestinian Cabinet Decision No. 21 regarding the provision of prisoners' needs within Israeli prisons.
- The 2010 Palestinian Cabinet Decision No. 22 regarding regulations for providing prisoners' legal needs, health insurance, and courses.
- The 2010 Palestinian Cabinet Decision No. 23 regarding the procedure for distributing monthly salaries for prisoners.
- The 2013 Palestinian Cabinet Decision No. 15 regarding regulations for providing jobs to released prisoners.

As can be seen from the number of laws and resolutions enacted by the PA's governing bodies and the variety of support granted to terrorists, this is an issue that the PA views as of supreme importance.

Law No. 19 on Prisoners and Released Prisoners institutionalized the commitment to terrorists and their families in primary legislation. It was passed by the Palestinian Legislative Council, ratified by the PA Chairman, and came into effect on April 23, 2005. The law's stated purpose is to ensure "a dignified life for them (security prisoners and released security prisoners) and their families".

Article 1 of the law defines a prisoner as anyone who sits in "occupation" prisons due to their involvement in the struggle against the "occupation," and a released prisoner is a prisoner who was released from "occupation" prisons. A martyr is defined, among other things, as someone who was harmed because of the Israeli "occupation."

The payment amount is based on the number of years of imprisonment the terrorist is serving. The longer the prison term (and hence - the more serious the offenses committed by the terrorist and the more lethal the attack), the higher the salary they receive. Additionally, terrorists and their families receive benefits in employment, education, schooling, and more.

Duration of imprisonment	Monthly salary (NIS)	Monthly supplement for married prisoners (NIS)	Monthly supplement for children under 18 (NIS)	Monthly supplement for prisoners from Jerusalem (NIS)	Monthly supplement for prisoners who are Israeli citizens (NIS)
Up to 3	1,400	300	50	300	500
3.1-5	2,000	300	50	300	500
5.1-10	4,000	300	50	300	500
10.1-15	6,000	300	50	300	500
15.1-20	7,000	300	50	300	500
20.1-25	8,000	300	50	300	500
25.1-30	10,000	300	50	300	500
Over 30	12,000	300	50	300	500

As is clear from the table, the "minimum wage" for a terrorist imprisoned in Israel is 1,400 NIS per month - equivalent to the minimum wage in the West Bank. Since the average salary in the West Bank is about 2,158 NIS, a terrorist imprisoned for more than five years "earns" more from this "work" than the market average. The longer the prison sentence, the more "profitable" the terrorists' "work" becomes, placing them in the higher income deciles in the PA. This is all paid for by Palestinian taxpayers and with foreign aid transferred to the PA.

The benefits for terrorists don't end there. One of the extensive benefits given to released terrorists is employment in the Palestinian Authority, where the seniority of the position the released terrorist receives depends on the number of years spent in prison. A terrorist imprisoned for more than five years "earns" more from this "work" than the market average. A terrorist who "succeeded" in killing Jews and was consequently sentenced to tens of years will be appointed upon their release to very senior positions (and the high salaries that go with them), in addition to the huge salaries (compared to standard salaries in the PA) they received throughout their years of imprisonment.

Number of years in prison	Civil rank	Military rank	
5 years or less	Head of department	Lieutenant	
6 years and less than 8	"C" administrator	Captain	
8 years and less than 10	"B" administrator	Major	
10 years and less than 15	"A" administrator	Lieutenant Colonel	
15 years and less than 20	A4 CEO	Colonel	
20 years and less than 25	A2 Assistant deputy	Colonel+ seniority	
25 and less than 30	Deputy minister	General	
30 years and over	Must be appointed minister	General + seniority	

A terrorist who "succeeded" in killing Jews and was consequently sentenced to tens of years will be appointed upon their release to very senior positions (and the high salaries that go with them), in addition to the huge salaries (compared to standard salaries in the PA) they received throughout their years of imprisonment.

Terrorists receive other benefits, among them:

- A stipend of 400 NIS a month for the purchase of goods in the prison canteen, and an additional 800 NIS per month for the purchase of clothing.
- An exemption from tuition fees in schools and universities for prisoners who have served at least five years, or female prisoners who served three; an exemption from government-subsidized tuition for all their children; and a tuition waiver for one of their children's undergraduate degrees.
- Payment of all expenses incidental to academic studies in the Israeli prisons.
- A release grant ranging from \$1,500 to \$25,000, depending on the length of sentence.
- A guaranteed lifetime income of 1,500 NIS to prisoners who served more than five years, and a guaranteed job in the public sector to prisoners who served more than ten years (or five years for female prisoners).

The benefits don't end there. The PA grants allowances to the families of terrorists who were killed or injured during a terror attack. For instance, the family of a married "martyr" will receive 1,400 NIS a month (with additional allowances for a partner and children) and so on.

It can be said without the slightest exaggeration that the most rewarding profession for a Palestinian is to become a terrorist. As a terrorist he secures a steady and continuous high income for himself and his family. Moreover, if he can succeed in carrying out a terror attack of "quality", he will also gain a senior position in the PA upon release from prison, up to the position of Minister.

In such a manner, the PA creates an enormous financial incentive for terrorism, while lowering the quality of life for all normative, law-abiding citizens, who discover that a large portion of their budget is transferred directly to terrorists and their families. Thus, the PA not only encourages terrorism but more importantly – directly funds and incentivizes terrorism.

These payments amount to incredible sums of money. The table below details the sums transferred by the PA to terrorists and their families in recent years:<sup>116</sup>

Year	Total Payments to Terrorists and their Families (NIS)
2018	502,697,000
2019	460,701,282
2020	448,804,361
2021	610,795,507
2022	620,559,290
2023	630,795,561

These are substantial amounts, which pose a heavy burden on the PA's already inadequate budget. Thus, for example, its projected budget (as approved) for 2022 was set at NIS 18.4 billion. From this, the PA has expended 3.4% for payments to terrorists and their families in addition to the other benefits enumerated above.

It can be said without the slightest exaggeration that the most rewarding profession for a Palestinian is to become a terrorist. As a terrorist he secures a steady and continuous high income for himself and his family. Moreover, if he can succeed in carrying out a terror attack of "quality", he will also gain a senior position in the PA upon release from prison, up to the position of Minister. To better comprehend the scope of support for terrorists. consider that 3.4% of Israel's budget is half of the entire budget for the Ministry of Transportation or the combined budgets of higher education and employment. This is what financial support for terrorists means and it is a clear, unequivocal statement of values on the part of the PA – they will continue supporting terrorists and murderers, even at the expense of everything else.

To better comprehend the scope of support for terrorists, consider that 3.4% of Israel's budget is half of the entire budget for the Ministry of Transportation or the combined budgets of higher education and employment.<sup>117</sup> This is what financial support for terrorists means and it is a clear, unequivocal statement of values on the part of the PA – they will continue supporting terrorists and murderers, even at the expense of everything else.

Such is being said openly by PA senior officials. In 2018, for example, Abbas made it clear in a televised speech on official PA broadcast (emphasis added): "I say to all: stipends for our martyrs, prisoners and wounded are a red line. They [Israel] try, in every way, and put pressure, in every way – and they still press us now: 'You must not pay this.' They will even deduct the amount we pay to the martyrs from the funds we have with them. We said that this is a red line. And we won't allow it [to be crossed]. Since 1965 until today, this is a sacred matter. The martyrs and their families are sacred, the wounded, the prisoners. All of them must be paid. Even if we are left with only one penny, it is for them and not for the living".<sup>118</sup> At another time he further clarified that payments to terrorists will continue "even if we would have to carve out parts of our bodies to help our people".<sup>119</sup> Abbas repeated such sentiment recently as well, telling the US in April 2023: "I do not intend to stop paying the salaries to the martyr and prisoner families, even if it costs me my position, I will continue to pay them to my last day".<sup>120</sup>

It's important to understand that the Palestinian Authority funds not only terrorists from its own territories but Hamas terrorists as well - the same Hamas that defeated the PA in the Gaza elections and forcibly expelled it. Thus, the PA announced after the October 7 massacre that it would transfer salaries to families of terrorists eliminated in Gaza through post office branches and ATMs connected to the Palestinian Postal Bank.<sup>121</sup>

This means a grant of 6,000 NIS to each family of a killed terrorist, in addition to a lifetime monthly allowance of 1,400 NIS (before the various supplements for married terrorists and those with children), as well as a monthly allowance for fifty Hamas terrorists who were captured by Israel after the massacre they carried out. In total, in October the PA paid over 11 million NIS to Hamas terrorists who carried out the heinous massacre and to their families.<sup>122</sup>

## B.5 Involvement of Fatah and PA Personnel in Acts of Terrorism Against Israelis

Previous chapters presented evidence for the PA's indirect involvement in terrorism, beginning with their education system, through incitement and the promotion of terrorism and ending with payments to murderers. Beyond that, PA personnel (including Fatah members who represent the dominant party in the PA) are themselves involved in many terror attacks. This chapter will bring examples of such.

During Yasser Arafat's era, there were several incidents where PA security personnel attacked IDF soldiers themselves. This happened on September 25, 1996, during the "Western Wall Tunnel riots," when Arafat himself called "to respond with violence," and PA police consequently turned their weapons against IDF soldiers.<sup>123</sup> This was also the case during the Second Intifada, which broke out in September 2000, and was planned, according to the testimony of Arafat's wife and additional evidence, by Arafat himself.<sup>124</sup> The riots were preceded by the conduction of dozens of youth "summer camps" throughout the PA territory in which the adolescents were trained to use weapons and attack soldiers and settlers. During the violent riots that later broke out, Palestinian police armed forces charged into Joseph's Tomb, were involved in a lynch in Ramallah when two reservists mistakenly entered the city, and shot at IDF forces.<sup>125</sup>

In recent years, the main involvement of PA personnel in terrorism is individual security forces officers and policemen who carry out terror attacks themselves. In a study conducted in February 2023 it was reported that "the number of PA policemen recently involved in terrorism is already nearly twenty".<sup>126</sup> Following are several examples from only the recent past:

- Bilal Rawajba, a captain in the Palestinian security forces, shot at IDF soldiers near Nablus on November 4, 2020, and was killed by IDF forces.<sup>127</sup>
- The terrorist Daoud Zbeidi, brother of Zakaria Zbeidi (a terrorist who was in command of the Fatah's Al-Aqsa Martyrs' Brigades in Jenin), was a lieutenant colonel in the Palestinian Preventive Security. He was wounded during an exchange of fire with the IDF on May 13 2022 (in which Yamam soldier Noam Raz was killed), and later died of his wounds.<sup>128</sup>

PA personnel (including Fatah members who represent the dominant party in the PA) are themselves involved in many terror attacks. A study by the PMW organization found the declared involvement of scores of PA security personnel in terrorism, in recent years alone. Research by the Regavim organization found that between 2020-2024 alone, forty six PA security employees were killed during terrorist attacks, in addition to twenty five arrested by the IDF for involvement in terrorism.

- The terrorist Ahmed Abed, a member of the Palestinian security forces, was involved in a shooting attack in the Jenin area in which IDF officer Major Bar Falah was killed.<sup>129</sup>
- The terrorist Hamdi Abu Dayyeh, a PA police officer who had served five years in an Israeli prison, carried out a shooting attack against an IDF force near Hebron on January 17 2023.<sup>130</sup>
- The terrorist Nimr Abu Mustafa, a member of the PA security forces, was killed in December 2023 during a failed attempt to throw a bomb at IDF forces in Nablus. The PA's security forces held an official funeral for the terrorist.<sup>131</sup>
- The terrorist Ahmad Taha, a security officer in the PA security forces, attempted a vehicular and stabbing attack on April 27 2023 at the Gittai Avishar junction near Ariel.<sup>132</sup>
- The terrorist Abd el-Nasser Riahi, a security officer in the PA, was killed in December 2023 during an exchange of fire with IDF forces in Nablus; he was seen in photos posted on social media sitting atop an armored vehicle belonging to the PA security forces.<sup>133</sup>

These are only recent examples, the latest in a long line of terror attacks committed by terrorists who served in the past as PA security personnel.<sup>134</sup> A study by the PMW organization found the declared involvement of scores of PA security personnel in terrorism, in recent years alone.<sup>135</sup> Research by the Regavim organization found that between 2020-2024 alone, forty six PA security employees were killed during terrorist attacks, in addition to twenty five arrested by the IDF for involvement in terrorism.<sup>136</sup>

This data demonstrates the fact that alongside the official and overt support, assistance and funding of the PA, a significant number of PA and PA security personnel are themselves directly involved in terrorism. C. The Palestinian Authority Does Not Function as a Proper Sovereign in its Territories

So far, we have presented the ideology of armed struggle espoused by the Palestinian Authority (PA) (Chapter 1) and the ways in which it implements this ideology (Chapter 2).

In this chapter, we will show that the PA is not only destructive to the State of Israel but to its own citizens as well.

First, we will see that the Palestinian Authority has no governing legitimacy among its own people, and that it currently does not effectively control parts of its territories.

We will then see how the PA severely violates its own citizens' human rights instead of protecting and safeguarding them, and we will shine a spotlight on the corruption within the PA. Finally, we will present the Palestinian judicial system and its complete lack of independence.

The PA's dysfunction should make it clear that there is no place for "importing" a non-functioning body to govern additional territories and populations.

### C.1 The Palestinian Authority Lacks Public Legitimacy Among Palestinians

The PA does not function as a democracy in almost any aspect, and even its functioning as a sovereign is extremely poor. Its president Mahmoud Abbas (Abu Mazen) has not stood for election since 2005, and it has had no legislative council since 2006. As a result, there is no separation of powers at the national level, and leaders have no democratic source of authority for their activities. While there are signs of consistent democratic functioning in the municipal system, participation in it is low. The PA is not only destructive to the State of Israel but to its own citizens as well. In its twenty nine years of existence, the Palestinian Authority has held presidential elections only twice: immediately after its establishment (1996) and after the death of its founder, Yasser Arafat (2005). Although various dates have been set for new elections since then, these have never taken place, and the PA is headed by a president who was elected to his position almost two decades ago. In its twenty nine years of existence, the Palestinian Authority has held **presidential elections** only twice: immediately after its establishment (1996) and after the death of its founder, Yasser Arafat (2005). Although various dates have been set for new elections since then,<sup>137</sup> these have never taken place, and the PA is headed by a president who was elected to his position almost two decades ago.

**Elections for the legislative authority** were held twice: in 1996, when 88 members of a "Palestinian Legislative Council" were appointed,<sup>138</sup> and in 2006, under a completely different electoral system and parliamentary structure.<sup>139</sup> The Fatah organization, which enjoyed a majority in the outgoing council, rejected the election results that transferred control of the council to Hamas. In response, Hamas violently seized the Gaza Strip from Fatah. Following these events, the Palestinian Legislative Council *de facto* ceased to exist.<sup>140</sup>

Thus, the Palestinian governmental system rejected the principle of consensual transfer of power – a vital principle in democratic countries. Public opinion polls and interviews with Palestinian voters during and after the last presidential and council elections reveal that the absolute majority of Palestinians voted against Fatah representatives out of disgust with the corruption that has spread throughout the Palestinian system since they took power. Accordingly, the governing authority in the PA suffers from deep illegitimacy.<sup>141</sup>

**Unlike the inability to function democratically at the national level, Palestinian democracy is slightly more successful at the local level.** Between December 2004 and December 2005, four rounds of local authority elections were held throughout Palestinian-controlled territory.<sup>142</sup> Despite changes in rules<sup>143</sup> and frequent postponements of election dates, Palestinians held partial elections for local councils also in 2012, 2017, and 2021-2022 (in two rounds). Hamas's takeover of the Gaza Strip prevented elections in Gaza in all of these rounds.

However, a closer examination of the data reveals that even local democracy is not in great shape. In practice, in an increasing number of authorities (4.52% in 2012, 8.44% in 2017, and 16.32% in 2021-22),<sup>144</sup> no candidate lists were submitted at all, so no elections took place. This means that in 2022, 78 municipalities had no candidate lists at all. To these must be added the 11 municipalities in which there were fewer candidates than council seats. Thus, in 2022, the effective rate of municipalities where no candidate lists were submitted in local elections stands at 18.62%. These add to a high percentage

(though actually decreasing)<sup>145</sup> of local authorities where elections do not take place due to prior agreement on the identity of all council candidates. Among such authorities are many large ones, so that ultimately, approximately 60% of eligible voters do not get the opportunity to choose their representatives at the local level.

The cumulative meaning of this data is that the true participation rate in the latest local elections of the Palestinian Authority stood at only 25%. The PA's report of 58% participation among eligible voters refers only to municipalities in which elections were actually held.

This democratic deficit – the lack of elections for central government and only partial elections in local government – is reflected in the Palestinian mood. In March 2023, 57% of Palestinians believed that the PA's existence primarily served Israeli interests, and 52% believed that dismantling the PA would lead to an improvement in their quality of life.<sup>146</sup>

In September 2023, close to 62% of Palestinian respondents saw the PA as a burden on the Palestinian public.<sup>147</sup> They did not believe that the current leadership was capable of holding national elections, let alone implementing their results. In the same survey, only 42% of Palestinians expressed willingness to participate in general PA elections. Of these, only 37% expressed willingness to support the continued tenure of the incumbent president Abbas (compared to 58% who would choose Ismail Haniyeh). Several months later, in December 2023,<sup>148</sup> after the outbreak of war, Abu Mazen's support percentages dropped to 16% among those who expressed willingness to participate in elections, and the support percentages for Ismail Haniyeh rose to 78%.

Ziad Abu Ziad, a former PA minister, published an article in 2019<sup>149</sup> sharply criticizing the Palestinian Authority's failure to build a state based on the rule of law and democracy that would provide citizens with all their needs. He argued that the focus on external symbols, such as flag, anthem, and political appointments, came at the expense of building a state that gives citizens a sense of belonging, security, and livelihood. Abu Ziad warned that in the absence of substantive elements of governance, rule of law and democracy, the PA would become just another failed and corrupt Arab regime, based not on the concept of citizenship but on family and tribal rule. These words seem to be not a distant warning, but the result of a clear view of the situation as it is in PA territories. This is the situation on the ground, and this is how Palestinian citizens themselves see it.

This democratic deficit – the lack of elections for central government and only partial elections in local government – is reflected in the Palestinian mood. In March 2023, 57% of Palestinians believed that the PA's existence primarily served Israeli interests, and 52% believed that dismantling the PA would lead to an improvement in their quality of life. In November 2021, clan conflicts in Hebron intensified, and due to the PA's loss of control in the city, city notables requested King Abdullah of Jordan to send army forces to restore order. Similarly, in July 2020, Israel identified several areas of PA non-governance, especially in villages and refugee camps.

## C.2 The Palestinian Authority No Longer has Effective Control over Parts of its Territory

In the summer of 2005, Israel withdrew from the Gaza Strip and left its full control in the hands of the Palestinian Authority. In the two years following the withdrawal, the PA underwent an accelerated process of recruitment and the integration of the Al-Aqsa Battalions into the official security forces, and according to existing estimates, had about 85,000 salary recipients among various security forces in May 2007,<sup>150</sup> 55,000 of whom were in Gaza itself. Despite this considerable force, in June 2007 Hamas captured the Strip from the PA in a violent battle that lasted five days, at the end of which PA representatives were expelled or executed by Hamas.

That same year, which was the last year the Palestinian National Council (PNC) functioned, the PNC's Public Oversight Committee published a harsh report on the functioning of Palestinian security forces.<sup>151</sup> According to the report, security chaos prevailed in areas under PA supervision. Public buildings were subject to frequent attacks; murder and crime rates rose sharply; thieving gangs roamed the cities; and street battles between Palestinian factions became routine. Despite all this, law enforcement authorities showed a marked unwillingness to fulfill their role.

In the years since then, the PA has received extensive international assistance for the development and training of its law enforcement and order maintenance forces from various sources, including the US,<sup>152</sup> the European Union,<sup>153</sup> and the Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance (DCAF).<sup>154</sup> Nevertheless, security chaos is spreading in Judea and Samaria, and the PA is losing its grip on parts of the territory.

In November 2021, for example, clan conflicts in Hebron intensified, and due to the PA's loss of control in the city, city notables requested King Abdullah of Jordan to send army forces to restore order.<sup>155</sup> Similarly, in July 2020, Israel identified several areas of PA non-governance, especially in villages and refugee camps.<sup>156</sup>

In June 2023, it was reported that the PA was losing control in Jenin, with dozens of armed groups throughout Judea and Samaria rejecting the PA's authority.<sup>157</sup> That same year, an assessment was also published stating that the PA had effectively lost control in northern Samaria, and Palestinian security mechanisms lacked not only the motivation but the ability to deal with terrorist groups that had taken control of Jenin, Nablus, and their surroundings.<sup>158</sup>

In the absence of territorial control, terrorist groups' capabilities rapidly expanded, including digging tunnels in the area,  $^{159}$  and weapon proliferation surged.  $^{160}$ 

At the end of the day, the PA is unable to enforce law or maintain order in the territory that is, according to the agreements, under its responsibility. This is despite extensive international assistance in developing police forces, and massive Israeli assistance with enforcement and the arrest of terrorists. Just as in the past, when the PA lost its hold on Gaza despite holding 66% of its forces there, the data today indicate that it is losing its grip on certain areas in Judea and Samaria.

### C.3 The Palestinian Authority Severely Violates Palestinians' Human Rights

The Palestinian Authority was established through the Oslo Accords with the goal of "preparing" Palestinians for statehood.<sup>161</sup> Later in this process, the PA received a "non-member observer state" status at the UN.<sup>162</sup> This status allows the PA to sign international treaties, including those concerning human rights.<sup>163</sup> The PA used this status to sign several treaties, including the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT),<sup>164</sup> the Convention on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD),<sup>165</sup> the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR),166, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)<sup>167</sup> the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW),<sup>168</sup> and others.<sup>169</sup> Sadly, despite the hopes that such accession would constitute "a significant step towards enhancing the promotion and protection of human rights in Palestine",<sup>170</sup> it appears the PA never intended to act according to the conventions it signed or to promote Palestinian human rights,<sup>171</sup> but rather the opposite. The Palestinian government under Mahmoud Abbas has shown complete disregard for human rights, and has persisted in violating rights such as freedom of expression,<sup>172</sup> freedom of religion,<sup>173</sup> freedom of association,<sup>174</sup> women's rights,<sup>175</sup> LGBT rights,<sup>176</sup> and many others.<sup>177</sup> In this chapter, we will present examples of the human rights situation in the PA and clarify that the PA does nothing to promote its citizens' human rights.

It appears the PA never intended to act according to the conventions it signed or to promote Palestinian human rights, but rather the opposite. The Palestinian government under Mahmoud Abbas has shown complete disregard for human rights, and has persisted in violating rights such as freedom of expression, freedom of religion, freedom of association, women's rights, LGBT rights, and many others. Opposition to the regime in the Palestinian Authority is not formally prohibited, but the PA de facto suppresses its critics. For this purpose, the PA uses illegal arrests, abuse and violence during arrest.

### C.3.1 The Palestinian Authority Violates Freedom of Expression

Without delving into the status of international law within the Palestinian legal system,<sup>178</sup> it can be said that formally, international conventions have supreme status in the PA's domestic law.<sup>179</sup> The PA signed the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR),<sup>180</sup> Article 19 of which establishes an obligation to ensure the freedom of expression; therefore, this is ostensibly a binding norm for the PA.<sup>181</sup> This obligation requires both the permission of freedom of expression and the active protection of individuals' freedom of expression when it is prevented or violated by others' actions.<sup>182</sup>

In parallel with its obligations under international law, the PA has an obligation to protect freedom of expression also under Article 19 of the Palestinian Basic Law, which establishes that "every person shall have the right to express his opinion in any form", as well as under additional constitutional articles, such as Article 27(2), Article 26 (introduction), and Article 26 (5).<sup>183</sup>

Despite these obligations, the PA's laws serve as tools for attacking and silencing opponents.<sup>184</sup> The PA has a 1995 law allowing it to censor any material it disapproves of.<sup>185</sup> The law requires journalists to avoid publications that contradict the principles of "national responsibility [...] and respect for truth.<sup>\*186</sup>

Clearly, this law can be interpreted very broadly to prohibit publications against the government, Islam, and the Palestinian police,<sup>187</sup> and to implement strict censorship – which is indeed what happens.<sup>188</sup> Moreover, the PA also has "defamation" laws, allowing it to accuse journalists and regime opponents of "defamation," "incitement against the authority,"<sup>189</sup> and "statements against Islam."<sup>190</sup> In addition to these laws, the PA enacted the Electronic Crimes Law in 2017, allowing it to impose its authority over social networks and internet publications.<sup>191</sup> Among other things, the law allows the PA to impose heavy fines and even hard labor as punishment for those publishing statements against the PA and its leader, as well as those sharing or retweeting such content.<sup>192</sup> There are many examples of this law being used for arrests<sup>193</sup> and for blocking sites and publishers critical of the government.<sup>194</sup>

Opposition to the regime in the Palestinian Authority is not formally prohibited, but the PA *de facto* suppresses its critics.<sup>195</sup> For this purpose, the PA uses illegal arrests,<sup>196</sup> abuse and violence during arrest,<sup>197</sup> and the blocking and silencing tools mentioned above.<sup>198</sup> In 2021, the ICHR received 89 complaints about arrests violating freedom of expression,<sup>199</sup> and an analysis of arrestee identities in the PA from 2015 shows that out of 1,274 arrests that year, 476 were students, 67 were academics and teachers, and 35 were journalists.<sup>200</sup> In 2015 alone, 1,089 people were investigated in the PA following

their political expressions, as a kind of "warning" not to continue criticizing the government.<sup>201</sup> Examples of such harassment of opponents to the regime include: the arrest of a girl who "insulted" Abbas on Facebook,<sup>202</sup> the arrest of a professor who accused the PA of collaborating with Israel,<sup>203</sup> the arrest of the husband of a journalist who criticized the regime, in an attempt to pressure her,<sup>204</sup> the arrest of Nizar Banat, a critic of the PA, which included eight hours of beating that eventually led to his death,<sup>206</sup> arrests of regime critics that included cruel physical abuse, including hanging those investigated upside down, and more. The PA also bureaucratically hinders and even shuts down human rights organizations it disapproves of.<sup>207</sup>All these events have a significant chilling effect and generate self-censorship.<sup>208</sup>

The PA operates mechanisms of coercion and abuse, especially towards journalists. In 2021, the ICHR received 16 complaints from journalists about violations of their press freedom, and in 2015 alone, 35 journalists were arrested for their activities.<sup>209</sup> Journalists suffer arrests,<sup>210</sup> abuse and harassment, including violence,<sup>211</sup> torture in detention,<sup>212</sup>, and occasional confiscation of their property (usually cameras, computers, and the like).<sup>213</sup> For example, Mamdouh Hamamrah was arrested 14 times for his statements against the PA, and his interrogations included beatings and threats.<sup>214</sup> In another case, Tareq Abu-Ziad was arrested and sentenced to a year and a half in prison, despite civilian courts ruling in favor of his release.<sup>215</sup> In another case, a journalist named Abdul Rahman Thahir was sentenced to three months in prison for insulting the authorities, without any explanation during his trial about which statement led to his arrest.<sup>216</sup> Journalists arrested for their work testified that they were threatened not to continue criticizing the government,<sup>217</sup> and many journalists reported that fear of violence causes them to self-censor.<sup>218</sup> The PA maintains this conduct towards journalists despite sharp criticism from human rights organizations, both within and outside the PA.<sup>219</sup>

The Palestinian Authority frequently uses excessive force to suppress demonstrations.<sup>220</sup> In February 2012, police violently attacked pro-Egyptian protesters, beat those present, and harmed journalists.<sup>221</sup> In June-July 2012, police attacked protesters, this time over a demonstration against negotiations with Israel.<sup>222</sup> In August 2013, police and other individuals in civilian clothes (apparently undercover officers) attacked protesters demonstrating in support of Syria.<sup>223</sup> In 2021, police attacked and beat protesters demonstrating against the murder of Nizar Banat,<sup>224</sup> and in another incident attacked female protesters, arrested female journalists, and broke equipment belonging to journalists' present at the demonstration.<sup>225</sup> In June-July 2021, PA forces acted in several cases to violently disperse funerals and "release parties" of Hamas members.<sup>226</sup> These are repeated violations of freedom of demon-

Journalists suffer arrests, abuse and harassment, including violence, torture in detention, , and occasional confiscation of their property (usually cameras, computers, and the like). For example, Mamdouh Hamamrah was arrested 14 times for his statements against the PA, and his interrogations included beatings and threats. For example, the PA refrained from renewing the license of an organization that provided legal support to political detainees in the PA. In another case, two senior officials in an organization that published a critical report about corruption in Abbas's environment were taken for questioning. stration and freedom of expression, which are enshrined in both Palestinian Basic Law<sup>227</sup> and international conventions to which the PA is signatory.<sup>228</sup> Despite this, prosecution of the perpetrators of these offenses is merely for show. Until 2011, only one case was prosecuted in this context - and all those involved were completely acquitted.<sup>229</sup> Even after the widespread protests mentioned above following the death of opposition figure Nizar Banat, the fourteen low-ranking police officers who were investigated for causing his death were acquitted, and no one was convicted for the murder.<sup>230</sup>

### C.3.2 The Palestinian Authority Violates Freedom of Association

Under the ICCPR convention to which it is a signatory,<sup>231</sup> as well as under the Basic Law which includes the right to freedom of association,<sup>232</sup> the Palestinian Authority is obligated to respect freedom of association. However, per a resolution issued by Mahmoud Abbas. based on the state of emergency declared in 2007, the Minister of Interior was given the ability to "review all permits for associations and organizations" and "take any steps deemed necessary against associations and organizations with the intent of closure, amendment, or any other action".<sup>233</sup> Clearly, this power allows the PA control over freedom of association. Since then, a pattern has emerged of a sustained attempt to harm civil society organizations in every way possible: In 2021, Abu Mazen tried to pass a law requiring organizations to receive budgetary and organizational approval from the PA, an attempt that was met with protest and did not therefore mature into law.<sup>234</sup> However, even without legal authority, the PA finds ways to harass these organizations: for example, the PA refrained from renewing the license of an organization that provided legal support to political detainees in the PA.<sup>235</sup> In another case, two senior officials in an organization that published a critical report about corruption in Abbas's environment were taken for questioning.<sup>236</sup> Additionally, the approval mechanism for non-profit organizations in the PA is complicated and includes close supervision by the PA at all stages,<sup>237</sup> in a way that constitutes an "unreasonable obstacle" to these organizations' ability to function independently.238

#### C.3.3 The Palestinian Authority Violates Women's Rights

The Palestinian Authority has several commitments related to women's rights. Internationally, the PA is a signatory to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW),<sup>239</sup> which includes obligations to ensure gender equality,<sup>240</sup> ensure women's ability to live full and equal lives,<sup>241</sup> work to eliminate stereotypes and gender roles,<sup>242</sup> legislate equal laws regarding marriage and divorce,<sup>243</sup> and act against prostitution and sexual violence.<sup>244</sup> Additionally, the PA is also a signatory to the Convention Against Torture,<sup>245</sup> wherein is included rape and sexual abuse during detention.<sup>246</sup> The PA is also a signatory to the Convention on the Rights of the Child,<sup>247</sup> under which it must protect children from sexual exploitation.<sup>248</sup> Furthermore, the PA's Basic Law guarantees equality before the law without gender discrimination.<sup>249</sup> The PA is also committed to fighting prejudices, especially when these cause discrimination and domestic violence.<sup>250</sup>

However, the PA has never tried to fulfill these commitments. Even from a strictly legal perspective, there is no equality between men and women in the PA.<sup>251</sup> Judges and senior officials in the PA have expressed their view that signing the CEDAW did not bind the PA in any instance in which the convention contradicts Islamic laws.<sup>252</sup> Personal status laws in Palestine operate according to Islam, and severely discriminate against women: these laws include the possibility of polygamy for men, while this option does not exist for women,<sup>253</sup> and women are obligated to obey their husband<sup>254</sup> - which obligation includes the man's right to "educate" his wife (through punishment).255 The ability to divorce is one-sided, and granted only to husbands in a very simple process, while women need to present grounds, with these grounds being extremely limited and narrow<sup>256</sup>- even violence from the husband is not enough to justify divorce.<sup>257</sup> Moreover, although domestic violence is legally grounds for divorce, very few women manage to take advantage of their rights because the justice system considers a woman's testimony equal to half that of a man's.<sup>258</sup>

Women's inheritance rights are less than those of men and based on Islamic laws.<sup>259</sup> Women seeking to oppose this discrimination and demand inheritance often face violence.<sup>260</sup> Women's right to child custody ends at ages 10 and 12, and remarried or widowed women are not entitled to custody.<sup>261</sup> Even when women have ownership or inheritance rights, they are expected to give them up for their brothers or husbands.<sup>262</sup> Many family cases are handled independently through the religious courts rather than through the PA's judicial system, where the male-controlled system yields even more dire outcomes for women.<sup>263</sup> The PA has laws against adultery Even from a strictly legal perspective, there is no equality between men and women in the PA. Judges and senior officials in the PA have expressed their view that signing the CEDAW did not bind the PA in any instance in which the convention contradicts Islamic laws. Child marriages exist and are common in the PA: approximately 20% of women marry before age 18. There is legislation against child marriage, but no known cases of its enforcement. This exists alongside the recognized practice of forced marriages.

Abortions, with the exception of incest, risk to the mother, and rape, are illegal in the PA, with criminal sanctions of lengthy imprisonment. However, the exceptions are approved only rarely and only after religious sanction. and loss of virginity. In 2022 alone, dozens of cases were opened for these offenses.<sup>264</sup> The punishments imposed for these offenses are lesser for men;<sup>265</sup> applied unequally and primarily against women; and often used by men to blackmail and pressure their wives with false complaints in divorce proceedings.<sup>266</sup> Women must obey their husbands, including regarding their right to work, study, or relocate.<sup>267</sup> Many divorced women gave up the financial support due to them in order to obtain their divorce.<sup>268</sup>

In an attempt to prevent extramarital relations, the PA does not register children born to unmarried women with their family name, representing a potential loss of honor, thus deterring women from sexual freedom.<sup>269</sup> Only men can pass their citizenship to their children.<sup>270</sup> Women cannot give birth in hospitals if they are not registered as married.<sup>271</sup>

Child marriages exist and are common in the PA: approximately 20% of women marry before age 18.<sup>272</sup> There is legislation against child marriage, but no known cases of its enforcement.<sup>273</sup> This exists alongside the recognized practice of forced marriages.<sup>274</sup> Women need approval from a male "guardian" in order to marry.<sup>275</sup>

Abortions, with the exception of incest, risk to the mother, and rape, are illegal in the PA, with criminal sanctions of lengthy imprisonment.<sup>276</sup> However, the exceptions are approved only rarely and only after religious sanction.<sup>277</sup>

Women's rights in the PA are not equal to those of men. Lack of control over marriage as well as child marriages prevent women from having equal access to education, as schools often won't accept married women, and their husbands usually do not allow them to attend anyway.<sup>278</sup> The educational content that women and children are taught is that women should obey their husbands, wear modest clothes, and stay at home. Children are taught content that objectifies women, such as that "martyrs" receive 72 virgins.<sup>279</sup>

There are industries in which women cannot work, thus limiting their economic rights.<sup>280</sup> Many in Judea and Samaria believe that a woman's place is in the home, thus even when women are accepted for work, they are treated with disrespect, have few promotion opportunities, and suffer from severe discrimination.<sup>281</sup> Only a few employers allow maternity leave and accommodate pregnant women.<sup>282</sup> Additionally, many employers prefer not to hire pregnant women or dismiss them.<sup>283</sup> Working women suffer from abuse, and many don't control their own wages.<sup>284</sup> Women do not receive equal pay for equal work.<sup>285</sup>

The PA laws protecting women from rape and domestic violence are inadequate. For years, PA judges used Jordanian law Articles to reduce sentences and exempt murderers in cases of "family honor".<sup>286</sup> Although the PA cancelled some of these articles, it did so only partially and the practice was not eliminated.<sup>287</sup> The enforcement of these laws is also lacking, and the police do not make efforts to catch suspects.<sup>288</sup> Sometimes, the police even extort women who have "violated the family honor".<sup>289</sup> Such legislation, enforcement, and adjudication send the clear message to Palestinian society that murder for "family honor" is legitimate.<sup>290</sup> Such murder cases are common in the PA, with at least 23 such cases recorded in 2018<sup>291</sup>, and at least 26 cases recorded in 2021 (until November).<sup>292</sup> The PA has no laws against sexual harassment, and authorities often blame the victims when they complain.<sup>293</sup> Thus, sexual harassment is routine and common across all age groups.<sup>294</sup>

The PA has no legislation against domestic violence.295 23.3% of women in Judea and Samaria reported domestic violence, while 61.7% reported psychological violence, and 10.9% reported sexual violence.<sup>296</sup> These numbers might be even higher, with some places reporting that 59% of married women experienced violence in the twelve months prior to the study.297 Domestic violence is not prohibited by any specific law, and 22% of men in the PA reported that they believed using violence against women in the family was legitimate.<sup>298</sup> 63% of men and 50% of women in the PA expressed the view that women should endure violence to preserve their family.<sup>299</sup> The PA even broadcast videos explaining exactly how it is permissible to beat a woman according to Islam.<sup>300</sup> The PA does not recognize spousal rape as rape,<sup>301</sup> and only investigates such cases when additional violence is involved.302 In general, the PA avoids investigating rape cases, with only 11 such cases opened in 2021.<sup>303</sup> Many women don't report violence at all, out of their desire to preserve family honor, and because authorities often side with the attacker.<sup>304</sup> This is certainly true for married women, as having sexual relations outside of marriage is a criminal offense.<sup>305</sup> Other obstacles affecting women's ability to complain include the legal period to submit a report being no more than three months from the time of injury, and the fact that a case of violence will be opened only if the injury is such that causes the woman to suffer for at least ten days. Additionally, the Jordanian law that allowed rapists to escape punishment if they married the victim, applicable in Judea and Samaria territories, was abolished only in 2018.<sup>306</sup> However, its abolition did not solve the problem, because many families, with police mediation,<sup>307</sup> still reach marriage arrangements with attackers, and force female victims to marry them

Domestic violence is not prohibited by any specific law, and 22% of men in the PA reported that they believed using violence against women in the family was legitimate. 63% of men and 50% of women in the PA expressed the view that women should endure violence to preserve their family. An anonymous individual from Judea and Samaria told the Jerusalem Institute of Justice about a case in which a woman who cheated on her husband was tied up and left without food and water until she died of hunger and thirst. One of the most horrific stories is of a 14-year-old girl who was sold by her father for 10,000 NIS into forced marriage with a 35-year-old man, from whom she fled to shelter in Israel. in order to avoid sullying the family honor.<sup>308</sup> This is partly due to legislation preventing citizenship for children born out of wedlock.<sup>309</sup> The attempt to amend some of the laws allowing violence against women met with fierce opposition from PA authority figures and religious elements, with the result that despite the drafts prepared in 2020, such amendments did not pass.<sup>310</sup>

As a result of the above, violence and discrimination against women in Judea and Samaria are very common. A divorced woman reported that she struggles to find an apartment because no landlord wants to rent to a divorced woman, and she experiences violence and social ostracism.<sup>311</sup> On August 22 2019, a well-known makeup artist was beaten to death by her family, apparently over "family honor." Authorities arrested three suspects only after protests and civil demands to increase punishment for such violence.<sup>312</sup> On July 28 2021, a woman was murdered near Ramallah, apparently over "family honor." The authorities did not file charges in this matter as the families reached an agreement on financial compensation for the murder.<sup>313</sup> An anonymous individual from Judea and Samaria told the Jerusalem Institute of Justice about a case in which a woman who cheated on her husband was tied up and left without food and water until she died of hunger and thirst.<sup>314</sup> One of the most horrific stories is of a 14-year-old girl who was sold by her father for 10,000 NIS into forced marriage with a 35-year-old man, from whom she fled to shelter in Israel.<sup>315</sup>

However, the violence is not limited to civilians in Judea and Samaria; the Palestinian police also harm women in various ways. Female protesters reported that police officers and collaborators would come to demonstrations against the PA to harass female protesters and provoke a response from the men, thereby justifying a violent dispersal of the demonstration.<sup>316</sup> During protests against the PA in 2021, female protesters reported they noticed an increase in the harassment and abuse of female protesters by the police.<sup>317</sup> Even after arrest, the violence and harassment don't stop: arrested female protesters reported that officers beat them and grabbed their breasts.<sup>318</sup> These attacks were especially directed at female students, journalists<sup>319</sup>, and lawyers<sup>320</sup> who oppose the PA's regime. One detainee said that during her arrest and interrogation, investigators threatened to bring a doctor to check if she was a virgin, to rape and harass her, and abused her and hit her in the chest.<sup>321</sup>

Another phenomenon that violates women's rights in the PA is prostitution. There are laws that partially prohibit prostitution and punish prostitutes and their employers.<sup>322</sup> Only at the end of 2022 did the PA begin working on a law against prostitution. However, many accuse the PA of ignoring customers and employers while focusing on criminalizing and arresting the prostitutes themselves.<sup>323</sup> The lives of women in the PA who sink into prostitution are abysmal: PA law prohibits soliciting a woman for illegal sexual relations, "unless she is a prostitute or a woman known for her immoral character." Thus, prostitutes are exposed to severe sexual violence.<sup>324</sup> Many women commit suicide, are murdered, or meet their death in other ways, as engaging in prostitution creates social rejection.<sup>325</sup> This phenomenon is also accompanied by trafficking in women who are sold into prostitution roles and marriages with elderly and wealthy men.<sup>326</sup> Women who deteriorate into the cycle of prostitution and human trafficking report experiencing severe violence and abuse. One woman recounts that her employers found her after she left home, prevented her from any contact with the outside world and created financial dependency on them, sending clients to her. Another interviewee recounted how since she was 13-14, her father would sell her and her sister into marriages with Palestinians inside Israel and cause them to divorce within a few months, while he collected the money.<sup>327</sup> This situation and these difficult stories are a direct result of Palestinian authorities' refusal to address the phenomenon, and their denial of the exploitation and deterioration of women into these worlds.<sup>328</sup>

#### C.3.4 The Palestinian Authority Violates LGBT Rights

Many international conventions, including the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the ICCPR to which the PA is a signatory, establish an obligation to protect LGBT rights.<sup>329</sup> Although homosexuality and other behaviors related to LGBT identity expression are not officially forbidden in the PA,<sup>330</sup> they are prohibited in practice. First, the Palestinians' "Dar al-Ifta", the official religious law, views "LGBT behavior" as a "serious crime against Islam, which must be severely punished".<sup>331</sup> Additionally, the proposed Palestinian criminal law draft includes a prohibition on same-sex relations.<sup>332</sup> The PA does not prevent discrimination against LGBT people, but rather the opposite.<sup>333</sup>

Palestinian public opinion also opposes homosexuality. In one poll, 81% of Palestinians professed the belief that homosexuality is an action that should be condemned and not tolerated, and 82% thought it should be illegal.<sup>334</sup> In another study, these numbers were even higher, with 93% opposing LGBT acceptance.<sup>335</sup> LGBT Palestinians suffer from constant persecution, and their LGBT identity is seen as violating family honor.<sup>336</sup> Sometimes they marry, either by force or out of fear and a desire to conceal their identity.<sup>337</sup>

LGBT individuals reported that their relatives violated their privacy and spied on them on social media, while other LGBT people were blackmailed on social media with the threat to tell their families after their identity was discovered.<sup>338</sup> Many LGBT people report that their families raped them, attempted to murder them, pursued them after they left home, and more.<sup>339</sup> The PA does not provide protection from persecution. Palestinian security mechanisms neglect complaints from LGBT individuals and sometimes even 81% of Palestinians professed the belief that homosexuality is an action that should be condemned and not tolerated, and 82% thought it should be illegal. In another study, these numbers were even higher, with 93% opposing LGBT acceptance. Despite the absence of a law against LGBT behavior, the PA often accuses LGBT people of various criminal offenses in order to convict them. The police sometimes assist families in searching for LGBT people trying to escape, thus helping them murder them. Palestinian LGBT individuals are often accused of collaborating with Israel. blame them.<sup>340</sup> This treatment causes many LGBT people to live in such desperate conditions that they flee to seek refuge in Israel.<sup>341</sup> Even escape to Israel doesn't always protect them, as their family members often continue to search for them with the intention of killing them,<sup>342</sup> and sometimes find them or cause them to return, after which they are murdered.<sup>343</sup> Cases of conversion therapy, abuse, forced "medical" treatments and more to "prevent LGBT identity" are very common in PA territories.<sup>344</sup> In one case, after a 13-year-old child was gang-raped, the Palestinian court even accused him of "seducing" the boys who did it.<sup>345</sup>

The persecution of LGBT individuals is not carried out by family members alone, and many LGBT people report being persecuted by the PA itself.<sup>346</sup> LGBT people under the PA's jurisdiction undergo torture, interrogation, harassment, and are beaten nearly to death.<sup>347</sup> Despite the absence of a law against LGBT behavior, The PA often accuses LGBT people of various criminal offenses in order to convict them.<sup>348</sup> The police sometimes assist families in searching for LGBT people trying to escape, thus helping them murder them.<sup>349</sup> Palestinian LGBT individuals are often accused of collaborating with Israel.<sup>350</sup> When arrested, the PA blackmails them with threats to reveal their sexual orientation, causing them to report on their LGBT friends and on Israelis.<sup>351</sup>

In one case, an LGBT person who fled to Jordan reports that the police came to his home one night, arrested him, and twelve officers severely tortured and beat him.<sup>352</sup> Another Palestinian reports that after being arrested, his skin was cut with glass shards and cleaning solution poured on his wounds.<sup>353</sup> Palestinian LGBT people say they fear Israel returning them to Judea and Samaria, because there their family members will find and murder them.<sup>354</sup> Another Palestinian relates that after being raped at age 13 by his cousin and undergoing a medical examination to verify this, his family began abusing and beating him, locking him up without food for four days. After fleeing to Israel, he returned one day to Judea and Samaria for Christmas celebrations, where he was arrested and tortured by the PA. Only after paying a bribe to the officer who arrested him did he manage to escape.<sup>355</sup>

In other cases, Palestinian LGBT people describe how people in their environment reported them for associating with other men, after which the PA arrested, tortured, and interrogated them, leading to family rejection and persecution with the intent to kill.<sup>356</sup> In another case, PA police officers stood and watched while an extremist mob attacked, beat, and abused Palestinian LGBT people who were protesting against the violence against LGBT people.<sup>357</sup> These cases paint a vivid picture of persecution from all possible elements in the lives of Palestinian LGBT people, while the PA refuses to protect them and sometimes even participates in this wrongful persecution.

LGBT civil society organizations are also persecuted by the PA. In Palestinian society there are two such organizations, and both operate from within Israel.<sup>358</sup> The Palestinian LGBT organization al-Qaws attempted to organize a meeting of Palestinian LGBT people, but the PA prohibited the meeting from taking place.<sup>359</sup> Subsequently, the PA outlawed the organization,<sup>360</sup> and the security forces spokesperson promised to arrest and prosecute all those involved in organizing and planning the meeting.<sup>361</sup> That is indeed what happened: many Palestinian LGBT people were arrested in the months following the meeting's cancellation and were tortured and beaten by the PA's security forces.<sup>362</sup> Even without the PA's involvement, many understood these actions as approval and a call to harm members of the LGBT community, who suffered abuse and violence from civilians as well.<sup>363</sup>

### C.3.5 The Palestinian Authority Violates the Rights of Christians and Religious Minorities

Article 1 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights imposes an obligation on states to protect religious minorities and their rights.<sup>364</sup> So too, to some extent, does Article 4 of the Palestinian Basic Law, that stipulates that while Islam is the official religion of the PA, the dignity of other religious minorities shall be preserved.<sup>365</sup> However, the PA does not fulfill these commitments.

Christians, and especially Christian women, experience physical attacks and sexual harassment,<sup>366</sup> authorities refuse to help them when crimes are committed against them, and their economic rights are not protected.<sup>367</sup> Palestinian Christians frequently undergo forced conversions to Islam in secret.<sup>368</sup> Christian-owned businesses are attacked and set on fire.<sup>369</sup> Churches are attacked, and people seeking to visit them are assaulted and beaten for being Christian.<sup>370</sup> The PA does not investigate such incidents and pressures Christians to remain silent and not report the violations against them.<sup>371</sup>

These are not isolated incidents or from the distant past: in October 2022, Muslims raided a church and threw stones at it and its worshippers. Earlier that year, at least two priests were attacked during their stay in Jericho.<sup>372</sup> In 2019, at least two churches were attacked, and armed men raided a Christian village and fired at terrified residents.<sup>373</sup> In this case, the PA did not intervene for many

Palestinian Christians frequently undergo forced conversions to Islam in secret. Christian-owned businesses are attacked and set on fire. Churches are attacked, and people seeking to visit them are assaulted and beaten for being Christian. The PA does not investigate such incidents and pressures Christians to remain silent and not report the violations against them. The PA has racist laws preventing the sale of land to Jews, and this law is actively enforced. Many Christians claim that Muslims interpret the law as prohibiting the sale of land to any non-Muslim, thus affecting Christians as well. hours, even while the attackers demanded Christians pay "jizya," a discriminatory tax imposed on non-Muslims according to Sharia, the Islamic religious law (to be further discussed below).<sup>374</sup> Additional incidents from 2022 included shootings directed at a church, attacks on Christians with clubs and stones, and the arrest of a Christian under false pretenses of "aiding Israel."<sup>375</sup> Also in 2022, Palestinians continue to suffer abuse and forced religious conversion, with Muslims who choose to convert to Christianity at the highest risk of harm,<sup>376</sup> beyond the fact that conversion is against the law.<sup>377</sup>

An additional and unique form of persecution against Palestinian Christians is the "jizya," a tax imposed on non-Muslims in Muslim countries as payment for the protection they receive from Muslims.<sup>378</sup> Although the PA does not officially impose this tax, it levies various discriminatory fines and payments on Christians, thus creating a hidden jizya.<sup>379</sup> Additionally, there is a social perception among Palestinian Muslims and Christians that Christians must pay "lip service" and constantly attack Israel in order to protect themselves from the surrounding Muslim population.<sup>380</sup>

Reports from local Christians show that senior officials in the PA's security system sometimes extort Christians and demand payment for "protection" as an unofficial jizya.<sup>381</sup> In one case, a Christian girl whose uncle was murdered spoke out publicly against the persecution of Christians, claiming that her family pays jizya, and after these statements, she and her family members suffered violence and harassment.<sup>382</sup>

Furthermore, the PA has racist laws preventing the sale of land to Jews,<sup>383</sup> and this law is actively enforced.<sup>384</sup> Many Christians claim that Muslims interpret the law as prohibiting the sale of land to any non-Muslim, thus affecting Christians as well.<sup>385</sup>

#### C.3.6 The Palestinian Authority Violates the Right to Due Process and Tortures Detainees and Prisoners

The PA is committed to refrain from torture, on the strength of both international law and domestic PA law.<sup>386</sup> It is furthermore a signatory to the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture<sup>387</sup>, as well as the Rome Convention<sup>388</sup> in which torture is declared to be a crime against humanity.<sup>389</sup> The responsibility for making use of this practice belongs not only to those who carry out the torture but to their superiors and commanders who order its use.<sup>390</sup>

Palestinian legislation appears to provide protection from torture, but these laws do not meet the PA's international obligations for various reasons. The definition of torture in PA law, for instance, does not meet the Convention's standards.<sup>391</sup> The Committee Against Torture has determined in the past that these disparities constitute a failure to meet the obligations imposed by signing the convention.<sup>392</sup> So too, the crime of torture is categorized as a light offense, in complete contravention of the Convention's stipulations.<sup>393</sup> Moreover, the PA's failure to protect vulnerable populations such as women and LGBT from torture (as previously described) contradicts their obligations under Article 2 of the Convention.<sup>394</sup>

In point of fact, the practice of torture and abuse during arrests are common throughout the PA, alongside other violations of the right to due process and other detainees' rights, as well as despicable detainment conditions.<sup>395</sup> The PA does not, of course, report such cases; the only data is from witness accounts and NGOS.396 According to the human rights organization Euro-Mediterranean Human Rights Monitor, 1,274 Palestinians were arrested by the PA in 2015, 476 of whom were students, 35 human rights activists and 67 teachers and academics.<sup>397</sup> Of these arrests, in 179 cases – 14% of all arrests - torture and abuse were reported.<sup>398</sup> The torture reported included beatings, beatings with clubs and whips, kicks and slaps to the face, sleep prevention and isolation, alongside verbal abuse.<sup>399</sup> In 2019, 1,510 cases of politically motivated investigations were reported in the Palestinian territories.400 The Independent Commission for Human Rights (ICHR) reported 7 cases of death, 9 cases of torture and ill-treatment, and 17 cases of unfair trial in May 2017.<sup>401</sup> In January 2019, 7, 15, and 24 cases respectively<sup>402</sup> were reported, and in April 2019, 4, 13, and 27.403 Cases of severe torture were described, including beatings with a stick on the fingers of the hands and stepping on the toes of the feet,404 hanging in a crucifixion position for 15 hours,<sup>405</sup> kicking a man with a knee injury in the knee, and more.<sup>406</sup> One detainee reported that for three weeks during his arrest, he was subjected to hours of physical abuse, beatings and torture every day.407

The PA does not address any of these cases.<sup>408</sup> As mentioned, until 2011 only a single case was brought to trial and all parties involved were exonerated.<sup>409</sup> Even following widespread protests following the death of Nizar Banat, as mentioned above, only fourteen low ranking policemen were investigated for causing his death, and they were acquitted. No one was ever convicted for the violence.<sup>410</sup> Even when the judiciary intervenes and determines that detainees should be released, the authorities ignore them and suffer no consequences.<sup>411</sup>

1,274 Palestinians were arrested by the PA in 2015, 476 of whom were students, 35 human rights activists and 67 teachers and academics. Of these arrests, in 179 cases – 14% of all arrests - torture and abuse were reported. Children suffer from domestic violence, and approximately 50% of children in the PA experience violence and abuse within their families. A study conducted by UNICEF found that 44% of teachers in the PA hit students in the past year, and 51% declared that they consider this a legitimate form of education. 70% declared that they carried sticks or other hitting implements to school. In addition to all the above, capital punishment is still legal.<sup>412</sup> In practice, the sentence is usually softened and not carried out.<sup>413</sup> However, it does not follow that the PA does not violate the right to life: in many cases, instead of sentencing prisoners to death, the PA abuses its victims and they die in prison, without ever standing trial.<sup>414</sup>

Detainees subjected to abuse often suffer death or permanent injuries.<sup>415</sup> In one such case, a man was detained for the second time after his spinal disc was ruptured, and the investigators used this injury to target that spot, causing him to suffer a nervous breakdown and causing irreversible physical damage.<sup>416</sup> In another case, a man who converted to Judaism was severely beaten and his limbs burned.<sup>417</sup> Another man interrogated lost his speech following the beatings he endured.<sup>418</sup> In another case, witnesses reported that an interrogatee was so severely abused he could not lift his arms, drink or walk, and received beatings from police for failing to do so. Ultimately, his acute medical condition and the abuse he suffered led to his death.<sup>419</sup>

### C.3.7 The Palestinian Authority Violates Children's Rights

Beyond violation of the rights detailed extensively in previous pages, the PA also violates the rights of children and minors. Children receive very low-quality education, and children with intellectual or physical disabilities often suffer abuse from their peers, without significant steps being taken to address this problem.<sup>420</sup> Children are often recruited for military action.<sup>421</sup> Children suffer from domestic violence,<sup>422</sup> and approximately 50% of children in the PA experience violence and abuse within their families.<sup>423</sup> A study conducted by UNICEF found that 44% of teachers in the PA hit students in the past year, and 51% declared that they consider this a legitimate form of education. 70% declared that they carried sticks or other hitting implements to school, and 41% of students claimed they were hit by their teachers in the year prior to the study.<sup>424</sup> Furthermore: child labor exists in the PA, although there are no clear statistics regarding its prevalence.<sup>425</sup> In a 2010 PA report, it was estimated that there are approximately 15,000 children working, with children aged 5-11 and 12-14 comprising 4.2 and 4.6 percent, respectively, of the workforce. 426 The U.S. Embassy in Israel reports that 3% of children aged 10-17 in Judea and Samaria work.427

Alongside these problems, there is also a widespread phenomenon of child marriage<sup>428</sup> - 20%-30% of women aged 18-49 reported that they were married before age 18,<sup>429</sup> and approximately 1% were married before age 15.<sup>430</sup>

# C.4 The Palestinian Authority is Deeply Afflicted with Corruption

Another sign of dysfunction in the Palestinian Authority is the severe governmental corruption, which is considered to be deeply embedded in its organizational DNA.<sup>431</sup> Since 1993, many Palestinians have viewed the peace process between Israel and the PA as being aimed solely at providing financial benefits to PA leaders and lining the pockets of its senior officials and their families. Some PA citizens claimed that the Oslo Accords' purpose was not to improve their lives, but rather to advance the interests of Arafat and his corrupt associates.<sup>432</sup>

Moreover, PA citizens perceive the security cooperation between Israel and the PA as a direct product of corruption among PA senior officials. In their view, the senior officials are afraid to stop security cooperation due to their fear of losing the privileges they and their families enjoy.<sup>433</sup>

This perception of their leaders' corruption on the part of PA citizens is based on the grim reality in the PA since its early years. An audit conducted in 1997, for example, found that approximately 40% of the PA's budget was used for personal rather than public purposes.<sup>434</sup>

Another example of corruption among PA leadership was the Palestinian Resilience Fund. While the fund's declared purpose was to support the education, agriculture, health, and housing sectors, it was revealed that the main beneficiaries were various associates, who received generous housing loans.<sup>435</sup>

Another symbol of corruption in the early years was the Jericho casino, which opened before the outbreak of the Second Intifada. The casino was perceived by the public as a joint venture between Israelis and corrupt PA officials, who enriched themselves at the expense of ordinary Palestinian citizens.

The corruption that spread throughout the PA was so severe that in 1999, twenty prominent figures in the PA - intellectuals and members of the Legislative Council - signed a declaration entitled "The Homeland Calls Us," which accused Arafat of opening the door to opportunists to spread corruption in the PA. Many of the signatories were arrested by Palestinian security forces.<sup>436</sup>

This corruption is considered a very significant factor in Hamas's victory in the 2006 parliamentary elections.<sup>437</sup> Hamas's electoral list was called "Change and Reform," and one of their main promises was to end corruption, which they claimed was a significant weakening factor for Palestinians. Hamas also promised to fight nepotism in appointments and promotions, as well as the waste of public funds.<sup>438</sup>

This perception of their leaders' corruption on the part of PA citizens is based on the grim reality in the PA since its early years. An audit conducted in 1997, for example, found that approximately 40% of the PA's budget was used for personal rather than public purposes.

The corruption that spread throughout the PA was so severe that in 1999, twenty prominent figures in the PA - intellectuals and members of the Legislative Council signed a declaration entitled "The Homeland Calls Us," which accused Arafat of opening the door to opportunists to spread corruption in the PA. Many of the signatories were arrested by Palestinian security forces. Claims of corruption, from the PA's early years and during Yasser Arafat's reign, continue to plague the PA today, during Mahmoud Abbas' era.<sup>439</sup> Even though Abu Mazen frequently talks about fighting corruption, the public doesn't believe he is acting seriously on the matter,<sup>440</sup> and no apparent change has occurred during his tenure.<sup>441</sup> A 2014 public opinion poll, for example, found that around 25% of Palestinians consider corruption to be a severe problem, second only to "occupation".<sup>442</sup> According to a December 2022 public opinion poll by the Palestinian polling institute PCPSR, 81% of the Palestinian public thinks there is corruption in PA institutions.<sup>443</sup> Similar results emerged in previous surveys.<sup>444</sup>

An additional survey conducted in December 2022 by a Palestinian anti-corruption organization (AMAN) showed that 85% of Palestinians consider the efforts to fight corruption insufficient.<sup>445</sup> These issues don't remain at the perception level but translate into daily reality. A 2011 survey, for instance, revealed that 53% of respondents in the PA reported paying bribes in the last 12 months.<sup>446</sup>

The image of corruption that has come to be associated with Abbas wasn't built in a vacuum, and he himself was also linked to corruption scandals. For example, in 2009, Reuters published an extensive investigation revealing that Abu Mazen's sons - Tarek and Yasser - became very wealthy through business deals totaling tens of millions of dollars. Yasser is, among other things, the CEO of a construction project management company that built roads and schools for the PA, with some of the money coming from U.S. government financial support. Tarek also became a very wealthy businessman, and he is, among other things, the vice chairman of a large shopping mall company in the PA, as well as the owner of an advertising company that operates also in the PA, partly using funds received from the U.S. government.<sup>447</sup>

However, corruption was not linked only to Abu Mazen, and numerous corruption cases can be found among many senior officials and in various places in the PA. For example, common forms of corruption in the PA are the payment of salaries to public employees who don't actually work, the provision of government vehicles to associates, and the distribution of fuel coupons.<sup>448</sup> A July 2022 report revealed that two PA ministers each appointed his daughter to a key position in the ministry the other headed.<sup>449</sup>

Another example is a corruption scandal exposed by the Palestinian Intelligence's corruption investigation commissioner, involving Fatah senior officials who reported inflated land purchase prices and pocketed the difference. The same senior official reported that high-ranking officials in the Palestinian Ministry of Finance were also involved, and he was later suspended from his position due to his role in exposing corruption cases.<sup>450</sup> Moreover, the existing corruption in the PA extends far beyond financial corruption. A 2019 study revealed that 21% of PA citizens were exposed to sexual extortion when seeking government services or knew someone else who was exposed to such.<sup>451</sup> The report was presented at a press conference held by the AMAN organization, and immediately caused an uproar, with forceful attempts to silence the criticism.<sup>452</sup>

The PA declares it will fight corruption, but in practice does very little.<sup>453</sup> For example, it established the Palestinian Anti-Corruption Commission, responsible for receiving public complaints and referring appropriate cases to special corruption courts that were established for the expedited and efficient handling of serious corruption cases. However, although the body is described as independent, its president is appointed by presidential decree, and many members of its advisory council previously held official positions as ministers, ambassadors, and presidential advisors. According to reports, corruption investigations conducted by the Commission are characterized by selectivity, and public opinion is accordingly losing faith in the Commission, with many coming to believe that the presidency, the security services, and political parties regularly interfere with its work.<sup>454</sup>

Moreover, in 2022, most cases being heard in the special corruption courts were cases that had been dragged over from previous years, and the vast majority of defendants were junior officials, only one being a senior PA official.<sup>455</sup> The obvious conclusion is that the PA is not acting seriously to eradicate corruption.

Moreover, not only does the PA not do enough to fight the plague of corruption, it actively persecutes those who expose it.<sup>456</sup> In June 2020, for example, PA forces arrested journalist Sami al-Saie for three weeks, on suspicion of managing a Facebook page that published information about corruption in the PA. A month later, PA forces in Ramallah arrested close to twenty activists who were on their way to protest against PA corruption, imprisoned them for over a week, and prosecuted them for illegal assembly.<sup>457</sup> Another example published in April 2021 is that of a Palestinian activist who received death threats from Fatah gunmen due to his activities in exposing corruption in the PA.<sup>458</sup>

Another well-known example, which still resonates in the PA today,<sup>459</sup> is the murder case of Nizar Banat, a human rights activist and prominent critic of corruption in the PA. On June 24 2021, PA security forces broke into Banat's home, beat him with sticks, and took him with them. Hours later, Banat was found dead. The senior PA officials responsible for the act have yet to be prosecuted.<sup>460</sup> Subsequently, Banat's family suffered repeated harassment for attempting to call for justice. Several family members were arbitrarily arrested multiple times and even fired from various

A 2019 study revealed that 21% of PA citizens were exposed to sexual extortion when seeking government services or knew someone else who was exposed to such.

Another well-known example, is the murder case of Nizar Banat, a human rights activist and prominent critic of corruption in the PA. On June 24 2021, PA security forces broke into Banat's home, beat him with sticks, and took him with them. Hours later, Banat was found dead. The senior PA officials responsible for the act have yet to be prosecuted. In practice, during the last two decades, Abbas hollowed out the judiciary's independence, partly through legislative powers derived from a "state of emergency" partly through other measures. government positions, solely for their calls to prosecute those responsible.<sup>461</sup> As reported on Al-Monitor, many journalists know hundreds of stories of unmistakable corruption in the PA, including some involving Abu Mazen's sons, but cannot publish them or even talk about them publicly.<sup>462</sup>

The fact that corruption is deeply embedded in the organizational culture of the PA, that there is an absence of a functioning parliament (something that began with Hamas's electoral victory in 2006 and has not changed since), and the absence of freedom of speech and press, makes it difficult to see how the corruption situation in the PA can change.<sup>463</sup>

## C.5 The Palestinian Authority has no Independent Judiciary

The independence of the judiciary in the Palestinian Authority is a matter that has accompanied the Palestinian high courts from their inception.<sup>464</sup> In the PA Judicial Authority Law, there are articles that ensure independence, both in terms of the absence of any authority aside from the law and in terms of budget.<sup>465</sup> In the original version of the law, it was determined that judges would serve until the age of 70, and restrictions were placed on their dismissal.<sup>466</sup> Additionally, the law requires the establishment of a High Judicial Council with a majority of judges, responsible for overseeing the judiciary and making recommendations regarding matters related to the promotion, dismissal, and appointment of judges.<sup>467</sup> The power to appoint all judges was granted to the President of the PA, although this must be done based on the nomination ("tansib") of the High Judicial Council.<sup>468</sup>

The Palestinian Basic Law also established the separation of powers,<sup>469</sup> the subjection of all authorities and individuals to the law,<sup>470</sup> the right of access to courts, and a lack of immunity from judicial oversight.<sup>471</sup> The law further established that the judiciary and the judges are independent,<sup>472</sup> that a High Judicial Council would be established, which must be consulted when legislating matters concerning the judicial system, and that the limits of judges' authority, their dismissal, the composition of the system, and the manner of establishing courts would be determined by law.<sup>473</sup>

In practice, during the last two decades, Abbas hollowed out the judiciary's independence, partly through legislative powers derived from a "state of emergency" partly through other measures,<sup>474</sup> as will be briefly detailed below. The Palestinian Basic Law estab-

lishes that a High Constitutional Court would be established, with the authority to rule on the legality of laws, regulations, and orders, as well as to decide on questions of interpretation of basic laws and conflicts between branches of government.<sup>475</sup>Already at the beginning of his term in office, Abbas acted to remove Judge Al-Surani, who served as its president, and appoint his own judge, his associate Issa Abu Sharar.<sup>476</sup>

During Sharar's tenure, there were no conflicts between the president and the judiciary.<sup>477</sup> Thus, among other things, the High Court under Abu Sharar approved Abu Mazen's move to assume legislative authority, a move that rendered the Legislative Council power-less.<sup>478</sup> After Abu Sharar retired, Abbas appointed another associate of his, Farid Jallad, his personal legal advisor.<sup>479</sup> Jallad continued his predecessor's tradition and approved Abu Mazen's continued hold on legislative powers, despite Abu Mazen postponing parliamentary elections, and despite the fact that after four years there was no apparent lawful justification for the delay.<sup>480</sup> After Jallad resigned in 2014 from his position due to disagreements with Abbas regarding his successor,<sup>481</sup> Abu Mazen tried to appoint an associate for the third time - Ali Mahana - but this move met resistance,<sup>482</sup> and Mahana resigned.<sup>483</sup>

After the establishment of the Constitutional Court, Abbas made a series of moves to eliminate the court's independence. In 2019, he issued two decrees, supposedly based on recommendations from a committee he had established. The first decree lowered the retirement age of judges to 60 (thereby removing many of the High Court's veteran judges from their positions). In the second decree, the High Judicial Council was replaced, many departments of the High Court and the Courts of Appeals were abolished, and in their stead, a "Transitional High Judicial Council" was established, which was authorized, among other things, to recommend the dismissal of judges.484 Abu Mazen's associates were appointed to head the Council.485 Some of its powers were revoked by a Constitutional Court ruling,<sup>486</sup> but in practice, the important powers remained in Abu Mazen's hands, and thus, on September 15, 2019, based on a recommendation from the Transitional Judicial Council, he ordered the early retirement of nineteen judges from the High Court and Courts of Appeals,<sup>487</sup> including judges who had previously ruled to limit his power. The judges' attempts to oppose this were unsuccessful,<sup>488</sup> and two of them were even summoned for questioning.<sup>489</sup> Petitions submitted to the Constitutional Court on this matter were rejected on the grounds of various strained legal reasoning.<sup>490</sup>

Despite the commitments established in basic laws and regular legislation, Abbas has worked throughout his years in power to eliminate the independence of the judicial system and to consolidate his rule using it. Over the years, the judiciary lost its independence, and through a series of forceful actions, directly subordinated to Abbas' will and authority. In fact, the Constitutional Court today is nothing but Abbas' long arm. It generally aligns with the government, while trying to find excuses and avoid decisions that contradict Abu Mazen's needs. This reality was formed, among other things, due to an amendment to the Constitutional Court law published by Abu Mazen, in which judges' tenure was limited to six years, their number limited to nine judges, and Abbas granted the authority to appoint three judges to this court every two years. Thus, Abbas ensured control over this element of the judiciary as well.<sup>491</sup>

In conclusion, despite the commitments established in basic laws and regular legislation, Abbas has worked throughout his years in power to eliminate the independence of the judicial system and to consolidate his rule using it. Over the years, the judiciary lost its independence, and through a series of forceful actions, directly subordinated to Abbas' will and authority.



This document exposes the Palestinian Authority's true face as an entity committed to an ideology that fundamentally negates Israel's existence and works to implement this ideology in every possible way. It is also a corrupt government that lacks democratic legitimacy and does not work for the benefit of its citizens but rather for the survival of its rule.

This reality is neither a thing of the past nor some new development. Even before the PA was established, the organizations from which it emerged worked to destroy the State of Israel, and since its establishment, it has done so with greater intensity. This was the banner Arafat marched under, and this same banner guides Mahmoud Abbas. Both promote the route of terrorism and jihad, despite at times paying lip service to the condemnation of terrorism. Their roadmap was and remains the phases doctrine. Obviously, concern for the PA's citizens and their prosperity is not at the top of their priorities.

Bringing the PA or any "upgraded" PA to rule in Gaza means building another terroristic, Israel-hating entity on the state's southern border. As a starting point, it must be assumed that the PA's character will not change by replacing its President, or appointing some other "Ra'is" [boss] to Gaza. The PA's ideological infrastructure is clear and long-standing, dating back to the establishment of Fatah and later the PLO, and it would be a mistake to expect this to change.

Many in Israel, including many from the security establishment, see the PA as a body that Israel can "work" or "have dialogue" with. As this document shows, however, the difference between the PA and Hamas is not one of substance as far as the desire to destroy Israel. Both cheered the perpetrators of the October 7 massacre. This applies not only to the PA leadership but also to the majority of its citizens, who are indoctrinated from infancy to hate Israel, in line with the PA's educational program and with the ideology that has guided it since its inception. Even before the PA was established, the organizations from which it emerged worked to destroy the State of Israel, and since its establishment, it has done so with greater intensity. This was the banner Arafat marched under, and this same banner guides Mahmoud Abbas.



- 1 Anat Kurz, Fatah and the Politics of Violence (2005) (hereafter "Kurz").
- 2 Articles 1-111, Fatah Constitution, English translation available here.
- 3 Articles 12-16 of the Constitution supra 2.
- 4 Articles 17-26 of the Constitution supra 2.
- 5 Kurz, supra 1.
- 6 Michael Sharnoff's research, Middle East Quarterly (2021); "The Palestinian National Movement: From Conflict to Acceptance?", Tel Aviv: Israel Ministry of Defense Publishing House (1997) [Hebrew].
- 7 Efraim Karsh, Arafat's War. New York: Grove Atlantic (2003).
- 8 Moshe Shemesh, "The PLO:1964-1993 From Armed Resistance to Eliminate Isreal, to a Peace Agreement", in "The Palestinian National Movement: From Conflict to Acceptance?" Tel Aviv: Israel Ministry of Defense Publishing House (1997) [Hebrew]. (hereafter, Shemesh).
- 9 Ibid, at 300.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Ibid, at 302.
- 12 Ibid, at 303.
- 13 Ibid at 304.
- 14 https://www.pac-usa.org/the\_palestinian\_charter.htm
- Compare also to UNRWA's definition of who is included as a Palestinian refugee, eligible for the organization's protection (emphasis added):"These are persons whose normal place of residence was Palestine during the period of June 1946 to 15 May 1948, and who lost both home and means of livelihood as a result of the 1948 conflict. Palestine Refugees, and descendants of Palestine refugee males, including legally adopted children, are eligible to register for UNRWA services".
- 16 See for example, David Goldberg, "Historical Dictionary of Israel", <u>here</u>.
- 17 Shemesh, supra 8 at 306.
- 18 English text available at the Economic Cooperation Foundation, available here.
- 19 Shemesh, supra 8, at 306.
- 20 Ibid at 307.
- 21 Ibid at 308.
- 22 Ibid at 310-311.

- 23 Ibid at 313-314.
- 24 Available in English, with the diplomatic message here
- 25 Shemesh, supra 8 at 315.
- 26 Supra 24.
- 27 Shemesh, supra 8 at 316.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Benny Morris, One State, Two States: Resolving the Israel-Palestine Conflict, Tel Aviv: Am Oved (2012). (hereafter: "One State, Two States").
- 31 Radio Monte Carlo, Sept. 1, 1993, cited in "INCITEMENT TO VIOLENCE AGAINST ISRAEL BY LEADERSHIP OF PALESTINIAN AUTHORITY - 27 -Nov -96" Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs.
- 32 One State, Two States, supra 30 at 93-94.
- 33 The Jerusalem Report, Nov. 28, 1996, Cited in "INCITEMENT TO VIOLENCE AGAINST ISRAEL BY 33 LEADERSHIP OF PALES-TINIAN AUTHORITY - -27-Nov-96" Israel <u>Ministry of Foreign Affairs</u>.
- 34 Brought by Israel Radio, June 7, 1996, Cited in "INCITEMENT TO VIOLENCE AGAINST ISRAEL BY 34 LEADERSHIP OF PALES-TINIAN AUTHORITY – 27-Nov-96" Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs.
- 35 The Jerusalem Post, March 15, 1996, Cited in "INCITEMENT TO VIOLENCE AGAINST ISRAEL BY LEADERSHIP OF PALESTIN-IAN AUTHORITY - 27-Nov-96" Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- 36 One State, Two States, *supra* 30 at 94-95. See the review of the obscure changes in the charter and the way they were carried out till December 1998.
- 37 Ibid, at 95-105.
- 38 Ibid, at 105.
- 39 Adi Schwartz and Einat Wilf, **The War of Return: How Western Indulgence of the Palestinian Dream Has Obstructed the Path to Peace, St.** Martin's Publishing Group, (2020), citing an interview with Adv. Reisner from July 30,2015.
- 40 The memo, dated January 2, 2001, was written by the legal unit at the Negotiation Support Unit and addressed to Mahmoud Abbas (Abu Mazen), available <u>here</u>.
- 41 One State, Two States, supra 30 at 120.
- 42 Research was conducted from September 2019 till March 2021, available here.
- 43 Dalal Mughrabi was a terrorist who commanded the deadly attack on the Coastal Road, in which 35 people were murdered, including 12 children, and 77 were wounded. Due to the attack's scale and 'success', Mughrabi became a role model in the Palestinian Authority. As will be shown later in the paper, many schools are named after her and PA-sponsored ceremonies are held in her memory.
- 44 The report is based on 220 textbooks that were available online on the Palestinian Ministry of Education website in April 2021. The report is available **here** (hereafter: IMPACT-SE report).
- 45 This organization examines school curricula worldwide to determine if the material meets international standards as derived from UNESCO declarations and resolutions.
- 46 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from February 8, 2008, introducing Hillary Clinton's full statement introducing PMW's report on Palestinian schoolbooks. Available <u>here</u>.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Video from the MEMRI (THE MIDDLE EAST MEDIA RESEARCH INSTITUTE) website, 'Kindergarten graduation ceremony in Tulkarm from 2016', available <u>here</u>.
- 49 Segment on "Kan News" from March 11, 2021, available <u>here</u>.
- 50 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from January 4, 2011 "Arab kids in Sur Baher taught to sing: may our blood be shed" available <u>here</u>.

- 51 YNET article from December 3, 2017 "Palestinian children reportedly pretend to execute IDF soldiers in foreign aid-funded schools", available <u>here</u>.
- 52 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from July 28 2015, "Seventy virgins for martyred fighters, taught to kids at Al-Aqsa Mosque summer camp", available <u>here</u>.
- 53 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from July 10, 2012, "8 summer camps named for the "courageous prisoners" and their "great sacrifice", available <u>here</u>.
- 54 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from June 11 2012, "Puppet show at UN-supported Palestinian NGO:Replace cigarettes with machine guns" available <u>here</u>.
- 55 The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, from July 31, 2022, "Fatah summer campers in the Nablus district undergo military training", available <u>here</u>.
- 56 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from August 18 2023, "Fatah summer camp trains Palestinian teen soldiers" available <u>here</u>.
- 57 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from August 3 2023, "The PA summer camps for terror and Martyrdom" available <u>here</u>.
- 58 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) "PA summer camps for terror and Martyrdom", here.
- 59 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) "Violence and Martyrdom for Kids", here.
- 60 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) "Names of PA Schools", here.
- 61 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from October 31, 2023. "West Bank girls march: 'Blow up the Zionist's head... Strike Tel Aviv... Strike Ashkelon'" available <u>here</u>.
- 62 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from December 15,2017 "Girl's antisemitic poem on PA TV: "Why did you bring the Jews to us, who defile Jerusalem and its great mosque?", available <u>here</u>.
- 63 This refers to a libel published many times in Palestinian media and by senior Palestinian Authority officials, claiming that Israel assassinated Yasser Arafat using poison. For additional examples, see the publication on the PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) website, available <u>here</u>.
- 64 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 19, 2017, "PA brainwashing works: Girl's poem repeats libel that Israel murdered Arafat", available <u>here</u>.
- 65 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from March 26, 2015. "PA schooling: 'Fight the Jews, kill them, and defeat them'", available <u>here</u>.
- 66 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from April 10, 2006 "Mahmoud Abbas applauds girl chanting about Martyrdom", available <u>here</u>.
- 67 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication "Violence and Martyrdom for Kids" available here.
- 68 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 18, 2015. "Fatah leaves no room for a two-state solution: 'From its Sea to its River... it is ours'", available <u>here</u>; PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 13, 2015, "PA and Fatah present Israel 'as occupied Palestine'" available <u>here</u>; PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from January 7, 2013 "Fatah's Facebook: Clorifying terror, inciting hatred, and erasing Israel", available <u>here</u>.
- 69 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 13, 2015 "PA and Fatah present Israel as occupied Palestine" available <u>here</u>. See next note as well.
- 70 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from February 13, 2015 "PA National Security Forces and PA Presidential Guards: All of Israel is 'Palestine'" available <u>here</u>.
- 71 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 23, 2013 "PA TV calls to raise Palestinian flags over all Israeli cities and villages", available <u>here</u>.
- 72 See previous examples, as well as PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from June 4, 2015. "Abbas' Fatah wants to destroy Israel", available <u>here</u>.
- 73 IMPACT-SE report, as well as the Georg Eckert Institute report. See also maps from textbooks, PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) available <u>here</u>.
- 74 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from October 20,2017 "PA TV rebroadcasts song: Tiberias, Acre, Haifa, and Jaffa are in 'my country Palestine'", available <u>here</u>.

- 75 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from March 13, 2015 "PA portrays all Israel as 'Palestine,' yet again", available <u>here</u>.
- 76 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 13, 2015 "PA and Fatah present Israel 'as occupied Palestine'", available <u>here</u>.
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication "A World Without Israel", available here.
- 79 Ibid; see also PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from February 7, 2020, "PA TV song states Jaffa, Acre, Haifa, Nazareth and more are Palestinian", available <u>here</u>.
- 80 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from July 4, 2021 "There is no Israel, only 'Palestine' PA cartoon erases the entire State of Israel", available <u>here</u>.
- 81 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from May 16, 2023 "Festival under the auspices of PA Prime Minister Fayyad misrepresents Israeli cities as 'Palestine'", available <u>here</u>.
- 82 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from June 2, 2013 "PA official Rajoub: 'All of Palestine from the river to the sea it's all occupied'", available <u>here</u>.
- 83 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from June 7, 2015 "PA governor of Salfit gives plaque erasing Israel from map", available here; a similar gift was granted by the PA Minister of Agriculture, PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) available <u>here</u>; another example of a map displayed by a PA official is the map hanging in the office of the Palestinian Minister of Women's Affairs Rabiha Diab, that includes all PA and Israeli territory as one, PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from April 23, 2014, available <u>here</u>.
- 84 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from December 11, 2014 available <u>here</u>; see also <u>https://humanizepalestine.</u> net/ein/.
- 85 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from November 2, 2017 "The Balfour Declaration: 'The greatest crime in the history of mankind", available <u>here</u>.
- 86 Lt. Col. (ret.) Jonathan D. Halevi, "The Palestinian campaign to refute the Zionist narrative and deny the Jewish people's right to the land of Israel", Jerusalem Center for Security and Foreign Affairs (JCFA) (2023) [Hebrew], available <u>here</u>.
- 87 Brig.-Gen. (res.) Yossi Kuperwasser, "A PLO position paper packed with lies confirms there's no partner for peace", Jerusalem Center for Security and Foreign Affairs (JCFA) (2019) available <u>here</u>.
- 88 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from August 17, 2017 "Palestinian boxer forced to forfeit rather than compete with Israeli, by order of Palestinian Olympic Committee", available <u>here</u>.
- 89 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from September 8, 2014 "PA officials: Israeli-Palestinian football match is 'a crime against humanity'", available <u>here</u>.
- 90 Ibid.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 Ibid.
- 93 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from April 10, 2012 available here.
- 94 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from June 4, 2015 "Abbas awards terrorist with 'Star of Honor'", available <u>here</u>.
- 95 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from April 10, 2006 "Mahmoud Abbas applauds girl chanting about Martyrdom", available <u>here</u>.
- 96 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from April 20, 2015 "Fencing tournament named after arch-terrorist Abu Jihad held under auspices of Fatah official Jibril Rajoub", available <u>here</u>.
- 97 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from July 27, 2016 "The Jibril Rajoub File" available <u>here</u> (hereafter the Rajoub File).
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Ibid.

100 Ibid.

101 Ibid.

102 Ibid.

- 103 The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, "Glorification of a shahid who recently perpetrated a stabbing attack, at an annual ceremony of appreciation for high school and university graduates in the village of Al-Eizariya, east of Jerusalem", (2019) available <u>here</u>.
- 104 The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, "Glorifying shaheeds who carried out deadly terrorist attacks and turning them into role models: Dalal al-Mughrabi, a Fatah terrorist who participated in the 1978 Coastal Road Massacre, as a case study" (2017), available <u>here</u>.
- 105 Times of Israel, "Senior Fatah official justifies Oct. 7 massacre as 'defensive war' against Israel", November 26, 2023, available <u>here</u>.
- 106 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from February 13, 2019 "There is an Israeli Auschwitz to massacre Palestinians' - Senior Fatah official condemns Warsaw Conference", available <u>here</u>.
- 107 Khaled Abu Toameh, X post "Senior Fatah official Abbas Zaki thanks Hamas for Oct. 7 assault", available here.
- 108 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from October 23, 2023 "Fatah applauds Hamas murderers and rapists: 'A source of pride, heroism, and honor'", available <u>here</u>.

109 Ibid.

- 110 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from October 7, 2023 "PLO official: 'No Palestinian will condemn' massacre of Israel on Oct. 7, Hamas and Fatah 'together in struggle until [Israel] disappears'", available <u>here</u>.
- 111 MEMRI (THE MIDDLE EAST MEDIA RESEARCH INSTITUTE) "Palestinian Officials Justify Hamas' October 7 Massacre: It Was Not Terror But A Natural Reaction To Occupation; 'The Next Explosion, Even More Violent, Will Be In The West Bank'; Hamas Is And Will Remain Part Of The Palestinian Fabric", December 6, 2023, available <u>here</u>.
- 112 AP report December 13, 2023 "Palestinian poll shows a rise in Hamas support and close to 90% wanting US-backed Abbas to resign", December 13, 2023, available <u>here</u>.
- 113 Wartime Poll, data collected between October 31 and November 7, 2023, Arab World for Research & Development, available <u>here</u>.
- 114 Amit Segal, report on his Telegram channel, "Palestinian Foreign Ministry: combat helicopters killed the Nova festival goers, then many Israelis in the Gaza Envelope", November 19, 2023 available here; Ynet article from November 19, 2023, "Palestinian Authority denies Hamas music festival massacre", available <u>here</u>.
- 115 All data, unless otherwise specified, is taken from research conducted by the NBCTF (National Bureau for Counter Terror Financing of Israel) (under the Ministry of Defense), available <u>here</u> [Hebrew].
- 116 Data from NBCTF reports, available <u>here</u> [Hebrew]. Note that the Palestinian Authority works hard to hide the amounts it pays, due to international pressure to stop paying salaries to terrorists, coupled with the PA's absolute refusal to accept this condition. For example, see Yoni Ben Menachem's March 2021 article, "The Palestinian Authority's Financial Support for Terrorism Circumvents U.S. and Israeli Law", JCFA, available <u>here</u>; Ayelet Kahana's January 22, 2021 article in *Makor Rishon*, 'How the PA Whitewashes Money Transfers to Terrorists,' [Hebrew] available <u>here</u>; Nitzan Shapira's April 12, 2022 article on N12 News, 'According to Residence, Number of Children and Years in Prison: How Terrorists Receive Money from the Palestinian Authority,' [Hebrew] available here, or David Israel's December 31,2023 article in The Jewish Press, "PA Transferring Salaries to Families of Hamas Terrorists Killed in Gaza", available here.
- 117 Data on the State Budget taken from the Israel Knesset website, here.
- 118 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from October 2018 Abbas: "The Martyrs and their families are sacred, [so are] the wounded and the prisoners. We must pay all of them", available <u>here</u>.
- 119 Khaled Abu Toameh, "Abbas: PA to continue paying salaries to families of prisoners, 'martyrs'", July 9, 2018, Jerusalem Post, available here. The PA's Minister of Prisoners' Affairs said similar things in 2017, as reported by Channel 13 news [Hebrew] available here, as well as other senior officials in 2018, as reported by INN, "We'll never stop paying terrorists' salaries", available here.
- 120 Gal Berger and Amir Bar Shalom, "Abbas Sends Message to the US: I will pay prisoners' and martyrs' families till my last day", [Hebrew] April 4, 2023, available <u>here</u>.

- 121 See WSJ article "Your Aid Dollars for Palestinian Terrorists", January 4, 2024, available <u>here</u>, and the jns article from January 12 2024: "661 terrorists tied to Oct. 7 to get PA 'pay for slay' financial stipends", available <u>here</u>.
- 122 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) publication from October 15, 2023 "PA will pay \$2,789,430 to families of 1,500 dead Hamas terrorist murderers, for this month", available <u>here</u>.
- 123 Channel 2 news segment by Moshe Nussbaum, January 12, 2010: "The Western Wall Tunnels Riots" [Hebrew] available <u>here</u>. See also The Judean, September 24, 2023, "This Day In History: Palestinian Rioting Begins After Western Wall Tunnels Open", available <u>here</u>.
- 124 The Jerusalem Post, December 29, 2012: "Suha Arafat admits husband premeditated Intifada", available <u>here</u>; See also Lt. Col. (ret.) Jonathan D. Halevi, "The Palestinian Authority's Responsibility for the Outbreak of the Second Intifada: Its Own Damning Testimony", JCFA, February 20, 2013.
- 125 See, for example, Yoni Ben Menachem, "The terror of the PA's security forces", September 18, 2022, available <u>here</u>. See also the Regavim organization's special report: "Officers by Day, Terrorists by Night", February 2024, available <u>here</u>. The PA's direct involvement in the Ramallah lynch was determined as evidence in the Jerusalem District Court's ruling.
- 126 Research by Lieutenant Colonel (Res.) Yedid Baruch, "Chapter 3: The Palestinian Authority's Gradual Loss of Security Controls", Israel's Defense & Security Forum, February 5, 2023, available <u>here</u>.
- 127 Yaniv Kubovich, Hagar Shezaf and Jack Khoury, "Israeli Soldiers Kill Palestinian Security Officer Who Fired at Them, Army Says", Haaretz, November 4, 2020, available <u>here</u>.
- 128 The Times of Israel, "Daoud Zubeidi, brother of jailed terror chief, dies of wounds from battle with IDF", May 15, 2022, available <u>here</u>.
- 129 MEMRI, Special Dispatch No. 10207, from September 15 2022, "Last Will Of Terrorist Who Belonged To Palestinian Authority Security Forces: Martyrdom Is The Highest Ideal; Continue The Jihad And Armed Struggle Against The Enemy", available <u>here</u>.
- 130 The Times of Israel, "Palestinian gunman shot dead in attack against troops in southern West Bank IDF", January 17, 2023, available <u>here</u>.
- 131 Report by Hakol HaYehudi, "Abbas' Vice Chairman eulogized the terrorist: Fighting for Freedom" [Hebrew], December 10, 2023, available <u>here</u>.
- 132 Report by Abu Ali Express, April 27, 2023, "The assailant behind today's attack is 39-year-old Ahmed Ta. According to Palestinian media, he was an officer in the PA's National Security Services, available <u>here</u>.
- 133 Report by Hakol HaYehudi, "PA Officer shot at IDF forces and was killed", December 7, 2023, available <u>here</u>. See also supra 131.
- 134 See for example, the Regavim report, supra 125.
- 135 PMW (Palestinian Media Watch) special report from January 31, 2024, "Terrorists in Uniform: A report on PA Security Forces role in terror", available <u>here</u>.
- 136 See Regavim report, supra 125.
- 137 The last were scheduled for May 2021 and postponed indefinitely. Fatah claimed the delay was due to the inability to hold elections in East Jerusalem; however, the real reason is more likely the (justified) concern of losing once again to Hamas.
- 138 "The 1996 Presidential and Legislative Elections", PA election site, available here.
- 139 The number of representatives increased to 132 and the regional portion of the elections was significantly strengthened.
- 140 Palestinian Legislative Council Election 2006, ECF website, available <u>here</u>. Note that the Palestine National Council convened again in April-May 2018, without Hamas, the Islamic Jihad and other representatives in order to entrench Abbas' position; it is therefore hard to consider it a true, independent convention. For further detail, see "Mapping Palestinian Politics", ECFR website, available <u>here</u>.
- 141 Anat Kurz "Fatah's Electoral Defeat: The End of Inertia", April 2006, INSS Strategic Assessment Vol 9. No.1, available here.
- 142 Unfortunately, the Fatah's loss to Hamas in the January 2006 elections prevented the fifth round of votes.
- 143 For example, in 2007, organizations that did not recognize the PLO were prohibited from running in the elections, thus preventing Hamas' participation.

- 144 Data from Palestine Central Elections Committee, available here.
- 145 In the recent 2012 elections the percentage decreased from 61% to 41%, according to the reported data, *supra* 144.
- 146 PCPSR (Palestinian Center for POLICY and SURVEY RESEARCH) (hereafter PCPSR), March 2023 poll available here.
- 147 PCPSR September 2023 poll, available here.
- 148 PCPSR December 2023 poll, available here.
- 149 MEMRI, Special Dispatch No. 8405 from December 11, 2019: "Palestinian Former Minister: We Have State Institutions And Symbols, But We Have Failed To Consolidate A Real State, Anchored In Democracy And Rule Of Law, Which Benefits The Citizens", available here.
- 150 E-Points to Palestinian Security Sector Reform, page 157, Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces, Roland Friedrich and Arnold Luethold, Editors (2007).
- 151 Ibid, at 175-181.
- 152 Lt. Gen. Keith Dayton's Address on U.S. Middle East Policy at The Washington Institute's 2009 Soref Symposium, available <u>here</u>.
- 153 European Union External Action News, available here.
- 154 See for instance <u>here</u>.
- 155 Yoni Ben Menachem, "From North to South, the PA is Losing Control" [Hebrew], JCFA November 18 2021, available <u>here</u>. See also Khaled Abu Toameh, "Is the Palestinian Authority losing control? – analysis", The Jerusalem Post, December 14, 2021, available <u>here</u>.
- 156 Noam Amir, "Between Covid-19 and the lack of security coordination, the PA is losing Control" [Hebrew], Makor Rishon July 7 2020, available <u>here</u>.
- 157 Report by Channel 14's Baruch Yadid on June 9 2023 "The Escalation in Jenin: the PA is Losing Control of its Territory" [Hebrew], available <u>here</u>. See also "The PA is no Longer Viable, July 3 2023, Israel Today, available <u>here</u>.
- 158 Anat Kurz and Udi Dekel, "The Operation in Jenin: Time for a Complementary Move", INSS Insight No.1744, July 16, 2023, available <u>here</u>; also The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center paper from July 24 2023 "The Palestinian Authority attempts to restore its system of governance", available <u>here</u>.
- 159 See the report by Al Jazeera's Zena Al Tahhan on July 20 2023 "Tunnels under Jenin camp: How Palestinian fighters fooled Israel" available <u>here</u>.
- 160 The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center paper, supra 158.
- 161 UNESCO (United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization) publication "Report to the Ad Hoc Liaison Committee", 15 September 2023 (hereafter the UNESCO report), available here at 3.
- 162 UN Resolution 37/19, December 4 2012, Status of Palestine in the United Nations, available here.
- 163 UN Watch publication from June 9 2022, "Torturing Palestinians: Exposing Systematic Torture by the Palestinian Authority & Hamas", (hereafter "Torturing Palestinians Report") available <u>here</u>, at 1.
- 164 The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), Status of Ratification Interactive dashboard, Convention against Torture, (hereafter "OHCHR website") data accessed December 18 2023.
- 165 OHCHR website supra 164 CERD.
- 166 OHCHR website supra 164 ICCPR.
- 167 OHCHR website supra 164 ICESCR.
- 168 OHCHR website supra 164 CEDAW.
- 169 UN OHCHR press briefing, May 2, 2014 "Palestine's accession to human rights treaties notes", available here.
- 170 Times of Israel, "Palestinians officially join 5 UN treaties", May 2 2014, available here; OHCHR press briefing notes *supra* 169.
- 171 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 1.

- 172 Amnesty International publication, "Palestine (State Of) 2022" (hereafter "State of Palestine report") par 8, available here; Jerusalem Institute of Justice, "Hidden Injustices: A Review Of Palestinian Authority And Hamas Human Rights Violations In The West Bank And Gaza March 2015", (hereafter "Hidden Injustices") available here, at 26.
- 173 Hidden Injustices, *supra* 172 at 31; Middle East Forum "The Persecution of Christians in the Palestinian Authority", December 25 2022 available <u>here</u> ("hereafter MEF: The Persecution of Christians in the Palestinian Authority").
- 174 The Palestinian Centre for Human Rights (PCHR), Annual Report Human Rights in the occupied Palestinian Territory, (hereafter PCHR 2020 Report) available <u>here</u>, at 31; Amnesty International Report 2022/23 (hereafter "Amnesty 2022/23 Report") available <u>here</u>, at 289-290.
- 175 U.S. Department of State Report on West Bank and Gaza Strip 2022 Human Rights Report (hereafter State Department 2022 Report) available <u>here</u> at 72-75; Chapter on Palestine in Women's Rights in the Middle East and North Africa: Progress Amid Resistance, ed. Sanja Kelly and Julia Breslin, New York, NY: Freedom House; Lanham, MD: Rowman &Littlefield (2010) (hereafter "Freedom House:Women's Rights in Palestine") available <u>here</u>, at 2.
- 176 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8; The HIAS (Hebrew Immigrants Aid Society) organization December 2019 report "I Wanted To Be Like Them But I Could Not: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel", available <u>here</u>, at 3. (hereafter "HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel")
- 177 See State Department 2022 Report supra 175
- 178 For more detail, see "International Human Rights Law within the Palestinian Legal System" JCL-MENA (Journal of Constitutional Law in the Middle East and North Africa), December 2020, at 31-35.
- 179 *Ibid*; Al-Mahkama al-Dostoreya al-Ula The Palestinian Supreme Constitutional Court (SCC) decision No. 4 of 2017 [Arabic] (hereafter SCC 4/17) available <u>here</u>, at 87; Al-Mahkama al-Dostoreya al-Ula The Palestinian Supreme Constitutional Court (SCC) decision No. 5 of 2017 [Arabic] available here, at 91-92.
- 180 OHCHR website supra 164 ICCPR; PCHR 2020 Report supra 174 at 100.
- 181 Amnesty International September 23, 2013 report "Shut up, we are the police': Use of excessive force by Palestinian authority in the Occupied West Bank" (hereafter Amnesty: "Shut up, we are the police") available <u>here</u> at 5; PCHR 2020 Report *supra* 174 at 100.
- 182 Human Rights Committee, General comment No. 34 (2011) Article 19 Freedoms of opinion and expression CCPR/C/ GC/34 from September 12 2011 available here par 7; Council of Europe publication from July 2017 available here, at 90.
- 183 Basic Law of the Palestinian National Authority (amended 2005) (hereafter PNA Basic Law) available <u>here</u>; Amnesty: Shut up, we are the police *supra* 181 at 5-6.
- 184 PCHR 2020 Report supra 174 at 100-101; Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 26-27.
- 185 PCHR 2020 Report *supra* 174 at 100; Global Integrity report from January 2019 "West Bank Media: Censorship and Citizens' Disregard" at 3;European Union funded MedMedia's 2015 Assessment of Media Legislation in Palestine (hereafter Med-Media Assessment) available <u>here</u>, at 11-12.
- 186 MedMedia Assessment supra 185 at 12; Article 19 organization publication from May 2, 2006 "The Legal Framework for Media in Palestine and Under International Law", available <u>here</u>.
- 187 MedMedia Assessment supra 185 at 12.
- 188 MedMedia Assessment *supra* 185 at 12; UNESCO 2014 Assessment of Media Development in Palestine (hereafter UNESCO 2014 Assessment) available <u>here</u>, category D.1; Freedom House publication from 2022 "Freedom in the World: West Bank" (hereafter "Freedom House: West Bank 2022") available <u>here</u>, Dr. Ido Zelkovitz, "The PA's shrinking space for freedom of expression", (hereafter: Zelkovitz), Mitvim The Israeli Institute for Regional Foreign Policies, January 2020, available <u>here</u>; State Department 2022 Report *supra* 175 at 35,39; Hidden Injustices, *supra* 172 at 29.
- 189 PCHR 2020 Report supra 174 at 101; UNESCO 2014 Assessment supra 188 Category C.1; State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 41.
- 190 UNESCO Annual Report: Palestinian Authority 2011 available <u>here</u>; Freedom House: West Bank 2022 *supra* 188, Category D.2.
- 191 Zelkovitz, supra 188 at 2-3; Reporters Without Borders publication from 2023, "Palestine", available here.
- 192 Zelkovitz, *supra* 188 at 2; Presidential Decree No. (16) for the year 2017: Regarding Cybercrime available <u>here</u>, Article 51.
- 193 PCHR 2020 Report *supra* 174 at 101; Arab Reform Initiative publication from October 11, 2018 "Policing the Digital Sphere: The Impact of Palestine's Cybercrime Legislation" available <u>here</u>.

- 194 Amnesty International 2020 publication "Human rights in the Middle East and North Africa: Review of 2019" (hereafter "Human rights in the Middle East and North Africa") available <u>here</u> at 35.
- 195 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 37.
- 196 PCHR 2020 Report supra 174 at 101; Human rights in the Middle East and North Africa supra 194 at 53; Amnesty International publication "Amnesty International Report 2020/21: The State Of The World's Human Rights" available <u>here</u>, at 283. (hereafter Amnesty International Report 2020/21)
- 197 Human Rights Watch report from June 30 2022 "Palestine: Impunity for Arbitrary Arrests, Torture PA, Hamas Abuse Still Systemic a Year After Prominent Critic Beaten to Death", (hereafter "Human Rights Watch 2020 Report") available <u>here</u>; Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 9-10.
- 198 Human rights in the Middle East and North Africa supra 194 at 35.
- 199 The Independent Commission for Human Rights (ICHR) 2021 report "The Situation of Human Rights in Palestine Twenty Seventh Annual Report 1 January – 31 December" available <u>here</u>, at 66.
- 200 Euro-Mediterranean Human Rights Monitor April 2016 report "Strangulation Twice: Oppressive Practices of Palestinian Security Services" (hereafter "Strangulation Twice") available <u>here</u> at 6.
- 201 Strangulation Twice supra 200, at 7.
- 202 Yahoo News article from April 2 2012 available here.
- 203 Khaled Abu Toameh, "Palestinian forces arrest professor accused of calling for Abbas execution", The Jerusalem Post, February 2 2016 available <u>here</u>.
- 204 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 127.
- 205 The Times of Isreal report from December 4 2013 "Palestinian businessman arrested for 'insulting' Abbas", available here.
- 206 i24NEWS report from June 24 2021 "PA critic dies after Palestinian security forces' arrest attempt", available <u>here</u>; Human Rights Watch 2020 Report *supra* 197.
- 207 Bernard Avishai, "A Palestinian Research Center Comes Under Threat in a Government Crackdown", The New Yorker February 3 2018 available <u>here;</u> Zelkovitz, *supra* 188 at 3.
- 208 Human Rights Watch, April 6 2011 report "No News is Good News: Abuses against Journalists by Palestinian Security Forces" (hereafter "No News is Good News") available <u>here</u>; under Summary; State Department 2022 Report *supra* 175 at 39.
- 209 Strangulation Twice supra 200, at 6.
- 210 No News is Good News supra 208; Amnesty International publication from August 23 2017 "Palestine: Dangerous escalation in attacks on freedom of expression" available <u>here</u>.
- 211 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 36; Human Rights Watch report from October 23, 2018 "Two Authorities, One Way, Zero Dissent: Arbitrary Arrest and Torture Under the Palestinian Authority and Hamas" (hereafter "Two Authorities") available <u>here</u>, under "Journalists".
- 212 The Washington Post report from October 23 2018 "Human rights group slams Palestinian leaders for torture, arrests of journalists", (hereafter "The Washington Post: journalists") available <u>here</u>.
- 213 Two Authorities supra 211 under "Jihad Barakat, Tulkarm" and "journalists"; Al Jazeera report from August 11 2011 "Palestinian journalists claim pressure by PA amid crackdown" available <u>here</u>; Strangulation Twice supra 200 at 11.
- 214 Two Authorities supra 211 under "Mamdouh Hamamra, Bethlehem".
- 215 No News is Good News supra 208.
- 216 The Committee to Protect Journalists report from February 3 2022 "Palestinian Authority sentences journalist Abdulrahman Thahir to 3 months in prison" available <u>here</u>.
- 217 Strangulation Twice supra 200 at 8.
- 218 Al-Monitor report from January 20, 2015 "Threat of violence silences Palestinian journalists" available <u>here</u>.
- 219 Ibid; The Washington Post:journalists supra 212.

220 Amnesty: Shut up, we are the police supra 181 at 2-3,23; State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 5.

- 221 Human Rights Watch, February 3 2011 report "Palestinian Authority: End Violence Against Egypt Demonstrators" available <u>here</u>.
- 222 Ibid at 7; Amnesty International report from September 23 2013 "Palestinian Authority must end use of excessive force in policing protests" available <u>here</u>.
- 223 The Palestinian Centre for Human Rights (PCHR) publication from August 26 2013 "PCHR Condemns Dispersion of Peaceful Assembly and Attacks on Journalists by Security Forces in al-Bireh" available <u>here</u>.
- 224 Amnesty International Report 2021/22: The state of the world's human rights, (hereafter "Amnesty 2021/22 Report") available <u>here</u>; Amnesty International publication from July 7 2021 "Palestinian security forces escalate brutal campaign of repression" available here. (hereafter "Palestinian security forces escalate brutality")
- 225 Amnesty 2021/22 Report supra 224 at 290.
- 226 Al Jazeera report from January 25, 2022 "Why is the PA cracking down on Opposition?" available <u>here</u>; Quds website report from November 27 2021, "Parties Condemn the Attack on Mourners at Shaheed Abu Sultan's Funeral: Red Lines were Crossed" [Arabic] available <u>here</u>
- 227 PNA Basic Law supra 183, Article 29(5).
- 228 CIVICUS organization publication "Your Right to Protest" available here, par 1; OHCHR website supra 164 ICCPR.
- 229 No News is Good News supra 208, under "The Role of PA Security Forces".
- 230 Amnesty International publication from June 24, 2022 "Palestine: Authorities have failed to ensure accountability for the killing of Nizar Banat", available here (hereafter "Amnesty International: no accountability for the killing of Nizar Banat"); Amnesty 2022/23 Report supra 174 at 290.
- 231 SCC 4/17 *supra* 179 at 87; International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) available <u>here</u>, Article 22; OHCHR website *supra* 164 ICCPR.
- 232 PCHR 2020 Report supra 174 at 31; Amnesty 2022/23 Report supra 174 at 289-290.
- 233 FIDH (International Federation for Human Rights) report from June 26 2007, English version (originally French) available <u>here</u>.
- 234 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 51.
- 235 The New Arab report from April 20 2023 "Like Israel, the PA is cracking down on Palestinian civil society", available <u>here</u>; Human Rights Watch, report from April 13 2023 "Palestinian Authority Blocks Registration of Rights Group" available <u>here</u>.
- 236 'the medailine' report from December 7 2023 "Palestinian Authority Faces Backlash Over Crackdown on NGOs" available <u>here</u>.
- 237 Al-Haq Position Paper on the Law by Decree Concerning the Amendment of the Law on Charitable Associations and Civil Society Organisations, March 10 2021, English version (originally Arabic) available here; UN Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Occupied Palestinian Territory, including East Jerusalem, and Israel (A/ HRC/53/22), May 9 2023, available here, at 10.
- 238 PCHR report from August 20 2019 "Shrinking Space: Government Restrictions on Non-Profit Companies Funding in Light of International Standards" available <u>here</u>.
- 239 OHCHR website *supra* 164 CEDAW; Human Rights Watch report from June 11 2018 "Human Rights Watch, Women's Centre for Legal Aid and Counselling, and Equality Now, Joint Submission to the CEDAW Committee on the State of Palestine, 70th session, available here, <u>under</u> "introduction" (hereafter "Women's Rights in Palestine Report"); Jerusalem Institute of Justice report from April 2016, "Implementation of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women under the Palestinian Authority and Hamas" available <u>here</u>, at 6. (hereafter "JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas").
- 240 Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), available <u>here</u>, Article 2. (hereafter CEDAW)
- 241 CEDAW supra 240, Article 3.
- 242 CEDAW supra 240, Article 5.
- 243 CEDAW supra 240, Article 16(c); Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33.

- 244 CEDAW supra 240, Article 6.
- 245 OHCHR website supra 164 Convention Against Torture.
- 246 UN Economic and Social Council report submitted by Special Rapporteur, Mr. Nigel S. Rodley, pursuant to Commission on Human Rights Resolution 1992/32 on January 12 1995, "Question Of The Human Rights Of All Persons Subjected To Any Form Of Detention Or Imprisonment, In Particular: Torture And Other Cruel, Inhuman Or Degrading Treatment Or Punishment", available <u>here</u>, par 19; Human Rights Watch report from August 2007 "International Legal Prohibitions against Sexual Violence", available <u>here</u>.
- 247 OHCHR website supra 164 CRC.
- 248 Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), available here Article 35.
- 249 PNA Basic Law supra 183, Article 9.
- 250 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 4.
- 251 United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) "Gender Justice & The Law" report from 2018, "Palestine Gender Justice Assessment of laws affecting gender equality and protection against gender-based violence" available <u>here</u>, at 19-22 (hereafter "UNDP Gender Justice Report"); October 2011 report by the European Parliament's Directorate-General for Internal Policies, Policy Dept, Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs "Gender Equality and Women's Rights In Palestinian territories", available <u>here</u>, at 13-14 (hereafter "European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report") ; Freedom House: Women's Rights in Palestine *supra* 175 at 9.
- 252 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 6; 'Medfeminiswiya' organization report from March 22 2021 "CEDAW faces a fierce battle in Palestine", available <u>here</u> (hereafter "CEDAW faces battle in Palestine"); US 2020 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Israel, West Bank and Gaza, section 6, available <u>here</u> (hereafter "US 2020 Country Reports")
- 253 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 19; European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 14.
- 254 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report *supra* 251 at 14; Women's Rights in Palestine Report *supra* 239 subtitle 2.
- 255 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 19.
- 256 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report *supra* 251 at 14, 15; Women's Rights in Palestine Report *supra* 239 subtitle 2.
- 257 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 20.
- 258 UNICEF 2011 report "Occupied Palestinian Territory MENA Gender Equality Profile Status of Girls and Women in the Middle East and North Africa"; Hidden Injustices, *supra* 172 at 33.
- 259 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33; State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 74; US 2020 Country Reports supra 252, Section 6.
- 260 US 2020 Country Reports supra 252, Section 6; State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 74.
- 261 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 15; Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33.
- 262 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 9.
- 263 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33; European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 15.
- 264 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 73; UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 18.
- 265 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 18.
- 266 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 73; UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 18.
- 267 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 2.
- 268 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 15.
- 269 Human Rights Watch report from May 10, 2018, "Palestine: 'Marry-Your-Rapist' Law Repealed", available <u>here</u>, under "Children Born out of Wedlock" (hereafter "HRW: 'Marry-Your-Rapist' Law Repealed") .
- 270 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 14.
- 271 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 5.

- 272 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 3.
- 273 Women's Rights in Palestine Report *supra* 239, subtitle 3; HRW: 'Marry-Your-Rapist' Law Repealed *supra* 269, under "Criminalization of Abortion".
- 274 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33; UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 19.
- 275 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 14, 15; UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 19.
- 276 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 6; UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 18.
- 277 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 5.
- 278 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 10; Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 3.
- 279 'United With Israel' report from November 20, 2022 "Family Values? PA Says '72 Virgins in Paradise' Better Than Having Kids", available <u>here</u> (note the PA praising "[Parents who are able to] smile when their terrorist children die, and rejoice over their" wedding "to the 72 virgins in Paradise.") ; JI]: CEDAW under PA and Hamas *supra* 239 at 10.
- 280 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 11.
- 281 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 12.
- 282 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 8.
- 283 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 8.
- 284 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 13.
- 285 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas *supra* 239 at 13 ; European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report *supra* 251 at 8.
- 286 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 7; Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 6.
- 287 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 7; Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 6.
- 288 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at73 ; JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 15.
- 289 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 15.
- 290 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 7.
- 291 Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 6; Human Rights Watch report from September 19 2019 "The Deadly Toll for Palestinian Women", available here.
- 292 Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 6; Al Jazeera report from September 29 2021 "Palestine: Femicide highlights need for domestic violence law", available <u>here</u>.
- 293 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 74.
- 294 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33.
- 295 Freedom House:Women's Rights in Palestine supra 175 at 13; Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 5.
- 296 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 10;PA Ministry of Women's Affairs, National Committee to Combat Violence Against Women's 2020 Strategic Plan to Combat Violence Against Women in Territories under the Palestinian National Authority 2011-2019, available <u>here</u>, at 14.
- 297 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 72.
- 298 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 10.
- 299 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 6.
- 300 Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 6; Jerusalem Post report from April 6, 2017 "Palestinian TV: If you have to beat your wife, follow Quranic instructions", available <u>here</u>; The Times of Israel report from February 17, 2016, "Gaza mufti explains how men should hit their wives", available <u>here</u>.
- 301 State Department 2022 Report *supra* 175 at 72; Women's Rights in Palestine Report *supra* 239, subtitle 4. Note that often, domestic sexual violence is directed at children rather than partners. However, since the law indicts both parties in such cases, and only male relatives of the victims can legally report to police, women in reality avoid reporting such cases.

- 302 HRW: 'Marry-Your-Rapist' Law Repealed supra 269 under "Inadequate Protections for Domestic Violence".
- 303 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 72.
- 304 European Parliament's Women's Rights In Palestine Report supra 251 at 10.
- 305 Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 4; State Department 2022 Report *supra* 175 at 73; UNDP Gender Justice Report *supra* 251 at 18.
- 306 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 7; Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239, subtitle 4.
- 307 Human Rights Watch report from November 6, 2006, "A Question of Security: Violence against Palestinian Women and Girls", available <u>here</u>, section IV.
- 308 Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 7; UN Women, Palestine Country Office report from March 2021 "Clinical Management Of Rape In The State Of Palestine In The Context Of Covid-19" available <u>here</u> at 7; Women's Rights in Palestine Report *supra* 239, subtitle 4.
- 309 Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 7; HRW: 'Marry-Your-Rapist' Law Repealed *supra* 269 under "Children Born out of Wedlock".
- 310 CEDAW faces battle in Palestine *supra* 252; 'BMC Public Health' research published on March 1 2023 "Palestinian law to protect family and prevent violence: challenges with public opinion", available <u>here</u>, under "Historical background"; US 2020 Country Reports *supra* 252 at 53.
- 311 Al-Monitor report from , "West Bank women look to divorce marital status from IDs", available <u>here</u>.
- 312 Human rights in the Middle East and North Africa supra 194 at 53.
- 313 Amnesty International Report 2020/21 supra 196 at 284.
- 314 JIJ: CEDAW under PA and Hamas supra 239 at 14.
- 315 Ha'aretz report from October 4, 2017, "14-year-old Palestinian Girl Sold Into Marriage by Abusive Father to Israeli Bedouin Flees to Safety" available <u>here</u> (hereafter "14-year-old Palestinian Girl Sold Into Marriage"). Also reported by Global Citizen, <u>here</u>: "Palestinian Girl, 14, Escapes Child Marriage After Being Sold to Man 20 Years her Elder".
- 316 Human Rights Watch report from February 16 2011, "Palestinian Authority: Thugs, Police Abuse Peaceful Protesters", available <u>here</u>.
- 317 Al Jazeera report from July 14 2021 "PA security forces are not serving the Palestinian people", available here.
- 318 Palestinian security forces escalate brutality supra 224.
- 319 Palestinian security forces escalate brutality supra 224
- 320 'The Jewish Chronicle' report from August 25 2022, "'They beat me on my breasts and fondled me. Britain must stop funding Palestinian security thugs'", available <u>here</u>.
- 321 The New Arab report from January 15 2020, "Tortured by the Palestinian Authority: One woman's fight for justice", available <u>here</u>.
- 322 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 22.
- 323 Bulgarian Helsinki Committee report from May 13, 2013, "No Escape for Palestinian Women Forced into Prostitution", available <u>here</u>. (hereafter "BHC: No Escape for Palestinian Prostitutes").
- 324 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 22.
- 325 BHC: No Escape for Palestinian Prostitutes, supra 323.
- 326 UNDP Gender Justice Report supra 251 at 22.
- 327 Sawa Organization report from June 2008, "Trafficking and Forced Prostitution of Palestinian Women and Girls: Forms of Modern Day Slavery", available <u>here</u>.
- 328 Ibid, at 15.

- 329 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) 2019 report: "Born Free and Equal: Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity and Sex Characteristics in International Human Rights Law" Second Edition, available <u>here</u>, at 9; ICCPR; UN Universal Declaration of Human Rights, Article 2, available <u>here</u>; UN Human Rights Committee, Toonen v. Australia, Communication No. 488/1992, U.N. Doc CCPR/C/50/D/488/1992 (1994), available <u>here</u>, at paragraphs 7,8.
- 330 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8.
- 331 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8; 'Shurat HaDin' report from December 3, 2019, "Persecution of the LCBT Community in the Palestinian Authority's Territory, including the Gaza Strip", available <u>here</u>, at 14. (hereafter "Shurat HaDin: Persecution of the LCBT Community")
- 332 Draft Penal Code Palestine (2003) Articles 258, 262; Women's Rights in Palestine Report supra 239 subtitle 8.
- 333 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 86.
- 334 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 4.
- 335 Pew Research Center report from June 4 2013, "The Global Divide on Homosexuality", available here; HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 6.
- 336 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 4; Michael Kagan & Anat Ben-Dor, "Nowhere to Run: Gay Palestinian Asylum-Seekers in Israel", Tel Aviv University April 2008, available here at 15.
- 337 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 4, 6.
- 338 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 5.
- 339 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 7-8.
- 340 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 11.
- 341 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8.
- 342 GLAPN (Gay and Lesbian Archives of the Pacific Northwest) report from August 20 2002 "Refugee Status", available <u>here</u>. (hereafter "Refugee Status")
- 343 BBC report from October 7 2022 "Gay Palestinian Ahmad Abu Marhia beheaded in West Bank", available <u>here</u>.
- 344 State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 86.
- 345 Shurat HaDin: Persecution of the LGBT Community supra 331 at 14; Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8.
- 346 HIAS: Palestinian LGBT Asylum Seekers in Israel supra 176 at 11.
- 347 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8; Shurat HaDin: Persecution of the LGBT Community supra 331 at 15-16.
- 348 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 11.
- 349 Shurat HaDin: Persecution of the LGBT Community supra 331at 14.
- 350 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 12.
- 351 'Vice' article from February 19 2013, "Gay Palestinians Are Being Blackmailed Into Working As Informants" available <u>here</u>; Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 12.
- 352 'The Daily Beast' article from August 13 2014, "Gay Palestinians In Israel: The 'Invisible Men'", available here.
- 353 Refugee Status supra 342.
- 354 Tomer Aldubi, "Queer Palestinians Speak Out: 'If I Return They'll Shoot Me in the Leg'", FairPlanet, August 17 2020, available <u>here</u>.
- 355 Shurat HaDin: Persecution of the LGBT Community supra 331 at 12.
- 356 Shurat HaDin: Persecution of the LGBT Community supra 331 at 16-17.
- 357 Amnesty 2022/23 Report supra 174 at 290.
- 358 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 8.

- 359 NBC News report from August 20 2019, "Palestinian police vow crackdown on LGBTQ events in West Bank", available <u>here</u>; The Jewish Chronicle report from August 19, 2019, "Palestinian Authority bans LGBTQ groups from the West Bank", available <u>here</u>.
- 360 Ibid.
- 361 alQaws report from October 30 2019, "alQaws' Post-Police Statement: The Persecution and Restrictions Continue", available <u>here</u> (hereafter "alQaws Statement"); The Times of Israel report from August 19, 2019, "PA police ban Palestinian LGBT group from holding activities in West Bank", available <u>here</u> (hereafter "Times of Israel: PA ban LGBT group").
- 362 Khaled Abu Toameh, "PA police arrest, harass members of LGTBQ community", The Jerusalem Post, October 30 2019; alQaws Statement *supra* 361; Human rights in the Middle East and North Africa *supra* 194 at 53.
- 363 Times of Israel: PA ban LGBT group supra 361.
- 364 UN Universal Declaration of Human Rights supra 329, Article 1.
- 365 PNA Basic Law supra 183, Article 4.
- 366 Dr. Edy Cohen, "The Persecution of Christians in the Palestinian Authority", Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, May 27 2019 available here (hereafter "Cohen: The Persecution of Christians";Hudson Institute, Philos Project article from August 1, 2016, "Jerusalem Notebook: The Silent Struggle of Bethlehem's Christians", available here (hereafter "Philos Project: Bethlehem's Christians"); 'nrg' news site report from May 31 2014 "Internal Tensions: Battles between Christians and Muslims in the [Palestinian] Territories" [Hebrew] available here (hereafter "Internal Tensions"); Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs report from 2005, "Human Rights Of Christians In Palestinian Society", available here at 4-5.
- 367 Philos Project: Bethlehem's Christians *supra* 366;The Forum for Regional Thinking report from November 5 2019 "Before Christmas, Religious Tensions Rise" [Hebrew], available <u>here</u>.
- 368 Providence article from December 17 2019, "Religious Freedom for Palestinian Christians? Not So Much", available here.
- 369 YNET article from April 28 2012, "Bethlehem's Last Christians?", available here.
- 370 Internal Tensions supra 366; see also Israel National News reports from December 24 2019, available <u>here</u>, and from May 25 2019 "Silence Surrounds Persecution of Christians in the PA" [Hebrew] available <u>here</u>.
- 371 Cohen: The Persecution of Christians supra 366; Israel Today publication from November 9 2022, "Christians Once Again Under Palestinian Attack", available <u>here</u> (hereafter "Israel Today: Christians Under Palestinian Attack"); MEF: The Persecution of Christians in the Palestinian Authority supra 173.
- 372 Israel Today: Christians Under Palestinian Attack supra 371.
- 373 Cohen: The Persecution of Christians supra 366
- 374 Cohen: The Persecution of Christians supra 366
- 375 MEF: The Persecution of Christians in the Palestinian Authority supra 173.
- 376 MEF: The Persecution of Christians in the Palestinian Authority supra 173; Israel 365 Mews report from November 21 2022, "Christians are attacked in Bethlehem. A rabbi calls on Israel to intervene", available <u>here</u>.
- 377 Philos Project: Bethlehem's Christians supra 366
- 378 See "jizyah", Encyclopaedia Britannica, available here.
- 379 The Times of Israel report from April 15, 2016, "Paying the Jizya in Bethlehem", available here.
- 380 *Ibid*; The Pillar article from October 9 2023, "Palestine Christians have no 'margin of maneuver' amid violence", available <u>here</u>.
- 381 Jewish Virtual Library, "Palestinian Authority: Christians in the Palestinian Authority", available here.
- 382 The Times of Israel article from April 28 2014, "Christian family pans girl's pro-Israel video" available here.
- 383 CBN News report from April 30 2012, "Official Sentenced to Death for Home Sale to Jews", available here.
- 384 Ha'aretz report from March 30 2007, "Jordan, PA Arrest 2 Palestinians for Selling Hebron House to Jews", available <u>here</u>.
- 385 The Washington Globe report from January 17 1999, "A Test of Faith in the Holy Land", available <u>here</u>.
- 386 Two Authorities supra 211 under "Torture under International Law"; Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 1.

- 387 UN Treaty Body, Ratification Status for CAT-OP Optional Protocol of the Convention against Torture, available here.
- 388 ICC site, The States Parties to the Rome Statute, available <u>here</u>.
- 389 Rome Statute, available here, Article 7; Two Authorities supra 211 under "Torture under International Law".
- 390 Two Authorities supra 211 under "Torture under International Law".
- 391 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 4; Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, available <u>here</u>, Article 1 (hereafter "Convention Against Torture"); cf PNA Basic Law supra 183, Articles 13, 32; Two Authorities supra 211 under "Palestinian Law".
- 392 Convention Against Torture *supra* 391, Comment No. 2, UN Doc. Convention against Torture/C/GC/2 (January 24 2008); Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 4.
- 393 The Convention requires that the criminal offense of torture be categorized as a "felony" carrying a penalty of over three years imprisonment, not a misdemeanor or infraction (the penalty of which is less than three years). See the UN 2019 report "Initial report submitted by the State of Palestine under article 19 of the Convention, due in 2015 : Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment", available here, at 1, 7 and footnotes 3-4; Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 4; Daniel O'Donnell, "The Obligation to Establish Sentences for Torture That Are Commensurate with the Gravity of the Offense", Buffalo Human Rights Law Review, 2016, available here at 144-145.
- 394 Convention Against Torture supra 391 Article 2; Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 5.
- 395 Torturing Palestinians Report, supra 163 at 5; PCHR 2020 Report supra 174 at 28-29.
- 396 Torturing Palestinians Report, *supra* 163 at 2-3; see for example, Strangulation Twice *supra* 200 at 12.
- 397 Strangulation Twice *supra* 200 at 6; Euro-Med Human Rights Monitor, "Arbitrary Detentions by Palestinian Security Services in 2015" available **here**.(hereafter "Arbitrary Detentions by the PA").
- 398 Strangulation Twice supra 200 at 12.
- 399 Ibid ;Arbitrary Detentions by the PA supra 397.
- 400 Euro-Med Human Rights Monitor report from March 29 2018, "New Report: Over 1,000 cases of arbitrary detention in Gaza and West Bank during 2017 indicative of prevalent dissent-crushing policy" available <u>here</u>.
- 401 The Independent Commission for Human Rights report from July 29 2019, "Monthly Report on Violations of Human Rights and Freedoms in Palestine May 2019", available <u>here</u>.
- 402 The Independent Commission for Human Rights report from February 9 2019, "Monthly Report on Violations of Human Rights and Freedoms in Palestine January 2019", available <u>here</u>.
- 403 The Independent Commission for Human Rights report from May 14 2019, "Monthly Report on Violations of Human Rights and Freedoms in Palestine April 2019", available <u>here</u>.
- 404 Strangulation Twice supra 200 at 12.
- 405 Ibid at 13.
- 406 Ibid at 14.
- 407 Two Authorities supra 211, under "Halawa Family and 'Rami' Nablus".
- 408 State of Palestine report supra 172.
- 409 No News is Good News *supra* 208 under The Role of PA Security Forces; Human Rights Watch report from February 16 2011 "Palestinian Authority: No Justice for Torture Death in Custody", available <u>here</u> (hereafter "No Justice for Torture Death").
- 410 Amnesty International: no accountability for the killing of Nizar Banat *supra* 230; Amnesty 2022/23 Report *supra* 174 at 290; State of Palestine report *supra* 172.
- 411 No News is Good News supra 208 under The Role of PA Security Forces; Strangulation Twice supra 200 at 14-15.
- 412 The Henry Jackson Society report from 2016, "Confronting Human Rights Abuses in the Palestinian Authority: An Essential Step for Progress in the Region" available here (hereafter "The Henry Jackson Society report"); B'Tselem report from March 2023, "Statistics on the death penalty in the Palestinian Authority and under Hamas control in Gaza" available

<u>here</u>; B'Tselem report from January 2011, "Death Penalty in the Palestinian Authority and Under Hamas Control" available <u>here</u> (hereafter "Death penalty statistics").

- 413 The Henry Jackson Society report supra 412 at 6; Death penalty statistics supra 412.
- 414 PCHR 2014 Annual Report, available here at 92-93; The Independent Commission for Human Rights report from August 2016, "Monthly Report on Violations of Human Rights and Freedoms in Palestine August 2016" available here, at 2-5; Amnesty International: no accountability for the killing of Nizar Banat supra 230; The Jerusalem Post report from December 30 2012, "UK-based Arab HR group accuses PA of abuse", available here.

415 Ibid.

- 416 Human Rights Watch report from October 20 2010, "West Bank: Reports of Torture in Palestinian Detention", available <u>here</u>.
- 417 YNET report from October 20 2010, "Palestinian who converted to Judaism, badly beaten by PA forces", available here.
- 418 Al-Monitor report from May 2 2013, "Alleged Beating by PA Interrogators Costs Palestinian Man his Speech", available <u>here</u>.
- 419 No Justice for Torture Death supra 409.
- 420 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 39-40.
- 421 Ibid, at 35.
- 422 Hidden Injustices, supra 172 at 33; State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 82.
- 423 'Save the Children' report from 2008, "Child Rights Situation Analysis: Right to Protection in the occupied Palestinian territory 2008", available <u>here</u> at 18; Hidden Injustices, *supra* 172 at 37.
- 424 UN report from 2010, "The situation of Palestinian children in the OPT, Jordan, Syria and Lebanon Assessment based on Rights of the Child Convention (2010)", available <u>here</u>; Hidden Injustices, *supra* 172 at 37-38.
- 425 Hidden Injustices, *supra* 172 at 40; US Department of Labor report from 2022, "2022 Findings On The Worst Forms Of Child Labor", available <u>here</u> at 1088.
- 426 'Save the Children' report from 2010 "The Palestinian National Authority Report on the Implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child in the Occupied Palestinian Territory", available <u>here</u> at 206.
- 427 US 2020 Country Reports supra 252 at 66.
- 428 '14-year-old Palestinian Girl Sold Into Marriage', supra 315; State Department 2022 Report supra 175 at 82.
- 429 'Girls not Brides' publication on Palestine prevalence rates, available <u>here</u> (hereafter "Girls not Brides"); 'World Vision' report from December 12 2019, "Early Marriage in Palestine" available <u>here</u>; UNFPA report from November 2016, "Child marriage in the occupied Palestinian territory" available <u>here</u>.
- 430 Girls not Brides supra 429.
- 431 Tariq Dana essay, MASARAT [Arabic], available here (hereafter "Dana"); US 2021 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Israel, West Bank and Gaza available here; The Seventh Eye (Haayin Hashviit) article from November 9 2022, "Arafat's Legacy and the Abu Mazen Era" [Hebrew] available here (hereafter "The Seventh Eye article"); Kobi Michael and Yoel Guzansky, "The Palestinian Authority: A State Failure?", INSS, available here (hereafter "Michael and Guzansky").
- 432 Khaled Abu Toameh, "The Palestinian Authority's Corruption and Its Impact on the Peace Proces", JCFA, July 23 2023, available <u>here</u> (hereafter "Toameh: The Palestinian Authority's Corruption").
- 433 Ibid.
- 434 Dana, *supra* 431;CMI report from January 19 2012 "Overview of corruption and anti-corruption in Palestine" available <u>here</u> (hereafter "CMI report").
- 435 Dana, supra 431.
- 436 Ibid.
- 437 Ibid; The Seventh Eye supra 431.
- 438 Toameh: The Palestinian Authority's Corruption supra 431.

- 439 Arab News report from March 18 2011, "Palestinian corruption get mixed marks from World Bank" available here.
- 440 The Seventh Eye *supra* 431; INSS Insight from November 10 2019 "Proposed Elections in the Palestinian Authority: Why Now, and How Feasible Are They?" available <u>here</u>.
- 441 Michael and Guzansky supra 431.
- 442 Dana, supra 431.
- 443 PCPSR poll No 86, December 2022, available here.
- 444 A December 2021 poll found 84%, December 2020 86%, a poll from June 2019 found 80%.
- 445 AMAN publication, "The Public Opinion Poll On Corruption and Anti-Corruption Efforts for 2022" available here.
- 446 'Transparency International', Global Corruption Barometer for 2010-2011, available here.
- 447 Reuters report from April 22 2009, available <u>here</u>. See also mentioned on Foreign Policy, available <u>here</u>.
- 448 CMI report supra 434.
- 449 Makor Rishon report [Hebrew] from July 22 2022, available here.
- 450 Avi Issacharoff, "The Corruption Scandal Rocking The Palestinian Authority" [Hebrew], Ha'aretz, February 10 2010, available <u>here</u>.
- 451 'Transparency International', Global Corruption Barometer for 2019, available here.
- 452 AThe Forum fpr regional thinking report from February 15 2020 "Sexual Bribery in the PA: Silence Doesn't Help",[Hebrew] available <u>here</u>.
- 453 US 2022 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Israel, West Bank and Gaza, available <u>here</u>; US 2019 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Israel, West Bank and Gaza, available <u>here</u>.
- 454 Dana, supra 431.
- 455 AMAN report, "The State of Integrity and Combating Corruption in Palestine 2022", available here.
- 456 Dana, supra 431.
- 457 Human Rights Watch 2020 report for Israel and Palestine, available here.
- 458 US 2021 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Israel, West Bank and Gaza, available here.
- 459 See for example, Amnesty International report from June 24 2023, "Palestine: Justice remains elusive two years after the killing of Nizar Banat", available <u>here</u>.
- 460 Toameh: The Palestinian Authority's Corruption *supra* 431. According to Amnesty International report, *supra* 459, only fourteen junior officers were charged for the crime, no seniors.
- 461 Amnesty International report, supra 459.
- 462 Al-Monitor report from January 12 2017, "Palestinian Journalists in Awe at Israeli Freedom of the Press" [Hebrew] available <u>here</u>.
- 463 Dana, supra 431.
- 464 Haim Sandberg, "The Struggle for the Independence of the Judiciary in The Palestinian Authority", College of Management (Israel) - School of Law (2022), available <u>here</u>, at 3. (hereafter, Sandberg).
- 465 Sandberg, *supra* 464, at 4; Judicial Authority Law No. 1 of the Palestinian Authority 2002, available <u>here</u>, articles 1-3. (hereafter Palestinian Judicial Law).
- 466 Sandberg, supra 464, at 4-5.
- 467 Palestinian Judicial Law supra 465, Articles 2-4; Sandberg, supra 464 at 5.
- 468 Palestinian Judicial Law supra 465, Articles 9, 40; Sandberg, supra 464 at 5.
- 469 Palestinian Judicial Law supra 465, Article 9; Sandberg, supra 464 at 4.

470 Ibid.

- 471 Palestinian Judicial Law supra 465, Article 30; Sandberg, supra 464 at 4.
- 472 Palestinian Judicial Law supra 465, Articles 97-98.
- 473 PNA Basic Law supra 183, Articles 97, 102-104 ; Sandberg, supra 464 at 4.
- 474 Hiba Husseini, "Palestine from a Flawed Democracy to Authoritarianism", Palestine-Israel Journal Vol 28 (2023), available <u>here</u>.
- 475 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 5;PNA Basic Law *supra* 183 Article 103; Mohammed Ibrahim Al Mashni et al. "Historical Evolution Of The Palestinian Legal And Judicial System 1516 To Present", Journal of Positive School Psychology (ISSN 2717-7564), available <u>here</u>, at 2698.
- 476 Report by ReliefWeb [a humanitarian information service provided by the United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA)] "Palestinian chief judge retracts resignation", August 8, 2005. Available <u>here</u>; report by "Jurist" website "Palestinian chief justice withdraws resignation", August 9, 2005, available <u>here</u>; report in Al Jazeera, "Palestinian judge quits over new law", October 14, 2005 available <u>here</u> (hereafter Aljazeera: judge quits).
- 477 Times of Israel report from September 20,2016, "The struggle for the Palestinian judiciary's independence and why it matters", available <u>here</u>.
- 478 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 11.
- 479 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 1; High Judicial Council publication, "Curriculum Vitae for Chief Justice Farid Jallad" available <u>here</u>, (accessed as appeared on December 1 2010 via "WayBackMachine").
- 480 Sandberg, supra 464 at 11; PNA Basic Law supra 183, Article 43.
- 481 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 18; AMAD report from May 31 2014, "The High Judicial Council President: Fired or Retired?" [Arabic], available <u>here</u>.
- 482 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 15; Salam TV, December 7 2015, "Adv. Nael Al-Houh petitions against the decision to appoint the High Judicial Council President" [Arabic], available <u>here</u>;The Legal Agenda report from December 9 2015, "A Judicial Decision to Cancel the Appointment of High Judicial Council President" [Arabic] available <u>here</u>.
- 483 Sandberg, supra 464 at 16.
- 484 Times of Israel report from July 20 2023, "PA announces move to boost independence of its judiciary, drawing praise from US", available <u>here</u>; PCHR 2020 Report *supra* 174 at 95.
- 485 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 28.
- 486 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 28.
- 487 Strategic Plan for 2020-2023.
- 488 Sandberg, supra 464 at 30-31.
- 489 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at 31.
- 490 Sandberg, *supra* 464 at30-31.
- 491 Sandberg, supra 464 at 38-39.

## **KOHELET POLICY FORUM**

The Kohelet Policy Forum in Jerusalem strives to secure the future of Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish People, to strengthen Israeli democracy, expand individual liberty, and deepen free market principles in Israel. The Forum is a non-partisan entity. It relies on private donations does and accept. directly or indirectly, public funds from any government, domestic foreign. The or Forum's legislative research, policy papers, and other research-based products are offered to Israeli decision-makers and to the public free of charge.



## **KOHELET POLICY FORUM**

Am V'Olamo 8 Jerusalem 9546306

Tel 02-6312720 Fax 02-6312724

office@kohelet.org.il www.kohelet.org.il

